# SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# **FORM 10- K**

✓ Annual Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008
☐ Transition Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934  For the transition period from to  Commission file number 1- 9761

# ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & CO.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

DELAWARE (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 36- 2151613 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

Two Pierce Place Itasca, Illinois (Address of principal executive offices) 60143- 3141 (Zip Code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code (630) 773-3800

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class Common Stock, par value \$1.00 per share Name of each exchange on which registered New York Stock Exchange

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:

None

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well- known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes  $\checkmark$  No  $\Box$ . Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes  $\Box$  No  $\checkmark$ . Note: Checking the box above will not relieve any registrant required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act from their obligations under those Sections.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes ✓ No □.

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S- K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10- K or any amendment to this Form 10- K.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b- 2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer ✓	Accelerated filer $\Box$	
Non- accelerated filer		
The aggregate market value of which the stock was sold on Jun The number of outstanding shar <b>Documents incorporated by r</b>	r the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b- 2 of the Exchange Act). Yes the voting common equity held by non- affiliates of the registrant, computed by reference as 30, 2008 (the last day of the registrant's most recently completed second quarter) was res of the registrant's Common Stock, \$1.00 par value, as of December 31, 2008 was 96, reference:  & Co.'s definitive 2009 Proxy Statement are incorporated by reference into this Form 10.	e to the last reported price at \$2,217,165,000. 426,000.
Table of Contents		
	Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.	
	Annual Report on Form 10- K For the Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2008 Index	
		Page No.
Part I.		
Item 1.	Business	2
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	9
Item 2.	<u>Properties</u>	15
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	15
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	15
Item 4A.	Executive Officers of the Registrant	16
Part II.		
Item 5.	Market for the Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	17
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	18
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial	
	Condition and Results of Operations	19
Item 7A.	<b>Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure about Market Risk</b>	37
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	38
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on	00
Item 9A.	Accounting and Financial Disclosure  Controls and Procedures	80 80
Item 9B.	Other Information	80
Part III.	Other information	80
Item 10.	Directors, Executive Officers of the Registrant and	
nem 10.	Corporate Governance	82
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	82
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and	
	Management and Related Stockholder Matters	82
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director	02
Item 14.	Independence Principal Accountant Fees and Services	82 83
Part IV.	Timerpai Accountant Pees and Services	0.3
Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	83
100111 15.	Extracts and I manetal statement selfcules	03

88 89

**Signatures** 

Schedule II - Valuation and Qualifying Accounts

1

# **Table of Contents**

#### Part I

# Item 1. Business.

# Overview

Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as "Gallagher" unless the context otherwise requires) are engaged in providing insurance brokerage and third- party claims settlement and administration services to entities in the U.S. and abroad. Gallagher believes that its major strength is its ability to deliver comprehensively structured insurance and risk management services to its clients. Gallagher's brokers, agents and administrators act as intermediaries between insurers and their customers and Gallagher does not assume underwriting risks.

Since its founding in 1927, Gallagher has grown from a one- man agency to the world's fourth largest insurance broker based on revenues (according to *Business Insurance* magazine's July 21, 2008 edition) and the world's largest third- party property/casualty (P/C) claims administrator (according to *Business Insurance* magazine's March 24, 2008 edition). Gallagher generates approximately 87% of its revenues domestically, with the remaining 13% derived primarily from operations in Canada, the United Kingdom (U.K.), Australia and Bermuda.

Shares of Gallagher's common stock are traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol AJG, and Gallagher had a market capitalization at December 31, 2008 of \$2.5 billion. Gallagher was reincorporated as a Delaware corporation in 1972. Gallagher's executive offices are located at Two Pierce Place, Itasca, Illinois 60143-3141, and its telephone number is (630) 773-3800.

Gallagher operates three business segments: Brokerage, Risk Management and Financial Services and Corporate, which contributed approximately 72%, 28% and less than 1%, respectively, to 2008 revenues.

# **Information Concerning Forward-Looking Statements**

This annual report contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of that term in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 (the "Act") found at Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). Additional written or oral forward-looking statements may be made by Gallagher from time-to-time in filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC), press releases or otherwise. Statements contained in this report that are not historical facts are forward-looking statements made pursuant to the safe harbor provisions of the Act and the Exchange Act.

Forward- looking statements may include, but are not limited to, discussions concerning revenues, expenses, earnings, cash flow, capital structure and financial losses, as well as market and industry conditions, premium rates, financial markets, interest rates, foreign exchange rates, contingencies and matters relating to Gallagher's operations and income taxes. In addition, when used in this report, the words "anticipates," "believes," "should," "estimates," "expects," "intends," "plans" and variations thereof and similar expressions, are intended to identify forward-looking statements. Forward- looking statements made by or on behalf of Gallagher are subject to risks and uncertainties, including but not limited to the following: Gallagher's commission revenues are highly dependent on premiums charged by insurers, which are subject to fluctuation; lower interest rates reduce Gallagher's income earned on invested funds; alternative insurance markets continue to grow, which could unfavorably impact commission and favorably impact fee revenue, though not necessarily to the same extent; Gallagher's revenues vary significantly from period- to- period as a result of the timing of policy inception dates and the net effect of new and lost business production; the insurance brokerage industry is subject to uncertainty due to investigations into its business practices by various governmental authorities and related private litigation; the general level of economic activity can have a substantial impact on Gallagher's renewal business; Gallagher's operating results, returns on investments and financial position may be adversely impacted by exposure to various market risks such as interest rates, equity pricing, foreign exchange rates and the competitive environment; disruptions in the credit and financial markets could limit access to capital and credit and make it more difficult for Gallagher to obtain financing for its operations or investments or increase its cost of obtaining financing; liquidity or capital problems at one or more of the lenders under Gallagher's revolving credit facility could reduce or eliminate the amount available for Gallagher to draw under such facility; changes in the pension regulatory environment and investment losses in its pension plan could require Gallagher to make significant contributions to its defined benefit pension plan and increase its pension expense in future periods; Gallagher's revenues and net earnings will continue to be subject to reduction due to the elimination of certain contingent commission arrangements on January 1, 2005 and related developments in the insurance industry; and Gallagher's effective income tax rate may be subject to increase as a result of changes in income tax laws, unfavorable interpretations of past, current or future tax laws or developments resulting in the loss or unavailability of historically claimed IRC Section 29 (as defined below) tax credits. Gallagher's ability to grow has been enhanced through acquisitions, which may or may not be available on acceptable terms in the future and which, if consummated, may or may not be advantageous to Gallagher. Accordingly, actual results may differ materially from those set forth in the forwardlooking statements. For a further discussion of certain of the matters described above see Item 1A, "Risk Factors."

Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements contained in this report, which speak only as of the date set forth on the signature page hereto. Gallagher undertakes no obligation to publicly release the result of any revisions to these forward-looking statements that may be made to reflect events or circumstances after such date or to reflect the occurrence of anticipated or unanticipated events.

#### **Operating Segments**

Gallagher has identified three operating segments: Brokerage, Risk Management and Financial Services and Corporate. The two major sources of operating revenues for Gallagher are commissions and fees from Brokerage operations and fees from Risk Management operations. Information with respect to all sources of revenue, by operating segment, for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008, is as follows (in millions):

		2008			2007			2006			
			% of			% of			% of		
		Amount	Total		Amount	Total		Amount	Total		
Brokerage											
Commissions	\$	922.5	56%	\$	867.3	54%	\$	792.9	54%		
Fees		227.6	14%		216.8	13%		186.4	13%		
Investment income											
and other		37.7	<u>2</u> %		30.1	<u>2</u> %		27.5	<u>2</u> %		
		1,187.8	<u>72</u> %		1,114.2	69%		1,006.8	69%		
Risk Management											
Fees		461.1	28%		439.4	27%		397.3	27%		
Investment income											
and other	-	3.8	%		4.1			4.0	%		
		464.9	<u>28</u> %		443.5	<u>27</u> %		401.3	<u>27</u> %		
E10 .											
Financial Services											
and Corporate											
Investment income		(T. T.)	~			4.64		(2.0	4.67		
and other		(7.7)			65.6	<u>4</u> %		62.0	<u>4</u> %		
Total revenues	\$	1,645.0	100%	\$	1,623.3	100%	\$	1,470.1	100%		
Total Tevellues	Ψ	1,045.0	100 //	Ψ	1,023.3	100 /0	Ψ	1,470.1	100 //		

See Note 20 to Gallagher's 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements for additional financial information, including earnings from continuing operations before income taxes and identifiable assets by operating segment for 2008, 2007 and 2006.

Gallagher's business, particularly its brokerage business, is subject to seasonal fluctuations. Commission and fee revenues and the related brokerage and marketing expenses can vary from quarter- to- quarter as a result of the timing of policy inception dates. Alternatively, salaries and employee benefits, rent, depreciation and amortization expenses generally tend to be more uniform throughout the year. In addition, the timing of acquisitions and recognition of investment gains and losses also impact the trends in Gallagher's quarterly operating results. See Note 19 to Gallagher's 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements for unaudited quarterly operating results for 2008 and 2007.

# **Brokerage Segment**

The Brokerage Segment accounted for 72% of Gallagher's revenue in 2008. Gallagher's Brokerage Segment is primarily comprised of retail and wholesale brokerage operations. Gallagher's retail brokerage operations negotiate and place P/C, employer- provided health and welfare insurance and retirement solutions principally for middle- market commercial, industrial, public entity, religious and not- for- profit entities. Many of Gallagher's retail brokerage customers choose to place their insurance with insurance underwriters, while others choose to use alternative vehicles such as self- insurance pools, risk retention groups or captive insurance companies. In addition, Gallagher's wholesale brokerage operations assist Gallagher brokers and unaffiliated brokers and agents in the placement of specialized, unique and hard to place insurance programs. The primary source for Gallagher's compensation for its retail brokerage services is commissions paid by insurance companies, which are usually based upon both percentage of the premium paid by insureds and brokerage and advisory fees paid directly by its clients. For wholesale brokerage services, Gallagher generally receives a share of the commission paid to the retail broker by the insurer. Commission rates are dependent on a number of factors, including the type of insurance, the particular insurance company underwriting the policy and whether Gallagher acts as a retail or wholesale broker. Advisory fees are dependent on the extent and

value of services provided. Under certain limited circumstances, Gallagher may also receive contingent commissions, which are based on the estimated profit the underwriting insurance company earns and/or the overall volume of business placed by Gallagher in a given period of time. The level of contingent commission revenue Gallagher receives has significantly decreased in the last three years from historical levels due to regulatory developments in the brokerage industry. See further discussion of contingent commissions below.

Gallagher operates its Brokerage operations through a network of more than 200 sales and service offices located throughout the U.S. and in fourteen countries abroad. Most of these offices are fully staffed with sales and service personnel. In addition, Gallagher does business through a network of correspondent insurance brokers and consultants in more than 100 countries around the world.

#### **Retail Insurance Brokerage Operations**

Gallagher's retail insurance brokerage operations accounted for 80% of Gallagher's Brokerage Segment revenues in 2008. Gallagher's Brokerage operations place nearly all lines of commercial P/C and health and welfare insurance coverage. Significant lines of insurance coverage brokered are as follows:

Aviation Earthquake Marine Retirement Solutions Medical Commercial Auto Error & Omissions Voluntary Benefits

**Products Liability** Wind Dental Fire

Directors & Officers Liability General Liability Professional Liability Workers Compensation

Disability Life **Property** 

Gallagher's retail brokerage operations are organized in 180 geographical profit centers located in the U.S., Australia and Canada and operate within certain key Niche/Practice Groups, which account for approximately 60% of its domestic retail brokerage revenues. These specialized teams target areas of business and/or industries in which Gallagher has developed a depth of expertise and a large client base. Significant Niche/Practice Groups that Gallagher serves are as follows:

Entertainment Institutional Services Agribusiness **Public Entity** Global Risks Aviation & Aerospace Real Estate Marine

Captive Consulting Habitational Religious/Not- for- Profit Personal

Casualty Healthcare Professional Groups Restaurant **Higher Education** Construction **Property** Scholastic Energy Hospitality Private Equity Transportation

Gallagher's specialized focus on these Niche/Practice Groups allows for highly- focused marketing efforts and facilitates the development of valueadded products and services specific to those industries or business segments. Gallagher believes that the detailed understanding and broad client contacts developed within these Niche/Practice Groups provide Gallagher with a competitive advantage.

Gallagher anticipates that its greatest revenue growth over the next several years for its retail brokerage operations will continue to come from: (i) its Niche/Practice Groups and middle- market accounts, (ii) cross- selling other brokerage products to existing customers, (iii) developing and managing alternative market mechanisms such as captives, rent- a- captives, deductible plans and self- insurance and (iv) mergers and acquisitions.

# **Wholesale Insurance Brokerage Operations**

Gallagher's wholesale insurance brokerage operations accounted for 20% of Gallagher's Brokerage Segment revenues in 2008. Gallagher's wholesale brokers assist Gallagher's retail brokers and other non- Gallagher brokers in the placement of specialized and hard to place insurance coverages through over 60 geographical profit centers across the U.S., Bermuda and through Gallagher's approved Lloyd's of London brokerage in London. In certain cases, Gallagher acts as a brokerage wholesaler and, in other cases, Gallagher acts as a managing general agent (MGA) or managing general underwriter (MGU) distributing specialized insurance coverages for insurance carriers. MGAs and MGUs are agents authorized by an insurance company to manage all or a part of the insurer's business in a specific geographic territory. Activities performed on behalf of the insurer may include marketing, underwriting, issuing policies, collecting premiums, appointing and supervising other agents, paying claims and negotiating reinsurance. Over 80% of Gallagher's wholesale brokerage revenues come from non- Gallagher brokerage customers. Based on revenues, Gallagher's domestic wholesale brokerage operation currently ranks as the largest domestic MGA/underwriting manager (according to Business Insurance magazine's September 8, 2008 edition).

Gallagher anticipates growing its wholesale brokerage operations by increasing the number of broker- clients, developing new managing general agency and underwriter programs and through mergers and acquisitions.

#### **Reinsurance Brokerage Operations**

In fourth quarter 2007, Gallagher made a determination to exit its global reinsurance operations and its Irish wholesale brokerage operations. Accordingly, in the 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements, the revenues and expenses of these operations have been reclassified from continuing operations to discontinued operations for all periods presented. In first quarter 2008, Gallagher signed definitive agreements to sell substantially all of its reinsurance brokerage business. Under the agreements, Gallagher received initial proceeds of \$31.8 million in cash and a \$1.3 million note receivable to be paid by December 31, 2008 (which was collected in full prior to December 31, 2008) and potential additional contingent proceeds of up to \$14.6 million that are based on revenues generated in the twelve months subsequent to March 2008. In third quarter 2008, Gallagher abandoned its efforts to sell its small Irish wholesale brokerage operations and ceased those operations. In January 2009, Gallagher signed a definitive agreement to sell all of the remaining run- off obligations of the reinsurance brokerage business. Under the agreement, Gallagher transferred restricted cash of \$10.7 million, receivables of \$128.7 million and liabilities of \$139.4 million to the buyer. See Note 5 to Gallagher's 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements for additional financial information related to these discontinued operations for 2008, 2007 and 2006.

#### **Risk Management Segment**

The Risk Management Segment accounted for 28% of Gallagher's revenues in 2008. The Risk Management Segment provides contract claim settlement and administration services for enterprises that choose to self- insure some or all of their P/C coverages and for insurance companies that choose to outsource some or all of their P/C claims departments. Approximately 69% of the Risk Management Segment's revenues are from workers compensation related claims, 27% are from general and commercial auto liability related claims and 4% are from property related claims. In addition, Gallagher generates revenues from integrated disability management programs, information services, risk control consulting (loss control) services and appraisal services, either individually or in combination with arising claims. This segment's revenues for risk management services are substantially in the form of fees. These fees are generally negotiated in advance on a per- claim or per- service basis, depending upon the type and estimated volume of the services to be performed.

Risk management services are primarily marketed directly to Fortune 1000 companies, larger middle- market companies, not- for- profit organizations and public entities on an unbundled basis independent of Gallagher's Brokerage operations. Gallagher manages its third- party claims adjusting operations through a network of 110 offices located throughout the U.S., the U.K., Australia, New Zealand and Canada. Most of these offices are fully staffed with Gallagher claims adjusters and other service personnel. Revenues are usually generated on a negotiated per- claim or per- service basis. Gallagher's adjusters and service personnel act solely on behalf and under the instruction of their clients and customers. While this segment complements Gallagher's insurance brokerage offerings, over 86% of the Risk Management Segment's revenues come from non-Gallagher brokerage customers, such as insurance companies and clients of other insurance brokers. Based on revenues, Gallagher's Risk Management operation currently ranks as the world's largest third party P/C claims administrator (according to *Business Insurance* magazine's March 24, 2008 edition).

The Risk Management Segment expects its most significant growth prospects through the next several years will come from Fortune 1000 companies, larger middle- market companies, captives, program business and the outsourcing of insurance company claims departments.

# **Financial Services and Corporate Segment**

The Financial Services and Corporate Segment manages Gallagher's interests in clean- energy and tax- advantaged investments, venture capital funds, and Gallagher's equity ownership position in an alternative investment fund manager. Operations are in Itasca, Illinois and Gallagher has been winding down its financial services activities since 2003. At December 31, 2008, significant remaining investments in this segment include:

# Clean Energy

Gallagher has a 13.4% ownership interest in a biogas pipeline that removes and sells biogas from landfills, a 42.0% interest in a privately- held start-up enterprise that has commercialized a multi- pollutant reduction technology that removes mercury, sulfur dioxide and other toxic emissions created by coal- fired power plants and a 5.0% interest in a privately- held start- up enterprise that reduces carbon dioxide emissions created by burning fossil fuels. Utilization of some of these technologies may qualify for tax credits under Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 45, which substantially expires on December 31, 2018.

#### **Tax Advantaged Investments**

Prior to January 1, 2008, Gallagher owned certain partnerships that were formed to develop energy that qualified for tax credits under what was formerly called IRC Section 29. These consisted of waste- to- energy partnerships and synthetic coal facilities. These investments helped to substantially reduce Gallagher's effective income tax rate from 2002 through 2007. The law that permitted Gallagher to claim IRC Section 29 tax credits expired on December 31, 2007. In 2008, Gallagher exited its positions in all of the IRC Section 29 Syn/Coal investments and three of the five waste- to- energy partnerships in which Gallagher had ownership interests as of December 31, 2007.

#### **Venture Capital Funds**

Gallagher has ownership interests, none of which is over 4%, in four venture capital funds. These funds primarily invest in turn- around companies.

#### **Asset Management**

Gallagher owns approximately 20% of Asset Alliance Corporation (AAC), which generally owns up to a two-thirds interest in nine private investment management firms, which had approximately \$1.9 billion under management at December 31, 2008.

#### **International Operations**

Gallagher's total revenues by geographic area for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008 were as follows (in millions):

	2008		2007		2006		
		% of		% of		% of	
	Amount	Total	Amount	Total	Amount	Total	
United States	\$ 1,435.0	87%	\$ 1,425.9	88%	\$ 1,314.6	89%	
Foreign, principally Australia, Bermuda, Canada							
and the U.K.	 210.0	13%	 197.4	12%	 155.5	11%	
Total revenues	\$ 1,645.0	100%	\$ 1,623.3	100%	\$ 1,470.1	100%	

See Notes 7, 18 and 20 to Gallagher's 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements for additional financial information related to Gallagher's foreign operations, including goodwill allocation, earnings from continuing operations before income taxes and identifiable assets, by operating segment, for 2008, 2007 and 2006.

#### Brokerage Operations in Australia, Canada, the U.K. and Bermuda

The majority of Gallaghers international presence in its Brokerage operations is in Australia, Canada, the U.K. and Bermuda.

Gallagher operates in Australia and Canada primarily as a retail commercial property and casualty broker. In the U.K., Gallagher has a significant wholesale brokerage operation for U.S. and international clients looking to access the Lloyd's of London and other international insurance markets, a program operation offering customized risk management products and services to U.K. public entities and a small retail commercial property casualty brokerage. In Bermuda, Gallagher acts principally as a wholesaler for clients looking to access the Bermuda insurance markets and also provides services relating to the formation and management of offshore captive insurance companies.

Gallagher also has ownership interests in two Bermuda- based insurance companies that operate segregated account "rent- a- captive" facilities that enable clients to receive the benefits of owning a captive insurance company without certain disadvantages of ownership. Captive insurance companies are created for clients to insure their risks and capture underwriting profit and investment income, which is then available for use by the insureds generally for reducing future costs of their insurance programs.

Gallagher also has strategic brokerage alliances with a variety of international brokers in countries where it does not have a physical presence. Through a network of correspondent insurance brokers and consultants in more than 100 countries globally, Gallagher is able to fully serve its clients' coverage and service needs in virtually any geographic area where their operations are located.

# Risk Management Operations in Canada, the U.K., Australia and New Zealand

Gallagher's international Risk Management operations are principally in Canada, the U.K., Australia and New Zealand. Services are similar to those provided in the U.S. and are provided primarily on behalf of commercial and public entity clients.

#### Markets and Marketing

Gallagher operates its Brokerage operations through a network of more than 200 sales and service offices located throughout the U.S. and in fourteen countries abroad. Gallagher manages its third- party claims adjusting operations through a network of 110 offices located throughout the U.S., the U.K., Australia, New Zealand and Canada. Gallagher's customer base is highly diversified and includes commercial, industrial, public entity, religious and not- for- profit entities. No material part of Gallagher's business is dependent upon a single customer or on a few customers. The loss of any one customer would not have a material adverse effect on Gallagher. In 2008, Gallagher's largest single customer accounted for approximately 1% of total revenues and the ten largest customers represented 6% of total revenues in the aggregate. Gallagher's revenues are geographically diversified, with both domestic and international operations.

Each of Gallagher's retail and wholesale brokerage operations have small market- share positions and, therefore, have substantial organic growth potential. In addition, each of Gallagher's retail and wholesale brokerage operations have the ability to grow through the acquisition of small to medium sized independent brokerages. See Business Combinations below.

Gallagher has historically grown its Risk Management operation organically and expects to continue to do so.

Gallagher requires its employees serving in a sales or marketing capacity, including all executive officers of Gallagher, to enter into agreements with Gallagher restricting disclosure of confidential information and solicitation of clients and prospects of Gallagher upon their termination of employment. The confidentiality and non-solicitation provisions of such agreements terminate in the event of a hostile change in control of Gallagher, as defined therein.

#### Competition

#### **Brokerage Segment**

Gallagher is the fourth largest insurance broker worldwide based on total revenues (according to *Business Insurance* magazine's July 21, 2008 edition). The insurance brokerage and service business is highly competitive and there are many insurance brokerage and service organizations and individuals throughout the world who actively compete with Gallagher in every area of its business.

Gallagher's retail and wholesale brokerage operations compete with Marsh & McLennan Companies, Inc. (Marsh), Aon Corporation (Aon) and Willis Group Holdings, Ltd. (Willis), each of which has greater revenues than Gallagher. In addition, there are various other competing firms, such as Brown & Brown Inc., Hub International Ltd., Lockton Companies, Inc., Wells Fargo & Co. and USI Holdings Corporation that operate nationally or that are strong in a particular region or locality and may have, in that region or locality, an office that is as large as or larger than, in terms of revenues, the corresponding local office of Gallagher. Gallagher believes that the primary factors determining its competitive position with other organizations in its industry are the quality of the services rendered and the overall costs to its clients. In addition, for health and welfare products, Gallagher competes with larger firms such as Watson Wyatt, Hewitt Associates, Towers Perrin and the benefits consulting divisions of the national public accounting firms and also competes with a vast number of local and regional brokerages and agencies.

Gallagher's wholesale brokerage operations compete with large wholesalers such as Crump Group, CRC Insurance Services, AmWINS Group, Swett & Crawford, as well as a vast number of local and regional wholesalers.

Gallagher also competes with certain insurance companies that write insurance directly for their customers. Government benefits relating to health, disability, and retirement are also alternatives to private insurance and indirectly compete with Gallagher.

# **Risk Management Segment**

Gallagher's Risk Management operation currently ranks as the largest P/C third party administrator based on revenues (according to *Business Insurance* magazine's March 24, 2008 edition). While many global and regional claims administrators operate within this space, Gallagher competes directly with Sedgwick CMS, Broadspire Services/Crawford, Fiserv Health, Cambridge Solutions Ltd., ESIS and Specialty Risk Services. There are also several large insurance companies, such as AIG Insurance and Zurich Insurance, that maintain their own claims administration units, which can be strong competitors, particularly during the softening insurance cycle. In addition, Gallagher competes with various smaller third party administrators on a regional level. Gallagher believes that its competitive position is due to its strong reputation for outstanding service quality and ability to resolve customers' losses in the most cost efficient manner possible.

#### Regulation

In nearly every state and foreign jurisdiction in which Gallagher does business, Gallagher is required to be licensed or receive regulatory approval in order to conduct business. In addition, most jurisdictions require that individuals who engage in brokerage, claim adjusting and certain other insurance service activities be personally licensed. These licensing laws and regulations vary from jurisdiction to jurisdiction. In most jurisdictions, the applicable licensing laws and regulations generally grant broad discretion to supervisory authorities in adopting and amending regulations and in supervising regulated activities. In addition, for the past several years, the insurance industry has been under scrutiny by State Attorneys General and departments of insurance and has been subject to legal actions by private litigants with respect to contingent compensation arrangements and various historical business practices.

Gallagher's Brokerage operations entered into an Assurance of Voluntary Compliance (the "AVC") on May 18, 2005 with both the Attorney General and Director of Insurance in the State of Illinois, to resolve all issues related to certain investigations conducted by these Illinois State Agencies involving contingent commission arrangements. There was no lawsuit or any finding of unlawful or deceitful conduct. As stipulated in the AVC, on January 12, 2006, Gallagher paid \$26.9 million into a fund (the Fund) to be distributed to certain eligible policyholder clients. At December 31, 2008, \$8.6 million remained in the Fund, which is available to satisfy existing and future AVC related claims and other potential settlement obligations as allowed by the AVC. In addition, under the AVC, Gallagher agreed to implement, to the extent not previously undertaken, certain business changes, including agreeing not to accept U.S.- domiciled retail contingent compensation as defined in the AVC. However, as allowed under the AVC, Gallagher has continued to accept contingent compensation from non- retail business, including business generated by wholesalers, managing general agents and managing general underwriters. The AVC also allows Gallagher to collect retail contingent compensation related to contracts in place at entities it acquires for up to three years from the acquisition date.

Gallagher, along with other major insurance brokerage firms, was named as a defendant in various lawsuits brought by private litigants, which relate to contingent commission arrangements. Certain of these lawsuits have been included in a Multi- District Litigation (MDL) proceeding before the U.S. District Court for the District of New Jersey. On December 29, 2006 Gallagher reached an agreement to resolve all claims in the MDL (the MDL Settlement). On September 4, 2007, the court granted final approval of the MDL Settlement. The MDL Settlement provides for Gallagher to distribute \$28.0 million to current and former clients and others that purchased retail insurance through Gallagher or other brokers named as defendants in the MDL during the period beginning on August 26, 1994 and ending on December 31, 2005. As part of the MDL Settlement, Gallagher also agreed to pay up to \$8.9 million in attorney fees, of which Gallagher paid \$8.6 million in November 2007. A notice of appeal has been filed challenging the final approval of the MDL Settlement. A hearing on the appeal is scheduled for April 20, 2009. Gallagher intends to use all of the remaining AVC funds to satisfy part of its MDL Settlement obligation.

#### **Business Combinations**

Gallagher has completed and integrated 220 acquisitions in the period from 1985 through December 31, 2008, almost exclusively within its Brokerage Segment. The majority of the acquisitions over this twenty- four year period have been smaller regional or local P/C retail or wholesale operations possessing a strong middle- market client focus or significant expertise in one of Gallagher's focus market areas. Over the last decade, Gallagher has also increased its acquisition activity in the retail employee benefits brokerage and wholesale brokerage areas. Acquisition prices typically fall within the \$1 million to \$50 million range.

Through acquisitions, Gallagher seeks to expand its talent pool, enhance its geographic presence and service capabilities, and/or broaden and further diversify its business mix. Gallagher also focuses on identifying:

A corporate culture that matches its sales- oriented culture;

A profitable, growing business whose ability to compete would be enhanced by gaining access to Gallagher's greater resources; and

Clearly defined financial criteria.

In 2008, Gallagher acquired substantially all the net assets or common stock of thirty- seven insurance brokerage firms in exchange for its common stock and/or cash. Gallagher has accounted for these acquisitions as business combinations. In addition, in October 2008, Gallagher acquired a 40.0% equity interest in Specialized Broking Associates Pty Ltd, which is headquartered in Perth, Western Australia. Gallagher will account for its holdings in Specialized Broking Associates Pty Ltd's common stock using equity method accounting. See Note 4 to the Gallagher's 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements for a summary of the 2008 acquisitions, the amount and nature of the consideration paid and the dates of acquisition.

On January 21, 2009, Gallagher entered into a definitive agreement to acquire all of the policy renewal rights from Liberty Mutual's middle- market commercial P/C brokers located in their Midwest and Southeast regions. As part of the agreement, Gallagher expects to hire approximately 75 Liberty Mutual producers in these regions.

Gallagher is also acquiring substantially all of the policy renewal rights and hiring the national producer group from Wausau Signature Agency, Liberty Mutual's commercial P/C and employee benefits insurance agency headquartered in Wausau, Wisconsin.

When completed, it is expected that the combined transaction will add approximately 120 new insurance sales professionals to Gallagher's retail commercial P/C brokerage operation.

The definitive agreement includes an initial payment of approximately \$44 million in cash and Gallagher's common stock and additional payments in cash or Gallagher's common stock (at Gallagher's election) that are based on revenues generated in the two year period beginning twelve months after closing. The maximum potential amount of the additional payments is \$120 million. The agreement is subject to customary closing conditions and the transaction is expected to close on or about March 1, 2009.

On January 30, 2009, Gallagher acquired substantially all of the net assets of PartnerSource, Inc., a corporation engaged in the retail insurance brokerage business, in exchange for approximately 450,000 shares of Gallagher's common stock and a contingent earnout obligation of \$7.0 million, of which any portion that is earned will be paid with shares of Gallagher's common stock.

Gallagher is considering and intends to consider from time- to- time, additional acquisitions and divestitures on terms that it deems advantageous. Gallagher at this time is engaged in preliminary discussions with a number of candidates for possible future acquisitions. No assurances can be given that any additional acquisitions or divestitures will be consummated, or, if consummated, will be advantageous to Gallagher.

#### **Employees**

As of December 31, 2008, Gallagher employed approximately 9,900 employees, none of whom is represented by a labor union. Gallagher continuously reviews benefits and other matters of interest to its employees and considers its relations with its employees to be satisfactory.

#### **Available Information**

Gallagher makes available free of charge on its website at www.ajg.com its annual report on Form 10- K, quarterly reports on Form 10- Q, current reports on Form 8- K, and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, as soon as reasonably practicable after electronically filing or furnishing such material to the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Gallagher's Governance Guidelines, Audit Committee Charter, Compensation Committee Charter and Nominating/Governance Committee Charter are also available on its website or upon written or verbal request. Requests for copies of any of these documents should be directed in writing to Investor Relations, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., Two Pierce Place, Itasca, Illinois 60143- 3141, by telephone to (630) 773- 3800 or through Gallagher's website at www.ajg.com.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors.

Volatility or declines in premiums or other adverse trends in the insurance industry may seriously undermine Gallagher's profitability.

Gallagher derives much of its revenue from commissions and fees for its brokerage services. Gallagher does not determine the insurance premiums on which its commissions are generally based. Moreover, insurance premiums are cyclical in nature and may vary widely based on market conditions. For example, for several years through late 2000, heavy competition for market share among insurance carriers, increased underwriting capacity and improved economies of scale following consolidations resulted in flat or reduced premium rates (a "soft" market), which in turn put downward pressure on Gallagher's commission revenue in many lines and in many geographic areas.

Beginning in late 2000, the insurance industry transitioned to a "hard" market, in which premium rates were stable or increasing. Because of the events of September 11th, many insurance lines became less available and premium rates increased, in some cases dramatically. Beginning in late 2003, the market softened again in many lines and geographic areas. While the high level of hurricane activity and other natural disasters in 2004 and 2005 caused a hard market in certain coastal areas, the low level of hurricane activity in 2006 and 2007 caused carriers to again become rate/price sensitive and the industry has remained in a soft market across most geographical areas and business lines. The higher level of hurricane activity in 2008 generally did not cause the carriers to deviate from the trends noted in 2006 and 2007. Because of these market cycles for insurance product pricing, which Gallagher cannot predict or control, its brokerage revenues and profitability can be volatile or remain depressed for significant periods of time.

As traditional risk- bearing insurance companies continue to outsource the production of premium revenue to non- affiliated brokers or agents such as Gallagher, those insurance companies may seek to reduce further their expenses by reducing the commission rates payable to insurance agents or brokers. The reduction of these commission rates, along with general volatility and/or declines in premiums, may significantly affect Gallagher's profitability. Because Gallagher does not determine the timing or extent of premium pricing changes, Gallagher cannot accurately forecast its commission revenues, including whether they will significantly decline. As a result, Gallagher's budgets for future acquisitions, capital expenditures, dividend payments, loan repayments and other expenditures may have to be adjusted to account for unexpected changes in revenues, and any decreases in premium rates may adversely affect the results of its operations.

In addition, there have been and may continue to be various trends in the insurance industry toward alternative insurance markets including, among other things, greater levels of self- insurance, captives, rent- a- captives, risk retention groups and non- insurance capital markets- based solutions to traditional insurance. While Gallagher historically has been able to participate in certain of these activities on behalf of its customers and obtain fee revenue for such services, there can be no assurance that Gallagher will realize revenues and profitability as favorable as those realized from its traditional brokerage activities.

#### Gallagher faces significant competitive pressures in each of its businesses.

The insurance brokerage and service business is highly competitive and there are many insurance brokerage and service organizations as well as individuals on a global basis who actively compete with Gallagher in one or more areas of its business. Gallagher competes with three firms that are as large as or significantly larger than Gallagher, in terms of revenues, in the global risk management and brokerage markets. In addition, there are various other competing firms that operate nationally or that are strong in a particular region or locality and may have, in that region or locality, an office that is as large as or larger than, in terms of revenues, the particular local office of Gallagher. Gallagher believes that the primary factors determining its competitive position with other organizations in its industry are the quality of the services rendered and the overall costs to its clients. Losing business to competitors offering similar products at lower prices or having other competitive advantages would adversely affect Gallagher's business.

In addition, the increase in competition due to new legislative or industry developments could adversely affect Gallagher. These developments include:

An increase in capital- raising by insurance underwriting companies, which could result in new capital in the industry which in turn may lead to a soft market and lower insurance premiums and commissions;

The selling of insurance by insurance companies directly to insureds without the involvement of a broker or other intermediary;

Changes in Gallagher's business compensation model as a result of regulatory developments;

The establishment of programs in which state- sponsored entities provide health insurance or, in certain cases, property insurance in catastrophe- prone areas or other alternative markets types of coverage;

An increase in competition from newly- formed or existing insurance brokers who have not agreed to limit their use of contingent commission arrangements, thereby giving them a competitive advantage over those brokers, such as Gallagher, who have agreed to limit the use of such arrangements;

An increase in competition from new market participants such as banks, accounting firms and consulting firms offering risk management or insurance brokerage services; and

The creation of in- house servicing capabilities by insurance companies or by certain insurance consumers which compete with the third party administration and other administration, servicing and risk management products offered by Gallagher's Risk Management Segment.

New competition as a result of these or other competitive or industry developments could cause the demand for Gallagher's products and services to change, which could in turn adversely affect Gallagher's results of operations and financial condition.

# Gallagher's businesses, and therefore its results of operations and financial condition, may be adversely affected by the current disruption in the global credit markets and instability of financial systems.

Gallagher's business, and therefore its results of operation and financial condition, may be adversely affected by the current disruption in the U.S. based credit markets and instability of financial systems.

The current disruption in the U.S. based credit markets, the repricing of credit risk and the deterioration of the financial and real estate markets have created increasingly difficult conditions for financial institutions and certain insurance companies. These conditions include significant losses, greater volatility, significantly less liquidity, widening of credit spreads and a lack of price transparency in certain markets. In recent months, such volatility has reached unprecedented levels and credit markets have been illiquid. These conditions have resulted in the failure of a number of financial institutions and unprecedented action by governmental authorities and central banks around the world, including investing in or lending money to financial institutions and insurance companies that are perceived to need additional capital. It is difficult to predict how long these conditions will persist and the extent to which Gallagher's markets, products and business will be adversely affected.

These unprecedented disruptions in the current credit and financial markets have had a significant material adverse impact on a number of financial institutions and have limited access to capital and credit for many companies. Although Gallagher is not currently experiencing any limitation of access to its revolving credit facility (which expires in 2010) and is not aware of any issues impacting the ability or willingness of its lenders under such facility to honor their commitments to extend Gallagher credit, the failure of a lender could adversely affect its ability to borrow on that facility, which over time could negatively impact Gallagher's ability to consummate significant acquisitions or make other significant capital expenditures. Continued adverse conditions in the credit markets in future years could adversely affect the availability and terms of future borrowings or renewals or refinancings.

Gallagher also has a significant amount of trade accounts receivable from some of the insurance companies with which it places insurance. If those insurance companies experience liquidity problems or other financial difficulties, Gallagher could encounter delays or defaults in payments owed to Gallagher, which could have a significant adverse impact on Gallagher's consolidated financial condition and results of operations.

# The agreements and instruments governing Gallagher's debt contain restrictions and limitations that could significantly impact Gallagher's ability to operate its business.

The agreements governing Gallagher's debt contain covenants that, among other things, restrict Gallagher's ability to dispose of assets, incur additional debt, prepay other debt or amend other debt instruments, pay dividends, engage in certain asset sales, mergers, acquisitions or similar transactions, create liens on assets, engage in certain transactions with affiliates, change Gallagher's business or make investments.

The restrictions in the agreements governing Gallagher's debt may prevent it from taking actions that it believes would be in the best interest of Gallagher's business and its stockholders and may make it difficult for Gallagher to execute its business strategy successfully or effectively compete with companies that are not similarly restricted. Gallagher may also incur future debt obligations that might subject it to additional or more restrictive covenants that could affect Gallagher's financial and operational flexibility. Gallagher cannot make any assurances that it will be able to refinance its debt on terms acceptable to Gallagher, or at all.

Gallagher's ability to comply with the covenants and restrictions contained in the agreements governing Gallagher's debt may be affected by economic, financial and industry conditions beyond Gallagher's control. The breach of any of these covenants or restrictions could result in a default under an agreement that would permit the applicable lenders to declare all amounts outstanding thereunder to be due and payable, together with accrued and unpaid interest.

# Gallagher could incur substantial losses if one of the commercial banks and financial institutions Gallagher uses in its operations would happen to fail.

Gallagher maintains cash balances, including restricted cash held in premium trust accounts, and in some cases, in excess of the U.S. Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation insurance limits at various depository institutions. Gallagher also maintains cash balances in foreign banks and institutions. Although Gallagher has moved substantially all of its U.S. funds into accounts insured or guaranteed by government programs, there are foreign operations where governments have not specifically enacted formal guarantee programs. As the worldwide fallout from the credit crisis persists, the financial strength of some depository institutions has diminished and this trend may continue. If one or more of the depository institutions in which Gallagher maintains significant cash balances were to fail, Gallagher's ability to access these funds might be temporarily or permanently limited, and Gallagher could face a significant liquidity problem and potentially material financial losses.

Gallagher has historically engaged in a large number of acquisitions of insurance brokers and agencies. Gallagher may not be able to continue to implement such an acquisition strategy in the future and there are risks associated with such acquisitions.

In the past several years, Gallagher has completed numerous acquisitions of insurance brokers and agencies and may continue to make such acquisitions in the future. Gallagher's acquisition program has been an important part of its historical growth and Gallagher believes that similar acquisition activity will be critical to maintaining comparable growth in the future. Failure to successfully identify and complete acquisitions likely will result in Gallagher achieving slower growth. Various factors may affect Gallagher's ability to attract acquisition targets, including Gallagher's inability to continue certain contingent commission compensation structures, particularly in light of the fact that most other companies in the insurance brokerage industry are not limited in this manner. Moreover, even if Gallagher is able to identify appropriate acquisition targets, it may not be able to execute acquisition transactions on favorable terms or integrate such targets following acquisition in a manner that allows Gallagher to realize the anticipated benefits of such acquisitions, thereby negatively affecting Gallagher's results of operations or leading to unanticipated contingent liabilities and losses.

Gallagher faces a variety of risks in its Risk Management operations that are distinct from those it faces in its Brokerage operations. Gallagher's Risk Management business has somewhat less exposure to the hard and soft market cycles described above to which Gallagher's Brokerage business is exposed; however, it faces a variety of other risks which are unique to its operations, including:

The risk that the favorable trend among insureds toward outsourcing of various types of claims administration and risk management services will reverse or slow, causing Gallagher to experience reduced revenues or a reduced rate of revenue growth;

The risk that contracting terms will become less favorable or that the margins on its services will be decreased due to increased competition, regulatory constraints or other developments;

The risk that Gallagher cannot satisfy regulatory requirements on third party administrators or that regulatory developments will impose additional burdens, costs or business restrictions that make its business less attractive; and

The risk that Gallagher cannot control its labor and technology costs in such a manner as to remain competitive in the marketplace for claims administration and risk management services and fulfill its existing contracts (other than those that provide cost- plus or other margin protection) in a cost- efficient and profitable manner.

Gallagher has significant non- U.S. operations which expose it to certain additional risks, including the risk of exchange rate fluctuations and geopolitical risk.

A significant portion of Gallagher's operations is conducted outside the U.S. Accordingly, Gallagher is subject to legal, economic and market risks associated with operating in foreign countries. Operating in these countries may present risks that are different from, or greater than, the risks to Gallagher of doing comparable business in the U.S. Gallagher's international operations may be subject to a number of risks, including:

Less flexible employee relationships, which may limit Gallagher's ability to prohibit employees from competing with Gallagher after their employment, and may make it more difficult and expensive to terminate their employment;

Political and economic instability (including acts of terrorism and outbreaks of war);

Coordinating Gallagher's communications and logistics across geographic distances and multiple time zones;

Unexpected changes in regulatory requirements and laws;

Difficulties in staffing and managing foreign operations;

Adverse trade policies, and adverse changes to any of the policies of either the U.S. or any of the foreign jurisdictions in which Gallagher operates;

Adverse changes in tax rates;

Legal or political constraints on Gallagher's ability to maintain or increase prices;

Governmental restrictions on the transfer of funds to Gallagher from its operations outside the U.S.; and

Burdens of complying with a wide variety of labor practices and foreign laws, including those relating to export and import duties, environmental policies and privacy issues.

Some of Gallagher's foreign subsidiaries receive revenues or incur obligations in currencies that differ from their functional currencies. Gallagher must also translate the financial results of its foreign subsidiaries into U.S. dollars. Although Gallagher has used foreign currency hedging strategies in the past, such risks cannot be eliminated entirely, and significant changes in exchange rates may adversely affect Gallagher's results of operations. Gallagher also operates in certain countries where the risk of political and economic uncertainty is relatively greater than that present in the U.S. and more stable countries. Gallagher's operations in these countries may be temporarily or permanently disrupted by adverse geopolitical or economic conditions in these locations. For example, Gallagher uses third- party service providers located in India for certain back office services. To date, the dispute between India and Pakistan involving the Kashmir region, incidents of terrorism in India and general geopolitical uncertainties have not adversely affected Gallagher's operations in India. However, such factors could potentially affect Gallagher's operations or ability to utilize third-party providers in the future. Should Gallagher's access to these services be disrupted, Gallagher's business, operating results and financial condition could be adversely affected.

#### Changes in Gallagher's accounting estimates and assumptions could negatively affect its financial position and operating results.

Gallagher prepares its financial statements in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). These accounting principles require Gallagher to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of its Consolidated Financial Statements. Gallagher is also required to make certain judgments that affect the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during each reporting period. Gallagher periodically evaluates its estimates and assumptions, including those relating to the valuation of intangible assets, investments, income taxes, stock- based compensation, claims handling obligations, retirement plans, litigation and contingencies. Gallagher bases its estimates on historical experience and various assumptions that Gallagher believes to be reasonable based on specific circumstances. Actual results could differ from these estimates. Additionally, changes in accounting standards could increase costs to the organization and could have an adverse impact on Gallagher's future financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Gallagher is subject to insurance industry regulation worldwide. If Gallagher fails to comply with regulatory requirements or if regulations change in a way that adversely affects Gallagher's operations, Gallagher may not be able to conduct its business or may be less profitable. Many of Gallagher's activities are subject to regulatory supervision. Failure to comply with some of these regulations could lead to disciplinary actions that may include requiring clients to be compensated for loss, the imposition of penalties and the revocation of Gallagher's authorization to operate. In addition, changes in legislation or regulations and actions by regulators, including changes in administration and enforcement policies, could from time- to- time require operational changes that could result in lost revenues or higher costs or hinder Gallagher's ability to operate its business

# Government sponsored insurance programs may seriously undermine Gallagher's profitability.

It is possible that Federal and state governments will create P/C or health related insurance programs that compete with, or completely replace, insurance products offered by insurance carriers. Development of these government- sponsored insurance programs could adversely affect Gallagher's results of operations and financial condition.

# Gallagher is subject to a number of contingencies and legal proceedings which, if determined unfavorably to Gallagher, would adversely affect its financial results.

Gallagher is subject to numerous claims, tax assessments, lawsuits and proceedings that arise in the ordinary course of business. Such claims, lawsuits and other proceedings could, for example, include claims for damages based on allegations that its employees or sub- agents improperly failed to procure coverage, report claims on behalf of clients, provide insurance companies with complete and accurate information relating to the risks being insured or appropriately apply funds that Gallagher holds for its clients on a fiduciary basis. Gallagher has established provisions against these potential matters which it believes to be adequate in light of current information and legal advice, and Gallagher adjusts such provisions from time- to- time based on current material developments. The damages claimed in these matters are or may be substantial, including, in many instances, claims for punitive, treble or extraordinary damages. It is possible that, if the outcomes of these contingencies and legal proceedings were not favorable to Gallagher, it could materially adversely affect its future financial results. In addition, Gallagher's results of operations, financial condition or liquidity may be adversely affected if in the future Gallagher's insurance coverage proves to be inadequate or unavailable or there is an increase in liabilities for which it self- insures. Gallagher has purchased errors and omissions (E&O) insurance and other insurance to provide protection against losses that arise in such matters. Accruals for these items, net of insurance receivables, when applicable, have been provided to the extent that losses are deemed probable and are reasonably estimable. These accruals and receivables are adjusted from time- to- time as current developments warrant.

As more fully described in Note 17 to Gallagher's 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements, Gallagher is subject to a number of legal proceedings, regulatory actions and other contingencies. An adverse outcome in connection with one or more of these matters could have a material adverse effect on Gallagher's business, results of operations or financial condition in any given quarterly or annual period. In addition, regardless of any eventual monetary costs, these matters could have a material adverse effect on Gallagher by exposing it to negative publicity, reputational damage, harm to Gallagher's client or employee relationships, or diversion of personnel and management resources.

# Gallagher is subject to a number of investigations and legal proceedings concerning contingent broker compensation practices. Further proceedings could adversely affect Gallagher's financial strength and results of operations.

Since late 2004, the insurance industry in general, and Gallagher individually, have been subject to significant scrutiny by various State Attorneys General, state insurance departments and private litigants with respect to broker compensation practices (generally known as contingent commission arrangements or placement service agreements) between insurance brokers and insurance carriers.

On May 18, 2005, Gallagher resolved with the Attorney General of the State of Illinois and the Director of Insurance of the State of Illinois, an investigation into broker compensation practices. Gallagher believes that this settlement was intended to be on behalf of all State Attorneys General and all state insurance departments. However, there can be no assurance that other states will honor this agreement.

On December 29, 2006, Gallagher reached an agreement to resolve all claims in the MDL. On September 4, 2007, the court granted final approval of the MDL Settlement. The MDL Settlement provides for Gallagher to distribute \$28.0 million to current and former clients and others that purchased retail insurance through Gallagher or other brokers named as defendants in the MDL during the period beginning on August 26, 1994 and ending on December 31, 2005. Gallagher also agreed to pay up to \$8.9 million in attorney fees, of which Gallagher paid \$8.6 million in November 2007. A notice of appeal has been filed challenging the final approval of the MDL Settlement. A hearing on the appeal is scheduled for April 20, 2009. In the event that the final approval by the court is not upheld, Gallagher may incur significant additional legal costs and face potential liability in connection with the litigation.

The ultimate outcome of these matters cannot be ascertained. Future litigation and liabilities in indeterminate amounts may be imposed on Gallagher. Gallagher's future results of operations or cash flows for any particular quarterly or annual period could be materially affected by an unfavorable resolution of these matters. In addition, even if Gallagher does not experience significant monetary costs, there has been and may continue to be adverse publicity associated with these matters that could result in reputational harm to Gallagher or to the insurance brokerage industry in general that may adversely affect Gallagher's business.

For a more detailed discussion of these matters refer to Note 17 to Gallagher's 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements.

# Gallagher's results may be adversely affected relative to its competitors that can accept contingent commissions.

Pursuant to various agreements with insurance regulators, Gallagher, Marsh, Willis and Aon are prohibited from accepting volume-based or profit-based contingent commissions as a retail broker. There are no other brokers that are known to be similarly prohibited from accepting these types of contingent commissions. When Gallagher acquires a retail broker, that broker may continue to accept contingent commissions for a three year period after the acquisition date. Gallagher's restrictions on accepting contingent commissions may significantly undermine Gallagher's operating results, profitability, liquidity and its ability to reinvest in its business relative to its competitors that can accept contingent commissions.

#### Gallagher's future success depends, in part, on its ability to attract and retain experienced and qualified personnel.

Gallagher believes that its future success depends, in part, on its ability to attract and retain experienced personnel, including its senior management, brokers and other key personnel. The insurance brokerage industry has experienced intense competition for the services of leading brokers, and Gallagher has lost key brokers to competitors in the past. The loss of any of its senior managers, brokers or other key personnel, or its inability to identify, recruit and retain such personnel, could materially and adversely affect Gallagher's business, operating results and financial condition.

# Gallagher has historically benefited from Section 29 tax credits and that law expired on December 31, 2007. The disallowance of IRC Section 29 tax credits would likely cause a material loss.

The law permitting Gallagher to claim IRC Section 29 tax credits related to Gallagher's synthetic coal operations expired on December 31, 2007. In 2008, 2007 and 2006, Gallagher's annual effective tax rate on a consolidated basis was 31.9%, 22.7% and 16.9%, respectively. Gallagher's overall effective income tax rate for 2007 and 2006 reflects the tax credits generated by investments in limited partnerships that operated alternative energy projects (IRC Section 29). The rates for 2008 and 2007 reflect the impact of the resolution of a number of income tax matters related to prior years and revisions to estimates of uncertain tax positions, which resulted in a net decrease in Gallagher's tax provision of \$16.3 million and \$5.9 million, respectively. Accordingly, Gallagher's overall effective income tax rate in 2009 and future years will likely adjust upward to be in the range of approximately 39.0% to 41.0%.

Gallagher believes its claim for IRC Section 29- related related tax credits is in accordance with IRC Section 29 and four private letter rulings (PLRs) previously obtained by IRC Section 29- related partnerships in which it had an interest. Gallagher understands these PLRs are consistent with those issued to other taxpayers and has received no indication from the IRS that it will seek to revoke or modify them.

While Gallagher's synthetic coal operations are not currently under audit, the IRS could place those operations under audit and an adverse outcome may cause a material loss or cause Gallagher to be subject to liability under indemnification obligations related to prior sales of partnership interests in partnerships claiming IRC Section 29- related tax credits. For additional information about the potential negative effects of adverse tax audits and related indemnification contingencies, see the discussion on IRC Section 29 tax credits included in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

# Gallagher is exposed to various risks relating to losses on investments held by its Financial Services business.

Gallagher's Financial Services business holds a variety of investments. These investments are subject to risk of loss due to a variety of causes, including general overall economic conditions, the effects of changes in interest rates, various regulatory issues, credit risk, potential litigation, tax audits and disputes, failure to monetize in an effective and/or cost- efficient manner and poor operating results. Any of these consequences may diminish the value of Gallagher's invested assets and adversely affect its net worth and profitability.

#### Item 2. Properties.

Gallagher's executive offices of the Financial Services and Corporate Segment and certain subsidiary and branch facilities of the Brokerage and Risk Management segments are located at Two Pierce Place, Itasca, Illinois, where Gallagher leases approximately 306,000 square feet of space, or approximately 60% of the building. The lease commitment on this property expires on February 28, 2018.

Elsewhere, Gallagher generally operates in leased premises related to its facilities of the Brokerage and Risk Management operations. Gallagher prefers to lease office space rather than own real estate. Certain of Gallagher's office space leases have options permitting renewals for additional periods. In addition to minimum fixed rentals, a number of leases contain annual escalation clauses generally related to increases in an inflation index. See Note 17 to Gallagher's 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements for information with respect to Gallagher's lease commitments at December 31, 2008.

#### Item 3. Legal Proceedings.

Information regarding legal proceedings, contingent commissions and other industry developments and contingent liabilities of Gallagher is included in Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data," under the caption Note 17 (Commitments, Contingencies and Off- Balance Sheet Arrangements).

# Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders.

No matters were submitted to a vote of security holders during Gallagher's fourth quarter ended December 31, 2008.

# Item 4A. Executive Officers of the Registrant.

The executive officers of Gallagher are as follows:

Name	Age	Position and Year First Elected
J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.	57	Chairman since 2006, President since 1990, Chief Executive Officer since 1995
Walter D. Bay	46	Corporate Vice President, General Counsel, Secretary since June 2007
Richard C. Cary	46	Controller since 1997, Chief Accounting Officer since 2001
James W. Durkin, Jr.	59	Corporate Vice President, President of Employee Benefit Brokerage Operation since 1985
James S. Gault	57	Corporate Vice President since 1992, President of Domestic Retail P/C Brokerage Operation since 2002
Douglas K. Howell	47	Corporate Vice President, Chief Financial Officer since 2003
Susan E. McGrath	42	Corporate Vice President, Chief Human Resource Officer since January 2007
David E. McGurn, Jr.	56	Corporate Vice President since 1993, President of Wholesale Brokerage Operations since 2001
Richard J. McKenna	62	Corporate Vice President since 1994, President of Risk Management Operation since 2000

With the exception of Mr. Bay and Ms. McGrath, each such person has been principally employed by Gallagher in management capacities for more than the past five years. All executive officers are elected annually and serve at the pleasure of the Board of Directors.

Prior to joining Gallagher on June 4, 2007, Mr. Bay was employed as General Counsel and Secretary for GE Commercial Distribution Finance from January 2003 to May 2007 and prior thereto as M&A Counsel for General Electric Capital Corporation since 2000.

Prior to joining Gallagher on January 15, 2007, Ms. McGrath was employed as Vice President of Human Resources for GE Commercial Distribution Finance from January 2004 to January 2007 and prior thereto as the Vice President of Human Resources for GE Financial Guaranty Insurance Corporation since July 2002.

#### Part II

# Item 5. Market for the Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities.

Gallagher's common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange, trading under the symbol "AJG." The following table sets forth information as to the price range of Gallagher's common stock for the two- year period from January 1, 2007 through December 31, 2008 and the dividends declared per common share for such period. The table reflects the range of high and low sales prices per share as reported on the New York Stock Exchange composite listing.

	High		Low	Dividends Declared per Common Share
<b>Ouarterly Periods</b>				
2008				
First	\$	26.25	\$ 22.40	\$ .32
Second		26.59	23.47	.32
Third		30.00	23.86	.32
Fourth		28.21	21.38	.32
<u>2007</u>				
First	\$	30.15	\$ 26.02	\$ .31
Second		29.50	27.20	.31
Third		31.83	26.66	.31
Fourth		29.46	24.01	.31

As of December 31, 2008, there were approximately 1,000 holders of record of Gallagher's common stock.

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities (in thousands, except per share data)

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased	Averag Price Pa per Sha	id	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs (1)	Maximum Number of Shares that May Yet be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs
October 1 to October 31, 2008	_	\$			10,000
November 1 to	-	φ	-	-	10,000
November 30, 2008	-		-	-	10,000
December 1 to December 31, 2008					10,000
Total		\$	-		_

(1) As set forth in its public filings, Gallagher has a common stock repurchase plan that was adopted by the Board of Directors on May 10, 1988 and has been periodically amended (most recently on January 24, 2008) since that date to authorize additional shares for repurchase. Under the provisions of the repurchase plan, as of December 31, 2008, Gallagher continues to have the capacity to repurchase approximately 10.0 million shares. There is no expiration date for the repurchase plan and Gallagher is under no commitment or obligation to repurchase any particular amount of common stock under the plan. At its discretion, Gallagher may suspend the repurchase plan at any time.

Information relating to the compensation plans under which equity securities of Gallagher are authorized for issuance is included in the disclosure set forth under the caption "Equity Compensation Plan Information" in Gallagher's 2009 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference. See Notes 11, 12 and 13 to Gallagher's 2008 Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information relating to the compensation plans under which equity securities of Gallagher are authorized for issuance.

# Item 6. Selected Financial Data.

The following selected consolidated financial data for each of the five years in the period ended December 31, 2008 have been derived from Gallagher's Consolidated Financial Statements. Such data should be read in conjunction with Gallagher's Consolidated Financial Statements and related Notes thereto in Item 8 of this annual report.

	Year Ended December 31,												
		2008		~	2007		2006	_	2005		2004		
Consolidated Statement of				(In r	nillions, except j	per si	nare and employed	e data	1)				
Earnings Data:													
Commissions	\$	922	2.5	\$	867.3	\$	792.9	\$	762.2	\$	708.3		
Fees		688	3.7		656.2		583.7		534.6		486.6		
Investment income and													
other		33	8.8		99.8		93.5		132.1	_	185.4		
Total revenues		1,645	0.6		1,623.3		1,470.1		1,428.9		1,380.3		
Total expenses before													
litigation and contingent													
commission matters and													
claims handling obligations		1,481	.4		1,423.2		1,306.6		1,206.2		1,146.1		
Litigation and contingent													
commission matters and													
claims handling obligations			•		<u> </u>		9.0		209.8		<u>-</u> _		
Earnings before income													
taxes		163	8.6		200.1		154.5		12.9		234.2		
Provision (benefit) for		~			45.5		26.1		(2( 2)		46.2		
income taxes		5/2	2.2		45.5		26.1		(26.2)		46.3		
Earnings from continuing operations		111	.4		154.6		128.4		39.1		187.9		
Earnings (loss) on													
discontinued operations, net													
of income taxes		(34	<u>l.1</u> )		(15.8)		0.1		(8.3)		0.6		
Net earnings	\$	77	<u>'.3</u>	\$	138.8	\$	128.5	\$	30.8	\$	188.5		
Per Share Data:													
Diluted earnings from													
continuing operations per													
share (1)	\$	1.	18	\$	1.59	\$	1.31	\$	.41	\$	1.99		
Diluted net earnings per													
share (1)			82		1.43		1.31		.32		1.99		
Dividends declared per													
common share (2)		1.	28		1.24		1.20		1.12		1.00		
Share Data:													
Shares outstanding at year		0.4			02.0		00.4		0.5.77		02.1		
end		96	5.4		92.0		98.4		95.7		92.1		
Weighted average number of common shares													
outstanding		03	3.8		95.9		97.1		94.1		91.5		
Weighted average number		7.	0.0		93.9		97.1		74.1		91.5		
of common and common													
equivalent shares													
outstanding		94	1.2		97.1		98.4		96.1		94.5		
Consolidated Balance													
Sheet Data:													
Total assets	\$	3,271	.3	\$	3,556.8	\$	3,420.1	\$	3,389.5	\$	3,233.3		
Long- term debt less current													
portion		400			400.0		25.9		107.6		140.0		
Total stockholders' equity		738	3.5		715.5		864.1		769.1		761.0		
Return on beginning													
stockholders' equity (3)			11%	)	16%		17%		4%		30%		
Employee Data:		0.0	62		0.100		0.522		7.052		7.67		
		9,8	03		9,102		8,533		7,953		7,657		

Number of					
employeescontinuing					
operations at year end					
Total revenue per employee					
(4)	\$ 167,000	\$ 178,000	\$ 172,000	\$ 180,000	\$ 180,000
Earnings from continuing					
operations before litigation					
and contingent commission					
matters and claims handling					
obligations per employee					
(4) (5)	\$ 11,000	\$ 17,000	\$ 16,000	\$ 22,000	\$ 25,000

- (1) Based on the weighted average number of common and common equivalent shares outstanding during the year.
- (2) Based on the total dividends declared on a share of common stock outstanding during the entire year.
- (3) Represents net earnings divided by total stockholders' equity, as of the beginning of the year.
- (4) Based on the number of employees at year end related to continuing operations.
- (5) Represents earnings from continuing operations before the after tax impact of litigation and contingent commission matters and claims handling obligations related charges.

#### **Certain Non- GAAP Financial Measures**

The line item in the preceding selected financial data table entitled "Earnings from continuing operations before litigation and contingent commission matters and claims handling obligations per employee" may be considered a "non- GAAP financial measure" within the meaning of SEC regulations because it is derived from Gallagher's consolidated financial information but is not required to be presented in financial statements that are prepared in conformity with GAAP. Consistent with SEC regulations, a description of such information is provided in the table above and a reconciliation of certain of such items to GAAP is provided herein. Charges in 2006 related to retail contingent commission related matters totaled \$9.0 million (or \$5.4 million after tax). Charges in 2005 related to litigation related matters, retail contingent commission related matters and claims handling obligations totaled \$131.0 million (or \$84.2 million after tax), \$73.6 million (or \$44.2 million after tax) and \$5.2 million (or \$3.6 million after tax), respectively. There were no such items in 2004, 2007 or 2008. These amounts, which Gallagher believes are non- recurring, were added back to earnings from continuing operations in 2006 and 2005 in order to calculate earnings from continuing operations before litigation and contingent commission related matters and claims handling obligations per employee.

Gallagher believes the items included above provide meaningful additional information, which may be helpful to investors in assessing certain aspects of Gallagher's operating performance and financial condition that may not be otherwise apparent from GAAP. Industry peers provide similar supplemental information, although they may not use the same or comparable terminology and may not make identical adjustments. This non-GAAP information should be used in addition to, but not as a substitute for, the GAAP information.

# Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations. Introduction

The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.'s (Gallagher) Consolidated Financial Statements and the related Notes thereto that are included elsewhere herein.

Gallagher is engaged in providing insurance brokerage and third- party property/casualty (P/C) claims settlement and administration services to entities in the U.S. and abroad. Gallagher believes that one of its major strengths is its ability to deliver comprehensively structured insurance and risk management services to its clients. Gallagher's brokers, agents and administrators act as intermediaries between insurers and their customers and Gallagher does not assume underwriting risks. Gallagher is headquartered in Itasca, Illinois, has operations in fifteen countries and does business in more than 100 countries globally through a network of correspondent brokers and consultants. It generates approximately 87% of revenues domestically, with the remaining 13% derived primarily in Canada, the United Kingdom (U.K.), Australia and Bermuda. Gallagher operates three business segments: Brokerage, Risk Management and Financial Services and Corporate, which contributed approximately 72%, 28% and less than 1%, respectively, to 2008 revenues. The two major sources of operating revenues for Gallagher are commissions and fees from brokerage operations and fees from risk management operations. Investment income and other revenue is generated from Gallagher's investment portfolio, which includes invested cash, fiduciary funds, tax advantaged and other investments.

This Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations contains certain statements relating to future results which are forward-looking statements as that term is defined in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. See "Cautionary Language Regarding Forward-Looking Statements" on the last page of the 2008 Annual Report.

#### **Insurance Market Overview**

Fluctuations in premiums charged by P/C insurance carriers (Carriers) have a direct and potentially material impact on the insurance brokerage industry. Commission revenues are generally based on a percentage of the premiums paid by insureds and normally follow premium levels. Insurance premiums are cyclical in nature and may vary widely based on market conditions. Various factors, including competition for market share among insurance carriers, increased underwriting capacity and improved economies of scale following consolidations, can result in flat or reduced P/C premium rates (a "soft" market). A soft market tends to put downward pressure on commission revenues. Various countervailing factors, such as heavier than anticipated loss experience and capital shortages, can result in increasing P/C premium rates (a "hard" market). A hard market tends to favorably impact commission revenues. Hard and soft markets may be broad- based or more narrowly focused across individual product lines or geographic areas.

As markets harden, there historically has been resistance among certain insureds, who are the buyers of insurance (Gallagher's brokerage clients), to pay increased premiums and the higher commissions generated by these premiums. Such resistance often causes some buyers to raise their deductibles and/or reduce the overall amount of insurance coverage they purchase. As the market softens, or costs decrease, these trends have historically reversed. During a hard market, buyers may switch to negotiated fee in lieu of commission arrangements to compensate Gallagher for placing their risks, or may consider the alternative insurance market, which includes self- insurance, captives, rent- a- captives, risk retention groups and capital market solutions to transfer risk. According to industry estimates, these mechanisms account for almost 50% of the total U.S. commercial P/C market. Gallagher's brokerage units are very active in these markets as well. While increased use by insureds of these alternative markets historically has reduced commission revenue to Gallagher, such trends generally have been accompanied by new sales and renewal increases in the areas of risk management, claims management, captive insurance and self- insurance services and related growth in fee revenue.

Inflation tends to increase the levels of insured values and risk exposures, thereby resulting in higher overall premiums and higher commissions. However, the impact of hard and soft market fluctuations historically has had a greater impact on changes in premium rates, and therefore on Gallagher's revenues, than inflationary pressures.

Beginning in 2004 and continuing into 2008, the P/C insurance market has been relatively soft in most lines and in most geographic areas, notwithstanding an abnormally high level of hurricane activity and other natural disasters. For example, surveys by the Council of Insurance Agents & Brokers (CIAB) indicated that commercial P/C rates fell sharply during first, second and third quarters of 2008. The average premium decline for all commercial accounts, regardless of size, was 13.5% for first quarter, 12.9% for second quarter and 11.0% for third quarter. A similar survey by the CIAB indicated that commercial P/C rates fell again during fourth quarter 2008 by an average of 6.4% for all commercial accounts, regardless of size. However, according to the most recent survey, commercial P/C market premiums showed signs of leveling off in fourth quarter 2008 across small, medium and large accounts and for most major lines of commercial business, noting that premium rate drops eased as insurers tried to hold the line on pricing. The CIAB believes it is still a soft market environment, but the fourth quarter activity may signal the bottom of the soft market, following six years of steady decline. The CIAB represents the leading domestic and international insurance brokers, who write approximately 80% of the commercial P/C premiums in the U.S.

Historically, Gallagher has utilized acquisitions to grow its Brokerage Segment's commission and fee revenues. Acquisitions allow Gallagher to expand into desirable geographic locations and further extend its presence in the retail and wholesale insurance brokerage services industries. Gallagher expects that its Brokerage Segment's commission and fee revenues will continue to grow from acquisitions. Gallagher is considering, and intends to continue to consider from time- to- time, additional acquisitions on terms that it deems advantageous. At any particular time, Gallagher generally will be engaged in discussions with multiple acquisition candidates. However, no assurances can be given that any additional acquisitions will be consummated, or, if consummated, that they will be advantageous to Gallagher.

The recent disruption in the global credit markets, the repricing of credit risk and the deterioration of the financial and real estate markets generally, particularly in the U.S. and Europe, have created increasingly difficult conditions for financial institutions, including participants in the insurance industry. Continued volatility and further deterioration in the credit markets and a recessionary environment may reduce Gallagher's customers' demand for its brokerage and risk management services and could negatively affect Gallagher's results of operations and financial condition. Additionally, the potential for a significant insurer to fail or withdraw from writing certain insurance coverages Gallagher offers its brokerage customers could negatively impact overall capacity in the industry, which in turn could have the effect of reduced placement of certain lines and types of insurance and reduced revenues and profitability for Gallagher. In addition, the deterioration in the economy that occurred in fourth quarter 2008 could adversely impact Gallagher in 2009 and future years as a result of reductions in the overall amount of insurance coverage that its clients purchase due to reductions in their headcount, payroll, properties, market values of assets, etc. Such reductions could also adversely impact Gallagher's 2009 commission revenues when exposure audits by the carriers are performed and subsequent downward premium adjustments are determined and become known. The income effects of subsequent premium adjustments are recorded when the adjustments become known. In addition, some of Gallagher's clients may cease operations completely due to a prolonged deterioration in the economy.

#### **Contingent Commissions and Other Industry Developments**

The insurance industry continues to be subject to scrutiny by various regulatory bodies, including State Attorneys General and the departments of insurance for various states with respect to contingent compensation arrangements (generally known as contingent commission or placement service arrangements) and other matters. The Attorney General of the State of New York (the New York AG) issued subpoenas to various insurance brokerage firms and Carriers beginning in April 2004. The investigation by the New York AG, among other things, led to its filing a complaint against Marsh & McLennan Companies, Inc. and its subsidiary, Marsh Inc. (collectively, Marsh), stating claims for, among other things, fraud and violations of New York State antitrust and securities laws. Following these allegations, Marsh announced that it would permanently eliminate the practice of receiving any form of contingent compensation from Carriers, and shortly thereafter, two other large insurance brokerage firms, Willis Group and Aon Corporation, made similar announcements regarding the discontinuation and unwinding of contingent commissions agreements. On May 18, 2005, Gallagher and its subsidiaries and affiliates, except for Gallagher Bassett Services, Inc., entered into an Assurance of Voluntary Compliance (the AVC) with the Attorney General of the State of Illinois and the Director of Insurance of the State of Illinois (collectively, the IL State Agencies) to resolve all of the issues related to certain investigations conducted by the IL State Agencies involving contingent commission arrangements. A copy of the AVC was previously disclosed as an exhibit to Gallagher's Current Report on Form 8- K dated May 18, 2005.

As has been described in detail in Gallagher's previous filings, the AVC required Gallagher to pay \$26.9 million into a fund (the Fund) to be distributed to certain eligible policyholder clients. These payments are in full satisfaction of Gallagher's obligations under the AVC and the IL State Agencies have agreed not to impose any other financial obligation or liability on Gallagher in connection with their investigations. No portion of the payments by Gallagher is considered a fine or penalty. At December 31, 2008, \$8.6 million remained in the Fund, which is available to satisfy existing and future AVC related claims and other potential settlement obligations as allowed by the AVC. Gallagher intends to use all of the remaining AVC funds to satisfy part of its Multi- District Litigation settlement obligation (see discussion below).

On or before December 31, 2005, Gallagher undertook certain changes to its business practices, including an agreement not to accept any contingent compensation from an insurer in connection with any retail insurance policy covering U.S. clients or risks, except as provided in the AVC. In addition, the AVC provides that Gallagher may not take or receive any material compensation or consideration from an insurer, except as provided in the AVC. As permitted under the AVC, Gallagher has continued to accept contingent compensation in connection with its international operations and certain non- retail business, including business generated by wholesalers, managing general agents and managing general underwriters. In addition, the AVC allows Gallagher to collect retail contingent compensation related to contracts in place at entities acquired by Gallagher for up to three years from the date of each such acquisition.

On October 19, 2004, Gallagher, along with other major insurance brokerage firms, was named as a defendant in various lawsuits brought by private litigants which relate to contingent commission arrangements. Certain of these lawsuits have been included in a Multi- District Litigation (MDL) proceeding before the U.S. District Court for the District of New Jersey. On December 29, 2006 Gallagher reached an agreement to resolve all claims in the MDL (the MDL Settlement). On September 4, 2007, the court granted final approval of the MDL Settlement. The MDL Settlement provides for Gallagher to distribute \$28.0 million to current and former clients and others that purchased retail insurance through Gallagher or other brokers named as defendants in the MDL during the period beginning on August 26, 1994 and ending on December 31, 2005. As part of the MDL Settlement, Gallagher also agreed to pay up to \$8.9 million in attorney fees, of which Gallagher paid \$8.6 million in November 2007. A notice of appeal has been filed challenging the final approval of the MDL Settlement. A hearing on the appeal is scheduled for April 20, 2009.

Gallagher and its subsidiaries continue to be the subject of a number of state investigations concerning various historical business practices in the insurance industry and is fully cooperating with these investigations. See Note 17 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional discussion relating to these matters.

# **Critical Accounting Policies**

Gallagher's Consolidated Financial Statements are prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP), which require management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the Consolidated Financial Statements and accompanying Notes. Gallagher believes the following significant accounting policies may involve a higher degree of judgment and complexity. See Note 1 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for other significant accounting policies.

#### **Revenue Recognition**

Commission revenues are recognized at the latter of the billing or the effective date of the related insurance policies, net of an allowance for estimated policy cancellations. Commission revenues related to installment premiums are recognized as the installments are billed. Contingent commissions and commissions on premiums directly billed by insurance carriers are recognized as revenue when the data necessary to reasonably determine such amounts have been obtained by Gallagher. Typically, these types of commission revenues cannot be reasonably determined until the cash or the related policy detail is received by Gallagher from the insurance carrier. A contingent commission is a commission paid by an insurance carrier that is based on the overall profit and/or volume of the business placed with that insurance carrier. Commissions on premiums billed directly by insurance carriers to the insureds generally relate to a large number of P/C transactions, each with small premiums, and comprise a substantial portion of the revenues generated by Gallagher's employee benefit operations. Under these direct bill arrangements, the billing and policy issuance process is controlled entirely by the insurance carrier. The income effects of subsequent premium adjustments are recorded when the adjustments become known.

Fee revenues generated from the Brokerage Segment primarily relate to fees negotiated in lieu of commissions, which are recognized in the same manner as commission revenues. Fee revenues generated from the Risk Management Segment relate to third party claims administration, loss control and other risk management consulting services, which are provided over a period of time, typically one year. These fee revenues are recognized ratably as the services are rendered. The income effects of subsequent fee adjustments are recorded when the adjustments become known. Premiums and fees receivable in the Consolidated Balance Sheet are net of allowances for estimated policy cancellations and doubtful accounts. The allowance for estimated policy cancellations is established through a charge to revenues, while the allowance for doubtful accounts is established through a charge to other operating expenses. Both of these allowances are based on estimates and assumptions using historical data to project future experience. Gallagher periodically reviews the adequacy of these allowances and makes adjustments as necessary. The use of different estimates or assumptions could produce different results.

#### **Income Taxes**

Gallagher's tax rate reflects its income, statutory tax rates and tax planning in the various jurisdictions in which it operates. Significant judgment is required in determining the annual tax rate and in evaluating uncertain tax positions. Gallagher reports a liability for unrecognized tax benefits resulting from uncertain tax positions taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. The evaluation of a tax position in accordance with FIN 48 is a two-step process, the first step involves recognition. Gallagher determines whether it is more likely than not that a tax position will be sustained upon tax examination based on only the technical merits of the position. The technical merits of a tax position are derived from both statutory and judicial authority (legislation and statutes, legislative intent, regulations, rulings and case law) and their applicability to the facts and circumstances of the tax position. If a tax position does not meet the more likely than not recognition threshold, the benefit of that position is not recognized in the financial statements. The second step is measurement. A tax position that meets the more likely than not recognition threshold is measured to determine the amount of benefit to recognize in the financial statements. The tax position is measured as the largest amount of benefit that is greater than 50% likely of being realized upon ultimate resolution with a taxing authority.

Uncertain tax positions are measured based upon the facts and circumstances that exist at each reporting period and involve significant management judgment. Subsequent changes in judgment based upon new information may lead to changes in recognition, derecognition and measurement. Adjustments may result, for example, upon resolution of an issue with the taxing authorities, or expiration of a statute of limitations barring an assessment for an issue. Gallagher recognizes interest and penalties, if any, related to unrecognized tax benefits in income tax expense. Tax law requires items be included in Gallagher's tax returns at different times than the items are reflected in the financial statements. As a result, the annual tax expense reflected in the consolidated statements of income is different than that reported in the tax returns. Some of these differences are permanent, such as expenses that are not deductible in the returns, and some differences are temporary and reverse over time, such as depreciation expense and amortization expense deductible for income tax purposes. Temporary differences create deferred tax assets and liabilities. Deferred tax liabilities generally represent tax expense recognized in the financial statements for which a tax payment has been deferred, or expense for which a deduction has been taken already in the tax return but the expense has not yet been recognized in the financial statements. Deferred tax assets generally represent items that can be used as a tax deduction or credit in tax returns in future years for which a benefit has already been recorded in the financial statements. In assessing the need for an amount of a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets, the Company considers whether it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized and adjusts the valuation allowance accordingly. Gallagher evaluates all significant available positive and negative evidence. Negative evidence includes the existence of losses in recent years. Positive evidences includes the forecast of future taxable income by jurisdiction, tax- planning strategies that would result in realization of deferred tax assets and the presence of taxable income in prior carryback years. The underlying assumptions Gallagher uses in forecasting future taxable income require significant judgment and take into account Gallagher's recent performance. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent on the generation of future taxable income during the periods in which temporary differences are deductible or creditable. Valuation allowances are established for deferred tax assets when it is estimated that it is more likely than not future taxable income will be insufficient to fully use a deduction or credit in that jurisdiction.

#### **Intangible Assets**

Intangible assets represent the excess of cost over the value of net tangible assets of acquired businesses. Gallagher classifies its intangible assets as either goodwill, expiration lists or non- compete agreements. Expiration lists and non- compete agreements are amortized using the straight- line method over their estimated useful lives (five to fifteen years for expiration lists and five to six years for non-compete agreements), while goodwill is not subject to amortization. Allocation of intangible assets between goodwill, expiration lists and non- compete agreements and the determination of estimated useful lives are based on valuations Gallagher receives from qualified independent appraisers. The calculations of these amounts are based on estimates and assumptions using historical and pro forma data and recognized valuation methods. The use of different estimates or assumptions could produce different results. Intangible assets are carried at cost, less accumulated amortization in the Consolidated Balance Sheet. While goodwill is not amortized, it is subject to periodic reviews for impairment. Gallagher reviews all of its intangible assets for impairment periodically (at least annually) and whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the assets may not be recoverable. Such impairment reviews are performed at the division level (i.e., reporting unit) with respect to goodwill and at the business unit level for amortizable intangible assets. In reviewing intangible assets, if the fair value were less than the carrying amount of the respective (or underlying) asset, an indicator of impairment would exist and further analysis would be required to determine whether or not a loss would need to be charged against current period earnings. Based on the results of impairment reviews in 2008, 2007 and 2006, Gallagher wrote- off \$2.7 million, \$8.8 million and \$1.0 million, respectively, of amortizable intangible assets related to the Brokerage Segment acquisitions. The 2007 intangible asset write- off was reported in discontinued operations in the 2007 Consolidated Statement of Earnings. The determinations of impairment indicators and fair value are based on estimates and assumptions related to the amount and timing of future cash flows and future interest rates. The use of different estimates or assumptions could produce different results.

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007) (SFAS 141(R)), "Business Combinations," which is a revision of SFAS 141, "Business Combinations." The primary requirements of SFAS 141(R) are as follows:

Upon initially obtaining control, the acquiring entity in a business combination must recognize 100% of the fair value of the acquired assets, including goodwill, and assumed liabilities, with only limited exceptions, even if the acquirer has not acquired 100% of its target entity. As a consequence, the current step acquisition model will be eliminated.

Contingent consideration arrangements (i.e., potential earnout obligations) will be measured at fair value at the acquisition date and included on that basis in the purchase price consideration. The concept of recognizing contingent consideration at a later date when the amount of that consideration is determinable beyond a reasonable doubt, will no longer be applicable.

All transaction costs will be expensed as incurred.

SFAS 141 (R) is effective as of the beginning of an entity's first fiscal year beginning after December 15, 2008. Adoption is prospective and early adoption is not permitted. Effective January 1, 2009, Gallagher will be required, on a prospective basis, to estimate and record liabilities related to potential earnout obligations as of the acquisition dates for all future acquisitions whose purchase agreements contain such provisions. Subsequent changes in the estimated earnout obligations will be recorded in the statement of earnings when incurred. In light of Gallagher's historical acquisition activity, subsequent changes in the estimated earnout obligations could have a significant effect on Gallagher's future results of operations. Potential earnout obligations are typically based upon future earnings of the acquired entities and are not currently included in the purchase price that is recorded for each applicable acquisition at its acquisition date because such obligations are not fixed and determinable. Future payments made under these arrangements, if any, are generally recorded as additional goodwill when the earnouts are settled and have no impact on Gallagher's statement of earnings. Historically, Gallagher has not incurred a material amount of external transaction costs related to its acquisitions. However, when it has incurred such costs, Gallagher has capitalized these costs as part of its purchase accounting. Effective January 1, 2009, Gallagher will expense all external transaction costs related to its acquisitions as incurred.

#### Fair Value of Investments

For investments that do not have quoted market prices, Gallagher utilizes various valuation techniques to estimate fair value and proactively looks for indicators of impairment. Factors that may indicate that an impairment could exist include defaults on interest and/or principal payments, reductions or changes to dividend payments, sustained operating losses or a trend of poor operating performance, recent refinancings or recapitalizations, unfavorable press reports, untimely filing of financial information, significant customer or revenue loss, litigation, tax audits, losses by other companies in a similar industry, overall economic conditions, management and expert advisor changes and significant changes in strategy. In addition, in cases where the ultimate value of an investment is directly dependent on Gallagher for future financial support, Gallagher assesses its willingness and intent to provide future funding.

If an indicator of impairment exists, Gallagher compares the investment's carrying value to an estimate of its fair value. To estimate the fair value of its equity investments, Gallagher compares values established in recent recapitalizations or appraisals conducted by third parties. In some cases, no such recapitalizations or appraisals exist and Gallagher must perform its own valuations. This also requires Gallagher to exercise significant judgment. Even if impairment indicators exist, no write- down may be required if the estimated fair value is not less than the current carrying value or the decline in value is determined to be temporary and Gallagher has the ability and intent to hold the investment for a period of time sufficient for the value to recover. When Gallagher determines the decline in fair value is other- than- temporary, and therefore that a write- down is required, it is recorded as a realized loss against current period earnings.

Both the process to review for indicators of impairment and, if such indicators exist, the method to compute the amount of impairment incorporate quantitative data and qualitative criteria, including the receipt of new information, that can significantly change the decision about the valuation of an investment in a short period of time. The determination of whether a decline in fair value is other- than- temporary is necessarily a matter of subjective judgment. The timing and amount of realized losses reported in earnings could vary if management's conclusions were different. Due to the inherent risk of investments, Gallagher cannot give assurance that there will not be impairments in the future should economic and other conditions change.

#### **Business Combinations and Dispositions**

See Notes 4 and 5 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of 2008 business combinations and 2008 and 2007 dispositions, respectively. In addition, see Note 3 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion on dispositions of certain Gallagher consolidated investments in 2008, 2007 and 2006, as applicable.

#### **Results of Operations**

In the discussion that follows regarding Gallagher's results of operations, Gallagher provides organic growth percentages with respect to its commission and fee revenues. This information may be considered a "non- GAAP financial measure" because it is derived from Gallagher's consolidated financial information but is not required to be presented in financial statements that are prepared in conformity with GAAP. Rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) require supplemental explanations and reconciliations of all "non- GAAP financial measures." When Gallagher refers to organic growth percentages with respect to its commission and fee revenues in its discussion of results of operations, Gallagher excludes the first twelve months of net commission and fee revenues generated from the acquisitions and the net commission and fee revenues related to operations disposed of in each year presented. These commissions and fees are excluded from organic revenues in order to determine the revenue growth that is associated with the operations that were part of Gallagher in both the current and prior year. In addition, organic growth excludes contingent commission revenues. These commission revenues are excluded from organic revenue in order to determine the revenue growth that is associated with the revenue sources that will be continuing in 2008 and beyond. In addition, organic revenue growth excludes the impact of contingent commission revenues and foreign currency translation. Management has historically utilized organic revenue growth as an important indicator when assessing and evaluating the performance of its Brokerage and Risk Management Segments. Management also believes that the use of this measure allows financial statement users to measure, analyze and compare the growth from its Brokerage and Risk Management Segments in a meaningful and consistent manner. A reconciliation of organic revenue growth percentages to the reported revenue growth percentages for the Brokerage and Risk Managem

Allocations of investment income and certain expenses are based on reasonable assumptions and estimates primarily using revenue, headcount and other information. Gallagher allocates the provision for income taxes to the Brokerage and Risk Management Segments as if those segments were preparing income tax provisions on a separate company basis. As a result, the provision for income taxes for the Financial Services and Corporate Segment reflects the entire benefit to Gallagher of the IRC Section 29- related credits in 2007 and 2006 because that is the segment which produced the credits. The law that provided for IRC Section 29- related credits expired on December 31, 2007. Gallagher anticipates reporting an effective tax rate of approximately 39.0% to 41.0% in both its Brokerage Segment and its Risk Management Segment for the foreseeable future. Reported operating results by segment would change if different allocation methods were applied.

In the discussion that follows regarding Gallagher's results of operations, Gallagher provides the following ratios with respect to its operating results: pretax profit margin before the impact of pretax retail contingent commission related matters, and medical and pension plan changes, compensation expense ratio and operating expense ratio. Pretax profit margin before the impact of pretax retail contingent commission related matters, and medical and pension plan changes represents pretax earnings from continuing operations before the impact of pretax retail contingent commission related matters (in 2006) and the medical plan change (in 2006) divided by total revenues, excluding retail contingent commissions. The compensation expense ratio is derived by dividing compensation expense, after excluding the impact of medical and pension plan changes (in 2006), by total revenues, excluding retail contingent commissions. The operating expense ratio is derived by dividing operating expense, after excluding retail contingent commission related matters (in 2006), by total revenues, excluding retail contingent commissions.

#### Brokerage

The Brokerage Segment accounted for 72% of Gallagher's revenue from continuing operations in 2008. Gallagher's Brokerage Segment is primarily comprised of retail and wholesale brokerage operations. Gallagher's retail brokerage operations negotiate and place P/C, employer- provided health and welfare insurance and retirement solutions, principally for middle- market commercial, industrial, public entity, religious and not- for- profit entities. Many of Gallagher's retail brokerage customers choose to place their insurance with insurance underwriters, while others choose to use alternative vehicles such as self- insurance pools, risk retention groups or captive insurance companies. In addition, Gallagher's wholesale brokerage operations assist Gallagher brokers and other unaffiliated brokers and agents in the placement of specialized, unique and hard to place insurance programs.

The primary source of Gallagher's compensation for its retail brokerage services is commissions paid by insurance companies, which are usually based both upon a percentage of the premium paid by insureds and brokerage and advisory fees paid directly by its clients. For wholesale brokerage services, Gallagher generally receives a share of the commission paid to the retail broker by the insurer. Commission rates are dependent on a number of factors, including the type of insurance, the particular insurance company underwriting the policy and whether Gallagher acts as a retail or wholesale broker. Advisory fees are dependent on the extent and value of services provided. Under certain circumstances, Gallagher may also receive contingent commissions, which are based on the estimated profit the underwriting insurance company earns and/or the overall volume of business placed by Gallagher in a given period of time.

Financial information relating to Gallagher's Brokerage Segment is as follows (in millions, except percentages and workforce data):

	2008	Percent Change	2007	Percent Change	2006
Commissions	\$ 922.5	6%	\$ 867.3	9%	\$ 792.9
Fees	227.6	5%	216.8	16%	186.4
Investment income and					
other	 37.7	25%	 30.1	9%	 27.5
Total revenues	1,187.8	7%	1,114.2	11%	1,006.8
Compensation	707.4	8%	655.9	10%	598.2
Operating	247.4	8%	229.9	14%	201.5
Depreciation	18.2	13%	16.1	14%	14.1
Amortization	43.2	50%	28.8	39%	20.7
Medical plan change	-	NMF	-	NMF	4.6
Retail contingent commission related					
matters	 	NMF	 <u> </u>	NMF	 9.0
Total expenses	 1,016.2	9%	 930.7	10%	 848.1
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes	171.6	(6%)	183.5	16%	158.7
Provision for income					
taxes	 67.4	(5%)	 71.2	8%	66.0
Earnings from continuing operations	\$ 104.2	(7%)	\$ 112.3	21%	\$ 92.7
Growth - revenues	7%		11%		6%
Organic growth in commissions and fees	0%		2%		5%
Compensation expense ratio	60%		59%		59%
Operating expense ratio	21%		21%		20%
Pretax profit margin excluding retail contingent commission related matters and	2170		2170		20 %
medical plan change	14%		16%		17%
Effective tax rate	39%		39%		42%
Workforce at end of period (includes	5747				4 707
acquisitions)	5,747		5,068		4,727
Identifiable assets at December 31	\$ 2,456.1		\$ 2,731.0		\$ 2,580.6

In fourth quarter 2007, Gallagher made a determination to exit its global reinsurance operations and its Irish wholesale brokerage operations. In first quarter 2008, Gallagher signed definitive agreements to sell substantially all of its reinsurance brokerage business. Under the agreements, Gallagher received initial proceeds of \$31.8 million in cash and a \$1.3 million note receivable to be paid by December 31, 2008 (which was collected in full prior to December 31, 2008) and potential additional contingent proceeds of up to \$14.6 million that are based on revenues generated in the twelve months subsequent to March 2008. In third quarter 2008, Gallagher abandoned its efforts to sell its small Irish wholesale brokerage operations and ceased those operations. See Note 5 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of Gallagher's discontinued operations.

In the table above, the revenues and expenses of these operations, for all periods presented, have been reclassified from continuing operations for the Brokerage Segment to discontinued operations and have not been included therein. In Gallagher's previously reported financial information (prior to 2007), the reinsurance and Irish wholesale brokerage operating results were included in the Brokerage Segment.

The aggregate increase in commissions and fees for 2008 was principally due to revenues associated with acquisitions that were made during 2008 (\$101.6 million). Commissions and fees in 2008 included new business production of \$153.2 million, which was offset by renewal decreases and lost business of \$200.8 million. The increase in commissions and fees for 2007 was principally due to revenues associated with acquisitions that were made during 2007 (\$77.2 million) and organic growth from existing operations. Also, contributing to the increase in commissions and fees in 2007 was new business production of \$158.0 million, which was offset by renewal rate decreases and lost business of \$132.0 million. The organic growth in commission and fee revenues was 0% in 2008, 2% in 2007 and 5% in 2006. The following net commission and fee revenues related to contingent commissions and acquisitions were excluded in deriving the organic growth percentages: \$126.9 million in 2008, \$90.5 million in 2007 and \$41.0 million in 2006. Commissions increased 6% and fees increased 5% in 2008 compared to 2007. Commissions increased 9% and fees increased 16% in 2007 compared to 2006.

Investment income and other, which primarily represents interest income earned on cash and restricted funds and one-time gains related to sales of small books of business, increased in 2008 compared to 2007 primarily due to an increase in one- time gains related to sales of small books of business, which was partially offset by a decrease in interest income earned on cash and restricted funds due to lower market yield and safer investment vehicles (i.e., non- interest bearing accounts). In fourth quarter 2008, Gallagher decided to move substantially all of its invested funds from interest bearing to non- interest bearing Federal government guaranteed accounts. One- time gains related to sales of small books of business in 2008 were \$23.8 million. Investment income and other increased in 2007 compared to 2006 primarily due to an increase in short-term interest rates, which were partially offset by the increased use of cash to repurchase common stock and fund acquisitions in 2007. Also contributing to the increase in 2007 were \$7.1 million of one- time gains related to the sales of small books of business compared to \$4.5 million in 2006. The increase in compensation expense in 2008 compared to 2007 was primarily due to an increase in the average number of employees, salary increases, increases in incentive compensation linked to Gallagher's overall operating results (\$51.5 million in the aggregate) and an increase in severance costs (\$1.8 million). These increases were partially offset by a decrease in expense related to employee benefit cost savings (\$4.3 million) and stock- based compensation (\$0.6 million). The increase in employee headcount in 2008 primarily relates to the addition of employees associated with the acquisitions that were made in the last twelve months. The increase in compensation expense in 2007 compared to 2006 was primarily due to an increase in the average number of employees, salary increases, increases in incentive compensation linked to Gallagher's overall operating results (\$59.8 million in the aggregate), an increase in severance costs (\$2.1 million) and the adverse impact of foreign currency translation (\$6.2 million). These increases were partially offset by a decrease in expense related to stock- based compensation (\$2.6 million) and employee benefit plan cost savings (\$7.8 million). The increase in employee headcount in 2007 primarily relates to the addition of employees associated with the acquisitions that were made in the last twelve months.

Also contributing to expenses in 2006 was a \$4.6 million one- time medical plan termination charge, which was incurred when Gallagher changed its medical plan administrator during fourth quarter 2006. This item is presented in a separate line in the table above labeled medical plan change. The increase in operating expenses in 2008 compared to 2007 was due primarily to increases in rent expense (\$9.7 million), bad debt expense (\$3.0 million), professional fees (\$2.8 million), foreign exchange (\$2.4 million), office expense (\$2.1 million) and sales development expenses (\$1.2 million), partially offset by a decrease in travel and entertainment costs (\$4.4 million) and business insurance (\$2.1 million). The increase in rent expense in 2008 is primarily due to lease termination and other real estate charges. Also contributing to the increase in operating expenses in 2008 were expenses associated with the acquisitions completed in the last twelve months. The increase in operating expenses in 2007 compared to 2006 was due primarily to increases in insurance costs (\$4.4 million), travel and entertainment costs (\$4.7 million), increased costs associated with operational improvement initiatives (\$4.3 million), legal costs (\$1.5 million), severance related costs (\$0.5 million) and the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation (\$2.5 million) in 2007. Also contributing to the increase in operating expenses in 2007 were expenses associated with the acquisitions (\$13.4 million) completed in the last twelve months. These increases were partially offset by a decrease in bad debt expense (\$2.1 million).

The increases in depreciation expense in 2008 compared to 2007 and in 2007 compared to 2006 were due primarily to the purchases of furniture, equipment and leasehold improvements related to office expansions and moves, and expenditures related to upgrading computer systems made during 2008, 2007 and 2006. Also contributing to the increases in 2008 and 2007 was the depreciation expense associated with the acquisitions completed in 2008, 2007 and 2006.

The increases in amortization in 2008 compared to 2007 and in 2007 compared to 2006 were due primarily to amortization expense of intangible assets associated with acquisitions completed in 2008, 2007 and 2006. Expiration lists and non- compete agreements are amortized using the straight-line method over their estimated useful lives (five to fifteen years for expiration lists and five to six years for non- compete agreements). Also contributing to the increase in amortization expense in 2008 were impairment charges. Based on the results of impairment reviews in 2008, 2007 and 2006, Gallagher wrote- off \$2.7 million, \$8.8 million and \$1.0 million, respectively, of amortizable intangible assets related to the Brokerage Segment acquisitions. The 2007 intangible asset write- off was reported in discontinued operations in the Consolidated Statement of Earnings. In 2006, Gallagher recorded a pretax charge of \$9.0 million (\$5.4 million after tax) to increase its reserve for the costs to be incurred in connection with the regulatory and legal actions by the State Attorneys General and private litigants related to contingent commissions and various other historical business practices, as described more fully in Note 17 to the Consolidated Financial Statements and "Management's Discussion and Analysis - Contingent Commissions and Other Industry Developments."

The Brokerage Segment's effective tax rate in 2008, 2007 and 2006 was 39.0%, 39.0% and 42.0%, respectively. See the Results of Operations for the Financial Services and Corporate Segment for a discussion on the overall effective income tax rate in 2008, 2007 and 2006.

#### Risk Management

The Risk Management Segment accounted for 28% of Gallagher's revenue from continuing operations in 2008. It provides contract claim settlement and administration services for enterprises that choose to self- insure some or all of their P/C coverages and for insurance companies that choose to outsource some or all of their P/C claims departments. In addition, Gallagher generates revenues from integrated disability management programs, information services, risk control consulting (loss control) services and appraisal services, either individually or in combination with arising claims. This segment's revenues for risk management services are substantially in the form of fees that are generally negotiated in advance on a per- claim or per- service basis, depending upon the type and estimated volume of the services to be performed.

Financial information relating to Gallagher's Risk Management Segment is as follows (in millions, except percentages and workforce data):

			Percent			Percent	
		2008	Change	_	2007	Change	 2006
Fees	\$	461.1	5%	\$	439.4	11%	\$ 397.3
Investment income and							
other	-	3.8	(7%)		4.1	3%	 4.0
Total revenues		464.9	5%		443.5	11%	401.3
	<del></del>		2 / 2	_			 .,,,,,,
Compensation		280.6	10%		255.7	10%	233.0
Operating		126.3	13%		112.1	10%	102.1
Depreciation		11.6	4%		11.2	18%	9.5
Amortization		0.5	-		0.5	-	0.5
Medical plan change		<u> </u>	NMF		<u> </u>	NMF	 2.9
Total expenses		419.0	10%		379.5	9%	 348.0
Earnings from continuing operations before income		45.0	(200)		(10	200	52.2
taxes		45.9	(28%)		64.0	20%	53.3
Provision for income		17.7	(2701)		24.4	150/	21.3
taxes		17.7	(27%)		24.4	15%	 21.3
Earnings from continuing operations	\$	28.2	(29%)	\$	39.6	24%	\$ 32.0
Growth - revenues		5%			11%		8%
Organic growth in fees		5%			11%		8%
Compensation expense		5 /0			1170		070
ratio		60%			58%		58%
Operating expense ratio		27%			25%		25%
Pretax profit margin		10%			14%		14%
Effective tax rate		39%			38%		40%
Workforce at end of							
period (includes							
acquisitions)		3,901			3,830		3,556
Identifiable assets at December 31	\$	341.2		\$	352.5		\$ 308.2

The increase in fees for 2008 compared to 2007 was due primarily to new business production and renewal increases of \$37.5 million in 2008, offset by lost business of \$15.8 million. The increase in fees for 2007 compared to 2006 was due primarily to new business and renewal rate increases of \$58.0 million in 2007, offset by lost business of \$16.0 million. Also contributing to the increase in 2007 was \$3.5 million of non-recurring revenues related to the collection of an historical make- whole payment received in fourth quarter 2007. The organic growth in fee revenues was 5% in 2008, 11% in 2007 and 8% in 2006. Historically, the Risk Management Segment has made few acquisitions, and these acquisitions have not been material to this Segment's operations. Thus, there is no material difference between GAAP revenues and organic revenues for the Risk Management Segment. Investment income and other primarily represents interest income earned on Gallagher's cash and cash equivalents. The decrease in investment income in 2008 compared to 2007 is due to lower market yield and safer investment vehicles (i.e., non-interest bearing accounts). In fourth quarter 2008, Gallagher decided to move substantially all of its invested funds from interest bearing to non- interest bearing Federal government guaranteed accounts. Investment income was relatively unchanged in 2007 compared to 2006.

The increase in compensation expense in 2008 compared to 2007 was primarily due to an increase in the average number of employees and salary increases (\$21.9 million in the aggregate), temporary help (\$1.5 million), employee benefit costs (\$1.3 million) and the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation (\$0.2 million). The increase in compensation expense in 2007 compared to 2006 was due to an increase in the average number of employees and salary increases (\$23.3 million in the aggregate), an increase in incentive compensation (\$2.9 million) and the adverse impact of foreign currency translation (\$3.8 million), partially offset by a decrease in employee benefit plan costs (\$4.9 million) and decreased temporary-help costs (\$2.4 million). The increase in employee headcount in 2008 and 2007 relates to the hiring of additional staff to support claims activity related to anticipated new business.

Also contributing to expenses in 2006 was a \$2.9 million one- time medical plan termination charge, which was incurred when Gallagher changed its medical plan administrator during fourth quarter 2006. This item is presented in a separate line in the table above labeled medical plan change. The increase in operating expenses in 2008 compared to 2007 was primarily due to the unfavorable impact of foreign currency translation (\$5.8 million) and increases in professional fees (\$4.0 million), rent expense (\$2.4 million), office expense (\$1.3 million) and bad debt expense (\$1.2 million), partially offset by a decrease in travel and entertainment costs (\$1.8 million). The increase in rent expense in 2008 is primarily due to lease termination and other real estate charges (\$0.6 million). The increase in operating expenses in 2007 compared to 2006 was primarily due to increases in insurance costs (\$2.3 million), professional fees (\$1.3 million), rent expense (\$2.7 million), office expense (\$1.6 million) and travel and entertainment costs (\$1.2 million).

The increases in depreciation expense in 2008 compared to 2007 and in 2007 compared to 2006 were due primarily to the purchases of furniture, equipment and leasehold improvements related to office expansions and moves and expenditures related to upgrading computer systems. Amortization expense was relatively unchanged in 2008 compared to 2007 and in 2007 compared to 2006. Historically, the Risk Management Segment has made few acquisitions, and no material acquisitions were made by this segment in 2008, 2007 or 2006.

The Risk Management Segment's effective tax rate in 2008, 2007 and 2006 was 39.0%, 38.0% and 40.0%, respectively. See the Results of Operations for the Financial Services and Corporate Segment for a discussion on changes in the overall effective income tax rate in 2008 compared to 2007 and 2007 compared to 2006.

#### **Financial Services and Corporate**

The Financial Services and Corporate Segment manages Gallagher's interests in tax- advantaged, clean- energy, venture capital funds and its equity ownership position in an alternative investment fund manager. This segment also holds all of Gallagher's corporate debt. Operations of the Financial Services and Corporate Segment are located in Itasca, Illinois. Gallagher has been winding down its financial services activities since 2003, and management exited its positions in the IRC Section 29 Syn/Coal investments in 2008. In 2007, the Financial Services and Corporate Segment also included interest income on invested proceeds from Gallagher's \$400.0 million Note Purchase Agreement, which was entered into on August 3, 2007. See Note 3 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a summary of Gallagher's investments at December 31, 2008 and 2007 and a detailed discussion on the nature of the investments held. See Note 8 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a summary of Gallagher's debt at December 31, 2008 and 2007. Financial information relating to Gallagher's Financial Services and Corporate Segment is as follows (in millions):

	Percent				2006			
	20	008	Change		2007	Change		2006
Investment income (loss):								
Asset Alliance Corporation								
(AAC)	\$	(1.5)	69%	\$	(4.8)	NMF	\$	(0.9)
IRC Section 29 Syn/Coal								
facilities:								
Unconsolidated facilities		3.0	(72%)		10.9	(66%)		32.2
Consolidated facilities		-	NMF		52.2	6%		49.3
Other alternative energy								
investments		-	NMF		(0.1)	92%		(1.3)
Real estate and venture								
capital investments		(0.7)	(117%)		4.2	(46%)		7.8
Total investment income		0.8	(99%)		62.4	(28%)		87.1
Investment gains (losses)		(8.5)	NMF	<u></u>	3.2	113%		(25.1)
Total revenues		(7.7)	(112%)		65.6	6%		62.0
Investment expenses:								
IRC Section 29 Syn/Coal								
facilities:								
Unconsolidated facilities		(1.8)	(114%)		12.7	(31%)		18.4
Consolidated facilities		-	NMF		69.8	(6%)		74.1
Compensation, professional								
fees and other		11.7	(6%)		12.5	12%		11.2
Total investment expenses		9.9	(90%)		95.0	(8%)		103.7
Operating - state tax matters		7.5	NMF		-	NMF		-
Interest		28.6	79%		16.0	88%		8.5
Depreciation		0.2	(90%)		2.0	(73%)		7.3
Total expenses		46.2	(59%)		113.0	(5%)		119.5
Loss from continuing								
operations before income								
taxes		(53.9)	(14%)		(47.4)	18%		(57.5)
Benefit for income taxes		(32.9)	34%		(50.1)	18%		(61.2)
Earnings (loss) from								
continuing operations	\$	(21.0)	NMF	\$	2.7	(27%)	\$	3.7
T1 (C 11								
Identifiable assets at		<b></b>			1 <b>-</b> 2 c			<b>504</b> -
December 31 Investment income from AAC	\$	474.0	~	\$ .	473.3		\$	531.3

Investment income from AAC is primarily derived from Gallagher's investments in common stock and preferred stock of AAC. Gallagher accounts for the common stock portion of its investment using equity method accounting and accounts for the dividend income on its preferred stock investments as such income is earned. Full payment of Gallagher's debt instrument in AAC was received in December 2006 and the preferred stock investment has been substantially redeemed. The AAC related loss was lower in 2008 than in 2007 primarily due to the impairment and capitalized professional fee write- offs by AAC in 2007 discussed below. The AAC related loss was greater in 2007 compared to 2006 primarily due to Gallagher's equity basis portion of AAC losses, which included AAC's impairment write- down of one of its investment managers and the write- off by AAC of professional fees capitalized by AAC related to an unsuccessful equity offering.

Investment income from IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal facilities consists of two pieces: income from unconsolidated facilities and income from consolidated facilities. Income from the unconsolidated facilities relates to the installment sale gains from the sales of Gallagher's interests in limited partnerships that operated IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal facilities. Income from the consolidated facilities relates to Gallagher's 98% (12% as of May 17, 2007) and 99% equity interests in two IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal production facilities (only one facility was consolidated as of May 17, 2007) that were held by Gallagher to generate IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal credits. The decrease in income from these investments in 2008 compared to 2007 was due to the expiration of IRC Section 29- related tax credits as of December 31, 2007. The 2008 amount related to the unconsolidated facilities represents adjustments from the 2007 amounts recorded based on the estimated 2007 phase- out of tax credits compared to the phase- out based on the actual factor published by the IRS in April 2008. The decrease in income from the unconsolidated investments in 2007 compared to 2006 was primarily due to the IRC Section 29 phase- out of 67% for 2007 compared to 33% for 2006. The increase in income from the consolidated investments in 2007 compared to 2006 was primarily due to these facilities being operated throughout all of 2007 as compared with 2006, during which they were idled until June 12, 2006, offset by the negative impact of the 100% increase in the IRC Section 29 phase- out. Income from other alternative energy investments primarily relates to Gallagher's equity interest in a "parent" company and related partnerships that own the rights to Biogas from landfills and the wells, infrastructure and a pipeline to capture, distribute and sell Biogas and to installment sale gains from the sales of Biogas partnerships. The revenues in 2008 compared to 2007 were relatively unchanged. The improvement in the loss from other alternative energy investments in 2007 compared to 2006 was primarily due to a decrease in the losses (\$2.0 million) of the entity that operates the Biogas projects and the pipeline offset by a decrease (\$1.0 million) in Biogas installment sale gains due primarily to the 100% increase in the IRC Section 29 phase- out.

Income from real estate and venture capital investments primarily relates to Gallagher's portion of the earnings of these entities that are accounted for using equity method accounting, changes in the market value of public company stock and in 2007, interest earnings related to the invested proceeds from Gallagher's \$400.0 million Note Purchase Agreement (\$2.4 million), which was entered into on August 3, 2007. The reduction in income from these investments in 2008 compared to 2007 is primarily related to Gallagher's equity portion of the reduction in income related to the largest venture capital fund (\$2.2 million) and the interest earnings that did not recur in 2008. For 2006, this income category included rental income of \$4.9 million related to Gallagher's 60% ownership interest in a limited partnership that, prior to December 2006, owned the building that Gallagher leases for its home office and several of its subsidiary operations. In December 2006, the real estate partnership sold Gallagher's home office land and building. Also included in this income category was rental income related to Gallagher's 90% ownership interest in an airplane leasing company that leased two cargo airplanes to the French Postal Service. The 2007 decrease in income from this investment (\$3.4 million) was due to Gallagher selling its 90% ownership interest in January 2007. For 2006, this income category included income (losses) from the investment in a low income housing (LIH) developer. There was a \$1.9 million improvement in 2007 from a lack of losses generated under equity method accounting from the LIH developer due to Gallagher selling off its interests in the LIH developer in fourth quarter 2006. In 2007, income from one of the venture capital funds increased by \$1.6 million from 2006.

Investment gains (losses) primarily include realized gains and losses that occurred in the respective years related to impairments, dispositions and recoveries of venture capital investments and clean energy investments.

During 2008, Gallagher recognized a net investment loss of \$8.5 million, the main components of which were as follows: \$6.3 million of losses from equity method accounting related to Gallagher's exercises of its remaining options to acquire an additional indirect ownership of 16.0% from existing owners of Chem- Mod LLC (Chem- Mod). In addition, during fourth quarter 2008, AAC management notified Gallagher that it was (i) canceling its planned IPO, (ii) seeking other strategies alternatives, and (iii) would likely need to fund additional cash resources to fund its operations past- mid 2009. As a result, Gallagher took a \$5.8 million impairment charge on its common stock investment in AAC. These losses were offset by the reversal of the \$4.4 million reserve for the reclamation of a former coal production site, upon its sale, offset by sales expenses of \$0.5 million.

During 2007, Gallagher recognized a net gain of \$3.2 million, the main components of which were as follows: \$14.5 million gain from an oil price derivative related to hedge position established for IRC Section 29- related tax credits, a \$5.5 million loss as a result of equity method accounting related to the investment made to acquire an additional indirect ownership of 16% from existing owners of Chem- Mod, a \$4.4 million loss to establish a reserve for the reclamation of a former coal production site and a \$1.8 million impairment loss on a LIH bridge loan.

During 2006, Gallagher recognized a net investment loss of \$25.1 million, the main components of which were as follows: a \$2.2 million loss as a result of a fair market value adjustment for the option costs of clean energy related ventures C- Quest Technologies LLC (C- Quest) and C- Quest Technologies International LLC (C- Quest International), a \$2.4 million loss as a result of the write- offs of its equity investments in the C- Quest entities, an \$8.5 million loss on an oil price derivative instrument related to IRC Section 29- related investments, a \$4.2 million loss on the sale of its intere

of its interests in the airplane leasing company and a \$2.4 million loss related to the write- down of two waste- to- energy (Biomass) partnerships.

Investment expenses primarily included the operating expenses of the IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal facilities, and expenses related to a Headwaters Incorporated (Headwaters) royalty expense. The decreases in investment expenses related to the unconsolidated and consolidated facilities in 2008 compared to 2007 were due to the expiration of IRC Section 29 related tax credits as of December 31, 2007. The 2008 amount represents the adjustments from the 2007 amounts recorded based on the estimated 2007

30

#### **Table of Contents**

phase- out of tax credits compared to the phase- out based on the actual factor published by the IRS in April 2008. The investment expenses in 2007 related to the unconsolidated facilities decreased compared to 2006 primarily due to a \$6.5 million decrease in the Headwaters royalty as a result of the increased IRC Section 29 phase- out in 2007. In connection with the Headwaters licensing agreement, Gallagher recorded \$8.9 million and \$15.4 million of royalty expense in 2007 and 2006, respectively. The investment expenses in 2007 related to the consolidated facilities decreased compared to 2006 due to an increase in production volume offset by the favorable impact on production expenses of the increased phase- out. The decrease in investment expenses in 2008 related to compensation, professional fees and other expenses was due primarily to a decrease in salaries, incentive compensation and benefits (\$2.2 million), offset by \$1.0 million of one- time bonus and severance charges and a \$0.8 million increase in professional fees. The increase in investment expenses in 2007 related to compensation, professional fees and other expenses was due to an increase in incentive compensation and related benefits (\$0.6 million), and an increase in operating expenses of the home office facility (\$1.4 million), partially offset by a decrease in expenses related to the airplane leasing company (\$0.6 million).

The operating- state tax matters expense in 2008 was due to a one- time \$7.5 million provision related to certain prior year state tax matters. The increase in interest expense in 2008 compared to 2007 was primarily due to the \$14.8 million increase in interest related to Gallagher's \$400.0 million Note Purchase Agreement, which was entered into on August 3, 2007, partially offset by a \$1.8 million reduction in interest incurred on borrowings made under Gallagher's unsecured multicurrency credit agreement. The increase in interest expense in 2007 compared to 2006 was primarily related to Gallagher's \$400.0 million Note Purchase Agreement (\$10.9 million), plus interest incurred on the 2007 borrowings made under Gallagher's unsecured multicurrency credit agreement (\$4.6 million) (which was fully repaid on August 7, 2007), partially offset by a decrease in interest expense due to the sales of the home office building in December 2006 (\$6.4 million) and the airplane leasing company in January 2007 (\$1.5 million). Prior to the sale transactions, these two investments were consolidated into Gallagher's Consolidated Financial Statements and had outstanding debt.

The decrease in depreciation expense in 2008 compared to 2007 was due to the full depreciation in 2007 for the Syn/Coal facility that continued to be consolidated in 2008 (\$0.2 million), the sale of an airplane leasing company in first quarter 2007 (\$0.2 million) and the deconsolidation of a Syn/Coal facility in 2007 (\$1.4 million). The decrease in depreciation expense in 2007 compared to 2006 was primarily due to the sale of the airplane leasing company (\$3.4 million) and the deconsolidation of the Syn/Coal facility in 2007 (\$2.0 million).

The law that provided for IRC Section 29 tax credits expired on December 31, 2007. Gallagher's consolidated effective tax rate in 2009 and future years will likely be approximately 39.0% to 41.0%. Gallagher also anticipates reporting an effective tax rate of approximately 39.0% to 41.0% in both its Brokerage Segment and its Risk Management Segment for the foreseeable future. The overall effective income tax rate for Gallagher in 2007 and 2006 reflects the impact of tax credits generated by investments in limited partnerships that operated alternative energy projects (IRC Section 29), which are partially offset by state and foreign taxes. Gallagher's annual effective tax rate, on a consolidated basis, was 31.9%, 22.7% and 16.9% for 2008, 2007 and 2006 respectively. The rates for 2007 and 2006 reflect the impact of 67% and 33% phase- outs of IRC Section 29- related tax credits, respectively. The rates for 2008 and 2007, reflect the impact of the resolution of a number of income tax matters related to prior years and revisions to estimates of uncertain tax positions, which resulted in a net decrease in Gallagher's tax provision of \$16.3 million and \$5.9 million, respectively. Gallagher is an investor in two privately- owned clean energy ventures:

Chem- Mod, a multi- pollutant reduction venture, possesses rights, information and technology for the reduction of unwanted emissions created during the combustion of coal. Chem- Mod has developed and is the exclusive licensee of a new proprietary emissions technology it refers to as The Chem- Mod Solution, which uses a dual injection sorbent system to reduce mercury, sulfur dioxide and other toxic emissions at coal- fired power plants. Although Chem- Mod is in the early stages of commercializing the technology, the principal potential market for The Chem- Mod Solution is coal-fired power plants owned by utility companies. On October 17, 2007, Chem- Mod signed its first commercial license agreement with a utility company for use of The Chem- Mod Solution. Gallagher, through a wholly- owned subsidiary, initially owned a 10% direct equity interest in Chem-Mod and had an option to acquire an additional 32% indirect equity interest in Chem- Mod. On December 28, 2007, Gallagher exercised one- half of its option for \$5.5 million to acquire an additional indirect ownership interest of 16% from existing owners of Chem- Mod. On May 23, 2008, Gallagher exercised a portion of its option for \$250,000 to acquire an additional indirect ownership interest of 0.7% from existing owners of Chem-Mod. On August 18, 2008, Gallagher exercised the remaining portion of its option for \$5.3 million to acquire an additional indirect ownership interest of 15.3% from existing owners of Chem-Mod. Effective August 18, 2008, Gallagher now has a 42% direct and indirect ownership interest in Chem-Mod and is required to consolidate its operations into Gallagher's consolidated financial statements. Prior to August 18, 2008, these ownership interests in Chem- Mod were accounted for using equity method accounting. In addition, Gallagher, through a wholly- owned subsidiary, owns a 20% direct equity interest in Chem- Mod International LLC, the exclusive licensee of The Chem- Mod Solution on a global basis, excluding the U.S. and Canada (Gallagher's interests in Chem- Mod and Chem- Mod International LLC are collectively referred to herein as Chem- Mod Interests). Gallagher first began providing funding to Chem- Mod in June 2004. Chem- Mod continues to test and market its technology in an effort to secure more commercial licenses. While Gallagher currently believes that its Chem- Mod Interests may prove to have substantial value, there can be no assurance given as to timing or amount, if any, with respect to any realization on this investment.

On April 19, 2006, Gallagher funded \$4.7 million related to another clean energy venture formed by the founders of Chem- Mod, C- Quest. C- Quest possesses rights, information and technology for the reduction of carbon dioxide emissions created by burning fossil fuels. Gallagher, through a wholly- owned subsidiary, currently owns a 5% direct equity interest in C- Quest and has an option to acquire an additional 22% direct interest in C- Quest. In addition, Gallagher, through a wholly- owned subsidiary, currently owns a 5% direct equity interest in C- Quest International, and has an option to acquire an additional 22% direct interest in C- Quest International, which possesses rights to use information and technology of C- Quest on a global basis, excluding the U.S. and Canada (the equity interest and option rights in C- Quest and C- Quest International are collectively referred to herein as C- Quest Interests). Currently, Gallagher's carrying value with respect to its C- Quest Interests is \$0.1 million. Gallagher's options to acquire the additional 22% direct interest in C- Quest and C- Quest International are exercisable at any time on or prior to April 18, 2010 at an exercise price of \$5.5 million for each option (\$11.0 million total). While Gallagher currently believes that its C- Quest Interests may prove to have substantial value, there can be no assurance given as to timing or amount, if any, with respect to any realization on this investment.

#### **Financial Condition and Liquidity**

Liquidity describes the ability of a company to generate sufficient cash flows to meet the cash requirements of its business operations. The insurance brokerage industry is not capital intensive. Historically, Gallagher's capital requirements have primarily included dividend payments on its common stock, repurchases of its common stock, funding of its investments, acquisitions of brokerage and risk management operations and capital expenditures.

#### **Cash Flows From Operating Activities**

Historically, Gallagher has depended on its ability to generate positive cash flow from operations to meet its cash requirements. However, to fund acquisitions made during 2008, Gallagher relied to a large extent on proceeds from borrowings under its Credit Agreement. Management believes that Gallagher will have adequate resources to meet its liquidity needs in the foreseeable future.

Cash provided by operating activities was \$160.6 million, \$252.3 million and \$104.7 million for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. The decrease in cash provided by operating activities in 2008 compared to 2007 was primarily due to interest paid on the \$400.0 million of notes issued under the Note Purchase Agreement, an increase in incentive compensation payments, an increase in errors and omissions claim payments and a decrease in operating earnings generated from the Brokerage and Risk Management operations. The increase in cash provided by operating activities in 2007 compared to 2006 was primarily due to the \$92.1 million of payments made in first quarter 2006 related to a 2005 litigation settlement and to the \$26.9 million Gallagher paid into a fund in first quarter 2006 to be distributed to certain eligible policyholder clients under the AVC. Gallagher's cash flows from operating activities are primarily derived from its earnings from operations, as adjusted for realized gains and losses and its non- cash expenses, which include depreciation, amortization, deferred compensation, restricted stock and stock- based compensation expenses. When assessing the overall liquidity of Gallagher, the focus should be on earnings from operations, adjusted for non- cash items, in the statement of earnings and cash provided by operating activities in the statement of cash flows as indicators of trends in liquidity. From a balance sheet perspective, the focus should not be on premium and fees receivable, premiums payable or restricted cash for trends in liquidity. Because of the variability in the timing of premiums and fees receivable and premiums payable, net cash flows provided by operations may vary substantially from quarter-toquarter and year- to- year related to these items. In order to consider these items in assessing trends in liquidity for Gallagher, they should be looked at in a combined manner, because changes in these balances are interrelated and are based on the timing of premium payments, both to and from Gallagher. In addition, funds legally restricted as to Gallagher's use relating to premiums and clients' claim funds held as fiduciary funds, are presented in Gallagher's Consolidated Balance Sheet as "Restricted cash" and have not been included in determining Gallagher's overall liquidity. Gallagher's policy for funding its defined benefit pension plan is to contribute amounts at least sufficient to meet the minimum funding requirements under the IRC. There currently is no ERISA funding requirement for the plan in 2008 or in 2009. Contribution rates are determined by the plan's actuaries based on funding practices and requirements. Funding amounts may be influenced by future asset performance, the level of discount rates and other variables impacting the assets and/or liabilities of the plan. In addition, amounts funded in the future, to the extent not due under regulatory requirements, may be affected by alternative uses of Gallagher's cash flows, including dividends, acquisitions and common stock repurchases. Gallagher recognizes in its Consolidated Balance Sheet an asset for its defined benefit postretirement plans' overfunded status or a liability for its plans' underfunded status. Gallagher recognizes changes in the funded status of its defined benefit postretirement plans in comprehensive earnings in the year in which the changes occur. See Notes 15 and 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional information required to be disclosed related to its defined benefit postretirement plans. GAAP requires that Gallagher recognize on a prospective basis the funded status of its underfunded defined benefit pension and unfunded retiree medical plans (the Plans) as an accrued benefit plan liability. The offsetting adjustment to the amount of liabilities required to be recognized is recorded

in Accumulated Other Comprehensive Earnings (Loss), net of tax, in Gallagher's consolidated balance sheet. Subsequent changes in the funded status will be recognized through the income statement and other comprehensive income in the year in which they occur as appropriate. The change in funded status of the Plans is impacted by numerous items, including actual results compared with prior estimates and assumptions and changes in assumptions to reflect information available at the respective measurement dates. In 2008, the funded status of Gallagher's Plans was significantly impacted by an increase in the discount rates used in the measurement of the pension liabilities at December 31, 2008, reflecting a general widening of credit spreads on high quality corporate debt obligations, and negative asset returns. The change in funded status of the Plans resulted in a reduction in noncurrent assets of \$14.8 million and an increase in noncurrent liabilities of \$56.1 million, including a related adjustment to tax benefits of \$28.7 million and a reduction of Gallagher's stockholders' equity of \$42.2 million in 2008. While the change in funded status of the Plans had no impact on Gallagher's cash flows from operations in 2008 or 2007, changes in the pension regulatory environment and investment losses in its pension plan have an effect on Gallagher's capital position and could require Gallagher to make significant contributions to its defined benefit pension plan and increase its pension expense in future periods.

#### **Cash Flows From Financing Activities**

At December 31, 2008, Gallagher had \$400.0 million of corporate related borrowings outstanding under its Note Purchase Agreement and a cash and cash equivalent balance of \$194.4 million. Gallagher also has a \$450.0 million Credit Agreement it uses from time- to- time to borrow funds to supplement operating cash flows. See Note 8 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of the terms of the Credit Agreement. There were \$132.0 million of borrowings outstanding under the Credit Agreement at December 31, 2008. Due to outstanding letters of credit and borrowings, \$304.9 million remained available for potential borrowings under the Credit Agreement at December 31, 2008.

In third quarter 2007, Gallagher entered into a Note Purchase Agreement, as amended, with certain accredited institutional investors, pursuant to which Gallagher issued and sold to the investors \$400.0 million in aggregate debt. See Note 8 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of the terms of the Note Purchase Agreement. During 2008, Gallagher borrowed and repaid \$232.0 million and \$100.0 million, respectively, under the Credit Agreement. Principal uses of the 2008 borrowings under the Credit Agreement were to fund acquisitions completed in 2008 and earn- out payments related to acquisitions completed prior to 2008. During 2007 and 2006, Gallagher borrowed and repaid \$283.9 million and \$37.0 million, respectively, under the Credit Agreement. Principal uses of the borrowings under the Credit Agreement in 2007 were to fund acquisitions and earn- out payments related to acquisitions completed prior to 2007 and to fund stock repurchases. Borrowings outstanding under the Credit Agreement in 2007 were fully repaid in third quarter 2007 using proceeds from the Note Purchase Agreement. The remaining net proceeds from the Note Purchase Agreement were principally used for acquisitions and stock repurchases. Principal uses of the borrowings under the Credit Agreement in 2006 were used to fund Gallagher's short- term cash flow

The Note Purchase Agreement and the Credit Agreement contain various covenants that require Gallagher to maintain specified levels of net worth and financial leverage ratios. Gallagher was in compliance with these covenants at December 31, 2008.

Unprecedented disruptions in the current credit and financial markets, particularly in the U.S. and Europe, have had a significant material adverse impact on a number of financial institutions and have limited access to capital and credit for many companies. These disruptions could make it more difficult for Gallagher to obtain financing for its operations or investments or increase its cost of obtaining financing.

Although Gallagher is not currently experiencing any limitation of access to its revolving credit facility and is not aware of any issues currently impacting the ability or willingness of the lenders under its revolving credit facility to honor their commitment to extend credit, the U.S. and global credit crisis could adversely affect its ability to borrow on its revolving credit facility in the future.

Gallagher also has a significant amount of trade accounts receivable from some of the insurance companies with which it places insurance. If those insurance companies experience liquidity problems or other financial difficulties, Gallagher could encounter delays or defaults in payments owed to Gallagher, which could have a significant adverse impact on Gallagher's consolidated financial condition and results of operations For a further discussion of risks associated with Gallagher's financing activity, see Item 1A, "Risk Factors,"

**Dividends** - Gallagher's dividend policy is determined by the Board of Directors. Dividends are declared on a quarterly basis by the Board of Directors after consideration of Gallagher's available cash from earnings, its anticipated cash needs and current conditions in the economy and financial markets.

In 2008, Gallagher declared \$121.2 million in cash dividends on its common stock, or \$1.28 per common share. On January 15, 2009, Gallagher paid a fourth quarter dividend of \$.32 per common share to shareholders of record at December 31, 2008, a 3.3% increase over the fourth quarter dividend per share in 2007. On January 29, 2009, Gallagher announced a quarterly dividend for first quarter of 2009 of \$.32 per common share. If the dividend is maintained at \$.32 per common share throughout 2009, this dividend level would result in an annualized net cash used by financing activities in 2009 of approximately \$123.4 million (based on the outstanding shares as of December 31, 2008), or an increase in cash used of approximately \$4.9 million.

Common Stock Repurchases - Gallagher has a common stock repurchase plan that has been approved by the Board of Directors. Under the plan, Gallagher did not repurchase any shares in 2008 and repurchased 9.2 million shares at a cost of \$260.8 million and 1.1 million shares at a cost of \$31.3 million in 2007 and 2006, respectively. Repurchased shares are generally held for reissuance in connection with Gallagher's equity compensation and stock option plans. Under the provisions of the repurchase plan, at December 31, 2008, Gallagher was authorized to repurchase approximately 10.0 million additional shares. The plan authorizes the repurchase of Gallagher's common stock at such times and prices as Gallagher may deem advantageous, in transactions on the open market or in privately negotiated transactions. Gallagher is under no commitment or obligation to repurchase any particular amount of common stock, and the share repurchase plan can be suspended at any time at Gallagher's discretion. Funding for share repurchases may come from a variety of sources, including cash from operations, short- term or long- term borrowings under Gallagher's Credit Agreement or other sources. The common stock repurchases reported in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for 2008 include 55,000 shares (at a cost of \$1.3 million) that were repurchased by Gallagher from its employees to cover their income tax withholding obligations in connection with 2008 restricted stock distributions. Under these circumstances, Gallagher will withhold the proceeds from the repurchases and remit them to the taxing authorities on the employees' behalf to cover their income tax withholding obligations. The common stock repurchases reported in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for 2007 also include 37,000 shares (at a cost of \$1.0 million) that were repurchased by Gallagher from its employees to cover their income tax withholding obligations in connection with 2007 restricted stock distributions. The common stock repurchases reported in the Consolidated Statement of Cash flows for 2006 also include 23,000 shares (at a cost of \$0.7 million) that were repurchased by Gallagher to settle escrow obligations in connection with two acquisitions made prior to 2006 and 47,000 shares (at a cost of \$1.3 million) that were repurchased from its employees to cover their income tax withholding obligations in connection with 2006 restricted stock distributions. Another source of liquidity to Gallagher is the issuance of its common stock pursuant to its stock option and employee stock purchase plans. Proceeds from issuance of common stock under these plans were \$22.6 million in 2008, \$22.2 million in 2007 and \$24.1 million in 2006. Gallagher has four stock option plans for officers and key employees of Gallagher and its subsidiaries. In May 2008, all of these stock option plans expired and thus Gallagher can no longer grant any new stock options under these plans. All remaining shares that were available for grant under these plans at the date of expiration (3.7 million shares) have expired. The options were primarily granted at the fair value of the underlying shares at the date of grant and generally become exercisable at the rate of 10% per year beginning the calendar year after the date of grant. In addition, Gallagher has an employee stock purchase plan (ESPP) which allowed Gallagher's employees to purchase its common stock at 85% of its fair market value. Effective January 1, 2009, the ESPP was amended such that eligible employees will be allowed to purchase its common stock at 95% of its fair market value. For all periods prior to January 1, 2009, Gallagher recognized compensation expense related to the common stock issued under the ESPP. Effective January 1, 2009, Gallagher will no longer recognize any compensation expense related to the common stock issued under the ESPP. Proceeds from the issuance of its common stock related to these plans have contributed favorably to net cash provided by financing activities and Gallagher believes this favorable trend will continue in the foreseeable future, but at reduced levels from what occurred historically.

#### **Cash Flows From Investing Activities**

Capital Expenditures - Net capital expenditures were \$32.0 million, \$40.7 million and \$33.0 million for 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. In 2009, Gallagher expects total expenditures for capital improvements to be approximately \$40.0 million, primarily related to office moves and expansions and updating computer systems and equipment. The decrease in net capital expenditures in 2008 from 2007 primarily related to capitalized costs associated with the implementation of new accounting and financial reporting systems and several other system initiatives that occurred in 2007.

Acquisitions - Cash paid for acquisitions, net of cash acquired, was \$274.2 million, \$215.0 million and \$80.8 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. The increased use of cash for acquisitions in 2008 and 2007 was due to the increase in the number of acquisitions made in each respective year. Gallagher completed thirty- seven, twenty- one and eleven acquisitions in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

During 2008, Gallagher issued 18,000 shares of its common stock, paid \$20.1 million in cash and accrued \$5.2 million. During 2007, Gallagher issued 322,000 shares of its common stock, paid \$21.7 million in cash and accrued \$1.7 million in current liabilities related to earnout obligations of fourteen acquisitions made prior to 2007 and recorded additional goodwill of \$26.4 million. During 2006, Gallagher issued 136,000 shares of its common stock, paid \$8.9 million in cash and accrued \$7.0 million in current liabilities related to earnout obligations of fifteen acquisitions made prior to 2006 and recorded additional goodwill of \$17.0 million.

Gallagher's acquisition program has been an important part of its historical growth in revenues and earnings in its Brokerage Segment. While Gallagher intends to continue to seek to complete acquisitions, its ability to do so using cash may be inhibited in light of current conditions in the economy and financial markets, and there can be no assurance that Gallagher's level of acquisition activity and growth from acquisitions will be consistent with past levels.

For a further discussion of risks associated with Gallagher's acquisition activity, see Item 1A, "Risk Factors,"

**Dispositions** - During 2008, Gallagher signed definitive agreements to sell substantially all of its reinsurance brokerage business. Under the agreements, Gallagher received initial proceeds of \$31.8 million in cash and a \$1.3 million note receivable to be paid by December 31, 2008 (which was collected in full prior to December 31, 2008) and potential proceeds of \$14.6 million that are based on revenues generated in the twelve months subsequent to March 2008. In January 2009, Gallagher signed and closed a definitive agreement to sell all of the remaining run- off obligations of the U.S. reinsurance brokerage business. Under the agreement, Gallagher transferred restricted cash of \$10.7 million, receivables of \$128.7 million and liabilities of \$139.4 million to the buyer.

Prior to January 25, 2007, Gallagher owned 90% of an airplane leasing company that leases two cargo airplanes to the French Postal Service. On December 22, 2006, Gallagher agreed to sell its 90% interest in the airplane leasing company and recognized a \$2.7 million pretax loss in the Financial Services and Corporate Segment in its 2006 Consolidated Financial Statements. On January 25, 2007, the transaction closed and Gallagher received cash of \$0.7 million and extinguished related debt of \$27.9 million. On December 7, 2006, the real estate partnership that owned Gallagher's home office land and building, in which Gallagher has a 60% ownership interest, sold Gallagher's home office land and building. As a result of the sale, Gallagher received cash proceeds of \$7.9 million, extinguished related debt of \$75.2 million and recognized a \$4.2 million pretax loss in the Financial Services and Corporate Segment.

During 2008, 2007 and 2006, Gallagher sold several small books of business and recognized one- time gains of \$23.8 million, \$7.1 million and \$4.5 million, respectively, which approximated the cash proceeds received related to these transactions.

Gallagher believes it has sufficient capital to meet its short- and long- term cash flow needs. Except for 2008 and 2005, Gallagher's earnings from continuing operations before income taxes have increased year over year since 1991. In 2008, earnings from continuing operations before income taxes were adversely impacted by charges related to real estate lease terminations, severance, litigation, impairments of intangible assets and the adverse impact of foreign currency translation. In 2005, earnings from continuing operations before income taxes were adversely impacted by charges incurred for litigation and retail contingent commission related matters and claims handling obligations. Gallagher expects the historically favorable trend in earnings from continuing operations before income taxes to continue in the foreseeable future because it intends to continue to expand its business through organic growth from existing operations and growth through acquisitions. Additionally, Gallagher anticipates that it will continue to use cash flows from operations and, if needed, borrowings under the Credit Agreement to fund acquisitions and stock repurchases. In addition, Gallagher may from time- to- time consider other alternatives for longer- term funding sources. Such alternatives could include raising additional capital through public or private debt markets, equity markets, or restructuring its operations in the event that cash flows from operations are reduced dramatically due to lost business.

#### **Contractual Obligations and Commitments**

In connection with its investing and operating activities, Gallagher has entered into certain contractual obligations and commitments. See Notes 8 and 17 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for additional discussion of these obligations and commitments. Gallagher's future minimum cash payments, excluding interest, associated with its contractual obligations pursuant to its Note Purchase Agreement, Credit Agreement, investment related borrowings, operating leases and purchase commitments at December 31, 2008 were as follows (in millions):

					Pay	me	ents Due b	y P	eriod		
<b>Contractual Obligations</b>	 2009		2010		2011		2012		2013	 Thereafter	 Total
Note Purchase Agreement	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 400.0	\$ 400.0
Credit Agreement	 132.0	_								 -	 132.0
Total debt obligations	132.0		-		-		-		-	400.0	532.0
Operating lease obligations	65.2		59.0		50.9		40.3		25.2	47.0	287.6
Less sublease arrangements	(2.3)		(2.5)		(2.4)		(2.2)		(1.0)	(0.6)	(11.0)
Outstanding purchase											
obligations	 2.2	_	0.6	_	0.6	_	0.4			 	 3.8
Total contractual obligations	\$ 197.1	\$	57.1	\$	49.1	\$	38.5	\$	24.2	\$ 446.4	\$ 812.4

The amounts presented in the table above may not necessarily reflect Gallagher's actual future cash funding requirements, because the actual timing of the future payments made may vary from the stated contractual obligation. In addition, due to the uncertainty with respect to the timing of future cash flows associated with Gallagher's unrecognized tax benefits at December 31, 2008, Gallagher is unable to make reasonably reliable estimates of the period in which cash settlements will be made with the respective taxing authorities. Therefore, \$49.7 million of unrecognized tax benefits have been excluded from the contractual obligations table above. See Note 18 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion on income taxes.

Note Purchase Agreement - On August 3, 2007, Gallagher entered into a Note Purchase Agreement, as amended and restated on December 31, 2007, with certain accredited institutional investors (the Purchasers), pursuant to which Gallagher issued and sold to the Purchasers \$100.0 million in aggregate principal amount of Gallagher's 6.26% Senior Notes, Series A, due August 3, 2014 and \$300.0 million in aggregate principal amount of Gallagher's 6.44% Senior Notes, Series B, due August 3, 2017 in a private placement. See Note 8 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of the terms of the Note Purchase Agreement.

Credit Agreement - Gallagher has a \$450.0 million Credit Agreement, which expires on October 4, 2010, that it uses to post LOCs and that it can use from time- to- time to borrow funds to supplement operating cash flows. At December 31, 2008, \$13.1 million of LOCs (for which Gallagher has \$5.0 million of liabilities recorded at December 31, 2008) were outstanding under the Credit Agreement. There were \$132.0 million of borrowings outstanding under the Credit Agreement at December 31, 2008. Accordingly, at December 31, 2008, \$304.9 million remained available for potential borrowings, of which \$111.9 million may be in the form of additional LOCs. Gallagher is under no obligation to utilize the Credit Agreement in performing its normal business operations. See Note 8 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of the terms of the Credit Agreement.

**Operating Lease Obligations** - Gallagher generally operates in leased premises at its other locations. Certain office space leases have options permitting renewals for additional periods. In addition to minimum fixed rentals, a number of leases contain annual escalation clauses which are generally related to increases in an inflation index.

Gallagher has leased certain office space to several non-Gallagher tenants under operating sublease arrangements. In the normal course of business, Gallagher expects that the leases will not be renewed or replaced. Charges for real estate taxes and common area maintenance are adjusted annually based on actual expenses, and the related revenues are recognized in the year in which the expenses are incurred. These amounts are not included in the minimum future rentals to be received in the contractual obligations table above.

**Outstanding Purchase Obligations** - Gallagher is a service company and thus typically does not have a material amount of outstanding purchase obligations at any point in time. The amount disclosed in the contractual obligations table above represents the aggregate amount of unrecorded purchase obligations that Gallagher has outstanding at December 31, 2008. These obligations represent agreements to purchase goods or services that were executed in the normal course of business.

#### **Off- Balance Sheet Arrangements**

**Off- Balance Sheet Commitments** - Gallagher's total unrecorded commitments associated with outstanding letters of credit and funding commitments at December 31, 2008 were as follows (in millions):

			Am	ount of	Com	mitmen	t Ex	piration	by l	Period		Total
Off- Balance Sheet Commitments	 2009			2010		2011		2012		2013	Thereafter	Amounts Committed
Investment related:												
Letters of credit	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 13.1	\$ 13.1
Funding												
commitments		0.6				-		-		0.3	 0.7	 1.6
Total commitments	\$	0.6	\$		\$	-	\$	-	\$	0.3	\$ 13.8	\$ 14.7

Since commitments may expire unused, the amounts presented in the table above do not necessarily reflect the actual future cash funding requirements. See Note 17 to the Consolidated Financial Statements for a discussion of Gallagher's funding commitments related to its Financial Services and Corporate Segment and the Off- Balance Sheet Debt section below for a discussion of other LOCs. All of the LOCs represent multiple year commitments that have annual, automatic renewing provisions and are classified by the latest commitment date.

Since January 1, 2002, Gallagher acquired one- hundred twenty- two companies, all of which were accounted for as business combinations. Substantially all of the purchase agreements related to these acquisitions contain earnout obligations. The earnout obligations related to the 2008 acquisitions are disclosed in Note 4 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, which represent the maximum amount of additional consideration that could be paid pursuant to the purchase agreements related to the applicable acquisitions. These potential earnout obligations represent the maximum amount of additional consideration that could be paid pursuant to the purchase agreements related to the applicable acquisitions. These potential earnout obligations are primarily based upon future earnings of the acquired entities and were not included in the purchase price that was recorded for these acquisitions at their respective acquisition dates. Future payments made under these arrangements will generally be recorded as additional goodwill when the earnouts are settled. The aggregate amount of unrecorded earnout payables outstanding at December 31, 2008 was \$291.5 million and related to acquisitions made by Gallagher in the period from 2005 to 2008.

Off- Balance Sheet Debt - Gallagher's unconsolidated investment portfolio includes investments in enterprises where Gallagher's ownership interest is between 1% and 50%, in which management has determined that Gallagher's level of economic interest is not sufficient to require consolidation. As a result, these investments are accounted for using either the lower of amortized cost/cost or fair value, or the equity method, as appropriate, depending on the legal form of Gallagher's ownership interest and the applicable percentage of the entity owned. None of these unconsolidated investments had any outstanding debt at December 31, 2008 and 2007 that was recourse to Gallagher.

At December 31, 2008, Gallagher had posted two LOCs totaling \$7.4 million in the aggregate related to Gallagher's self- insurance deductibles, for which it had a recorded liability of \$5.0 million. Gallagher has an equity investment in a rent- a- captive facility, formed in 1997, which Gallagher uses as a placement facility for certain of its insurance brokerage operations. At December 31, 2008, Gallagher had posted \$5.7 million of LOCs to allow the rent- a- captive facility to meet minimum statutory surplus requirements and for additional collateral related to premium and claim funds held in a fiduciary capacity. These LOCs have never been drawn upon.

#### Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk.

Gallagher is exposed to various market risks in its day- to- day operations. Market risk is the potential loss arising from adverse changes in market rates and prices, such as interest and foreign currency exchange rates and equity prices. The following analyses present the hypothetical loss in fair value of the financial instruments held by Gallagher at December 31, 2008 that are sensitive to changes in interest rates and equity prices. The range of changes in interest rates used in the analyses reflects Gallagher's view of changes that are reasonably possible over a one- year period. This discussion of market risks related to Gallagher's Consolidated Balance Sheet includes estimates of future economic environments caused by changes in market risks. The effect of actual changes in these market risk factors may differ materially from Gallagher's estimates. In the ordinary course of business, Gallagher also faces risks that are either nonfinancial or unquantifiable, including credit risk and legal risk. These risks are not included in the following analyses.

Gallagher's invested assets are primarily held as cash and cash equivalents, which are subject to various market risk exposures such as interest rate risk. The fair value of Gallagher's cash and cash equivalents investment portfolio at December 31, 2008 approximated its carrying value due to its short- term duration. Market risk was estimated as the potential decrease in fair value resulting from a hypothetical one- percentage point increase in interest rates for the instruments contained in the cash and cash equivalents investment portfolio. The resulting fair values were not materially different from the carrying values at December 31, 2008.

Gallagher has other investments that have valuations that are indirectly influenced by equity market and general economic conditions, which can change rapidly. In addition, some investments require direct and active financial and operational support from Gallagher. A future material adverse effect may result from changes in market conditions or if Gallagher elects to withdraw financial or operational support.

At December 31, 2008, Gallagher had \$400.0 million of borrowings outstanding under its Note Purchase Agreement. The fair value of these borrowings at December 31, 2008 was \$357.7 million due to their long- term duration and fixed interest rates. There is no active or observable market for Gallagher's private placement long- term debt. Therefore, the estimated fair value of this debt is based on discounted future cash flows using current interest rates available for debt with similar terms and remaining maturities. To estimate an all- in interest rate for discounting, a broker quote was obtained for notes with the same terms as Gallagher's. There is no rate adjustment for the risk profile changes, covenant issues or credit rating changes at Gallagher, therefore the broker quote is deemed to be the closest approximation of current market rates. Market risk was estimated as the potential increase in fair value resulting from a hypothetical one- percentage point decrease in Gallagher's weighted average borrowing rate at December 31, 2008 and the resulting fair values would be \$24.9 million higher than their carrying value.

At December 31, 2008, Gallagher had \$132.0 million of borrowings outstanding under its Credit Agreement. The fair value of these borrowings approximate their carrying value due to their short- term duration and variable interest rates. Market risk would be estimated as the potential increase in fair value resulting from a hypothetical one- percentage point decrease in Gallagher's weighted average short- term borrowing rate at December 31, 2008 and the resulting fair values would not be materially different from their carrying value.

Gallagher is subject to foreign currency exchange rate risk primarily from its U.K. based subsidiaries that incur expenses denominated primarily in British pounds while receiving a substantial portion of their revenues in U.S. dollars. In addition, Gallagher is subject to foreign currency exchange rate risk from its Canadian and Australian operations due to transacting business in their local denominated currencies. Foreign currency gains (losses) related to this market risk are recorded in earnings from continuing operations before income taxes as they are incurred. Assuming a hypothetical adverse change of 10% in the average foreign currency exchange rate for 2008 (a weakening of the U.S. dollar), earnings from continuing operations before income taxes would increase by approximately \$0.6 million. Gallagher is also subject to foreign currency exchange rate risk associated with the translation of its foreign subsidiaries into U.S. dollars. However, it is management's opinion that this foreign currency exchange risk is not material to Gallagher's consolidated operating results or financial position. Gallagher manages the balance sheets of its foreign subsidiaries, where practical, such that foreign liabilities are matched with equal foreign assets, thereby maintaining a "balanced book" which minimizes the effects of currency fluctuations. Historically, Gallagher has rarely entered into derivatives or other similar financial instruments for hedging, trading or speculative purposes. However, with respect to managing foreign currency exchange rate risk in the U.K., Gallagher has periodically purchased financial instruments when market opportunities arose to minimize its exposure to this risk. The impact of this hedging strategy was not material to Gallagher's Consolidated Financial Statements for 2008, 2007 and 2006.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data.

# Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Consolidated Statement of Earnings (In millions, except per share data)

	Year Ended December 31,								
		2008		2007		2006			
Commissions	\$	922.5	\$	867.3	\$	792.9			
Fees		688.7		656.2		583.7			
Investment income and other -									
Brokerage and Risk									
Management		41.5		34.2		31.5			
Investment income and other -									
Financial Services and									
Corporate		0.8		62.4		87.1			
Investment gains (losses)		(8.5)		3.2		(25.1)			
Total revenues		1.645.0		1 (22.2		1 470 1			
Total revenues	-	1,645.0		1,623.3		1,470.1			
Compensation		988.0		911.6		838.7			
Operating		381.2		342.0		312.6			
Investment expenses		9.9		95.0		103.7			
Interest		28.6		16.0		8.5			
Depreciation		30.0		29.3		30.9			
Amortization		43.7		29.3		21.2			
				_					
Total expenses		1,481.4		1,423.2		1,315.6			
Earnings from continuing									
operations before income taxes		163.6		200.1		154.5			
Provision for income taxes		52.2		45.5		26.1			
					-				
Earnings from continuing									
operations		111.4		154.6		128.4			
Discontinued operations:									
Earnings (loss) from									
discontinued operations before									
income taxes		(45.5)		(18.3)		(1.4)			
Gain on disposal of operations		12.2		(10.3)		(1.4)			
Provision (benefit) for income		12.2		-		-			
· · · · ·		0.8		(2.5)		(1.5)			
taxes		0.8		(2.5)	-	(1.5)			
Earnings (loss) from									
discontinued operations		(34.1)		(15.8)		0.1			
and the same of th		(6.113)		(22.2)	<del></del>	***			
Net earnings	\$	77.3	\$	138.8	\$	128.5			
Basic net earnings (loss) per									
share:									
Earnings from continuing									
operations	\$	1.19	\$	1.61	\$	1.32			
Earnings (loss) from	Ψ	1.19	ψ	1.01	ψ	1.32			
discontinued operations		(0.36)		(0.16)					
discontinued operations		(0.30)	<u></u>	(0.10)		<del>-</del>			
Net earnings	\$	0.83	\$	1.45	\$	1.32			
Diluted net earnings (loss) per share:									
Earnings from continuing									
	\$	1.18	¢	1.50	¢	1 21			
operations	φ	1.18	\$	1.59	\$	1.31			
Earnings (loss) from discontinued operations		(0.26)		(0.16)					
discontinued operations		(0.36)		(0.10)		-			
Net earnings	\$	0.82	\$	1.43	\$	1.31			
	<del>T</del>	0.02	Ψ	1.13	<u> </u>	1.31			

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

38

# **Table of Contents**

# Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Consolidated Balance Sheet (In millions)

	Dec	ember 31,	
	 2008	,	2007
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	194.4	\$ 255.9
Restricted cash		551.0	601.4
Investments - current		0.2	7.5
Premiums and fees receivable		826.5	1,303.7
Other current assets		129.9	 107.3
Total current assets		1,702.0	2,275.8
Investments - noncurrent		17.9	26.3
Fixed assets - net		88.8	87.9
Deferred income taxes		300.9	292.6
Other noncurrent assets		104.1	118.0
Goodwill - net		596.4	440.6
Amortizable intangible assets - net		461.2	 315.6
Total assets	\$	3,271.3	\$ 3,556.8
Premiums payable to insurance and			
reinsurance companies	\$	1,365.3	\$ 1,874.0
Accrued compensation and other accrued			
liabilities		260.1	281.3
Unearned fees		46.2	44.1
Other current liabilities		55.0	32.8
Corporate related borrowings - current		132.0	 -
Total current liabilities		1,858.6	2,232.2
Corporate related borrowings - noncurrent		400.0	400.0
Other noncurrent liabilities		274.2	 209.1
Total liabilities		2,532.8	2,841.3
Total habilities		2,332.8	 2,041.3
Stockholders' equity:			
Common stock - issued and outstanding			
96.4 shares in 2008 and 92.0 shares in 2007		96.4	92.0
Capital in excess of par value		230.4	120.2
Retained earnings		452.0	495.9
Accumulated other comprehensive			
earnings (loss)		(40.3)	 7.4
Total stockholders' equity		738.5	 715.5
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$	3,271.3	\$ 3,556.8

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

# Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows (In millions)

	Year Ended December 31,								
	2008		:	2007	2006				
Cash flows from operating activities:									
Earnings from continuing operations	\$	111.4	\$	154.6	\$ 128.4				
Adjustments to reconcile earnings from									
continuing operations to net cash provided									
by operating activities:		0.5		(2.2)	25.1				
Net loss (gain) on investments and other		8.5		(3.2)	25.1				
Depreciation and amortization		73.7		58.6	52.1				
Amortization of deferred compensation		6.0		6.7	0.6				
and restricted stock		6.9		6.7	8.6				
Stock- based compensation expense		11.4		12.3	16.0				
Net change in restricted cash		48.9		32.0	(55.7)				
Net change in premiums receivable		58.9		144.4	(1.1)				
Net change in premiums payable		(102.3)		(152.2)	16.1				
Net change in other current assets		(9.5)		36.8	(10.8)				
Net change in accrued compensation and		(21.0)		(20.0)	(50.0)				
other accrued liabilities		(31.0)		(38.9)	(50.9)				
Net change in fees receivable/unearned		10.6		(1.1)	(0.0)				
fees		13.6		(1.1)	(9.8)				
Net change in income taxes payable		(10.2)		(4.6)	26.4				
Net change in deferred income taxes		18.4		(4.2)	(41.1)				
Net change in other noncurrent assets and		(10.1)		12.0	(2.0)				
liabilities		(10.1)		13.9	(3.0)				
NT . 1 1111 2 2 2 2 2									
Net cash provided by operating activities		100.6		255.1	100.2				
of continuing operations		188.6		255.1	100.3				
Earnings (loss) from discontinued		(2.4.4)		(1 <b>-</b> 0)					
operations		(34.1)		(15.8)	0.1				
Depreciation and amortization from		10.5		12.0	4.0				
discontinued operations		13.7		13.0	4.3				
Other non- cash items related to									
discontinued operations		4.6		-	-				
Net gain on disposal of discontinued		(10.0)							
operations		(12.2)	<u> </u>						
Not each provided by appreting activities		160.6		252.2	104.7				
Net cash provided by operating activities	-	160.6	-	252.3	104.7				
Cash flows from investing activities:									
Net additions to fixed assets		(32.0)		(40.7)	(33.0)				
Cash paid for acquisitions, net of cash		(32.0)		(40.7)	(55.0)				
acquired		(274.2)		(215.0)	(80.8)				
Proceeds from sales of discontinued		(274.2)		(213.0)	(60.6)				
operations		33.1							
Proceeds from sale of consolidated		33.1		-	-				
				0.7	7.0				
operations		11.0			7.9				
Net proceeds from investment transactions	-	11.0	-	9.1	10.0				
Net cash used by investing activities		(262.1)		(245.9)	(95.9)				
Net cash used by investing activities		(202.1)		(243.9)	(93.9				
Cash flows from financing activities:									
Proceeds from issuance of common stock		22.6		22.2	24.1				
Tax benefit from issuance of common		22.0		44.4	∠ <del>+</del> .1				
stock		5.2		3.4	7.9				
Repurchases of common stock		(1.3)		(261.8)	(33.3)				
Dividends paid		(1.5)		(118.8)	(114.4)				
Borrowings on line of credit facilities		232.0		283.9	37.0				
Repayments on line of credit facilities									
		(100.0)		(283.9)	(37.0)				
Borrowings of corporate related long-				400.0					
term debt		-		400.0	-				
Repayments of investment related long-				(2.5)	(2.0)				
term debt		-		(3.5)	(2.9)				

Net cash provided (used) by financing	40.0	41.5	(110.6)
activities	 40.0	 41.5	 (118.6)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash			
equivalents	(61.5)	47.9	(109.8)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of	,		,
year	 255.9	 208.0	 317.8
Cash and cash equivalents at end of year	\$ 194.4	\$ 255.9	\$ 208.0
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow			
information:			
Interest paid	\$ 28.6	\$ 5.2	\$ 9.3
Income taxes paid	40.1	47.8	30.6

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

# Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity (In millions)

	Commo	on Stock	Capital in Excess of	Retained	Accumulated Other Comprehensive Earnings	
	Shares	Amount	Par Value	Earnings	(Loss)	Total
Balance at December 31,	05.5	0.5.5.	2162 0	460.7	(CC) - h	760.1
2005	95.7 \$	95.7 \$	216.3 \$	463.7 \$	(6.6) \$	769.1
Net earnings	-	-	-	128.5	-	128.5
Net change in pension asset/liability, net of taxes of \$4.0 million	_	_	_	_	6.2	6.2
Net change in value of	<del>-</del>	<del>-</del>	<u>-</u>		0.2	0.2
foreign hedge net of taxes of \$0.2 million	_	_	_	_	0.4	0.4
					_	
Comprehensive earnings						135.1
Impact of new pension						
accounting standard net of						
taxes of \$3.4 million	-	-	-	-	5.0	5.0
Compensation expense						
related to stock option plan						
grants	-	-	15.7	-	-	15.7
Tax benefit from issuance						
of common stock	-	-	7.9	-	-	7.9
Common stock issued in:						
Thirteen purchase						
transactions	1.8	1.8	47.3	-	-	49.1
Stock option plans	1.3	1.3	14.0	-	-	15.3
Employee stock purchase						
plan	0.4	0.4	8.4	-	-	8.8
Deferred						
compensation/restricted						
stock	0.4	0.4	8.2	-	-	8.6
Common stock repurchases	(1.2)	(1.2)	(32.1)	-	-	(33.3)
Cash dividends declared on						
common stock	-	-		(117.2)	-	(117.2)
D-1						
Balance at December 31, 2006	98.4	98.4	285.7	475.0	5.0	864.1
	90.4	96.4			3.0	
Net change in page in	-	-	-	138.8	- ·	138.8
Net change in pension						
asset/liability, net of taxes					(1.4)	(1.4)
of \$1.0 million Foreign currency	-	<del>-</del>	<del>-</del>	-	(1.4)	(1.4)
translation, net of taxes of						
\$2.0 million					3.8	3.8
ψΔ.U IIIIIIUII	-	-	-	-	3.8	3.8
Comprehensive earnings						141.2
Compensation expense						171.2
related to stock option plan						
grants			12.3			12.3
Tax benefit from issuance	-	-	12.3	-	-	12.3
of common stock	-	-	3.4	_	_	3.4
Common stock issued in:		<del>-</del>	J. <del>1</del>	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	J. <del>4</del>
Seventeen purchase						
transactions	1.6	1.6	43.7			45.3
Stock option plans	0.7	0.7	12.2	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	12.9
Employee stock purchase	0.7	0.7	12,2	-	-	12.9
plan	0.4	0.4	8.9			9.3
Deferred	0.4	0.4	0.9	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	9.3
compensation/restricted						
stock	0.1	0.1	6.6			6.7
SIOCK	0.1	0.1	0.0	-	-	0.7

Cash dividends declared on	,	,	,			
common stock				(117.9)	<u> </u>	(117.9)
Balance at December 31,						
2007	92.0	92.0	120.2	495.9	7.4	715.5
Net earnings	-	-	120.2	77.3	-	77.3
Net change in pension asset/liability, net of taxes				,,,,	(42.2)	
of \$28.7 million	-	-	-	-	(42.2)	(42.2)
Foreign currency translation, net of taxes of						
\$2.8 million	-	-	-	-	(5.5)	(5.5)
Comprehensive earnings						29.6
Compensation expense						_,,,
related to stock option plan						
grants	-	-	11.2	-	-	11.2
Tax benefit from issuance						
of common stock	-	-	5.2	-	-	5.2
Common stock issued in:						
Twenty purchase						
transactions	2.8	2.8	67.2	-	-	70.0
Stock option plans	1.1	1.1	12.9	-	-	14.0
Employee stock purchase						
plan	0.4	0.4	8.2	-	-	8.6
Deferred						
compensation/restricted	0.1	0.1	( 0			6.0
stock Common stock repurchases	0.1	0.1	6.8 (1.3)	-	-	6.9
Cash dividends declared on	-	-	(1.3)	-	<del>-</del>	(1.3)
common stock	_	_	_	(121.2)	_	(121.2)
common stock				(121.2)		(121.2)
Balance at December 31,						
2008	96.4	\$ 96.4	\$ 230.4	\$ 452.0	\$ (40.3)	<u>\$ 738.5</u>

(252.6)

(261.8)

(9.2)

Common stock repurchases

(9.2)

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

# Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements December 31, 2008

#### 1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Nature of Operations - Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Gallagher) provides insurance brokerage and risk management services to a wide variety of commercial, industrial, institutional and governmental organizations. Commission and fee revenue generated by the Brokerage Segment is primarily related to the negotiation and placement of insurance for Gallagher's clients. Fee revenue generated by the Risk Management Segment is primarily related to claims management, information management, risk control services and appraisals in the property/casualty (P/C) market. Investment income and other revenue is generated from Gallagher's investment portfolio, which includes invested cash, fiduciary funds, tax advantaged, clean energy and other investments. Gallagher is headquartered in Itasca, Illinois, has operations in fifteen countries and does business in more than 100 countries globally through a network of correspondent brokers and consultants.

Basis of Presentation - The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Gallagher and all of its majority owned subsidiaries (50% or greater ownership). Substantially all of Gallagher's investments in partially owned entities in which Gallagher's ownership is less than 50% are accounted for using either the lower of amortized cost/cost or fair value, or the equity method, as appropriate, depending on the legal form of Gallagher's ownership interest and the applicable ownership percentage of the entity. However, in situations where a less than 50% owned investment has been determined to be a variable interest entity (VIE), as defined by FASB Interpretation No. 46(R), "Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities," (FIN 46) and Gallagher is deemed to be the primary beneficiary, Gallagher will consolidate the investment into its consolidated financial statements under FIN 46 rules. For partially owned entities accounted for using the equity method, Gallagher's share of the net earnings of these entities is included in consolidated net earnings. All material intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. Certain reclassifications have been made to the amounts reported in prior years' consolidated financial statements in order to conform to the current year presentation.

See Note 5 to the consolidated financial statements for a discussion on the amounts reclassified to discontinued operations related to Gallagher's global reinsurance and Irish wholesale brokerage businesses.

Use of Estimates - The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Such estimates and assumptions could change in the future as more information becomes known which could impact the amounts reported and disclosed herein.

Revenue Recognition - Gallagher's revenues are derived from commissions, fees and investment income.

Commission revenues are recognized at the latter of the billing or the effective date of the related insurance policies, net of an allowance for estimated policy cancellations. Commission revenues related to installment premiums are recognized periodically as billed. Contingent commissions and commissions on premiums directly billed by insurance carriers are recognized as revenue when the data necessary to reasonably determine such amounts have been obtained by Gallagher. Typically, these types of commission revenues cannot be reasonably determined until the cash or the related policy detail is received by Gallagher from the insurance carriers. A contingent commission is a commission paid by an insurance carrier that is based on the overall profit and/or volume of the business placed with that insurance carrier. Commissions on premiums billed directly by insurance carriers to the insureds generally relate to a large number of small premium P/C transactions and a substantial portion of the revenues generated by Gallagher's employee benefit operations. Under these direct bill arrangements the billing and policy issuance process is controlled entirely by the insurance carrier. The income effects of subsequent premium adjustments are recorded when the adjustments become known.

Fee revenues generated from the Brokerage Segment primarily relate to fees negotiated in lieu of commissions, which are recognized in the same manner as commission revenues. Fee revenues generated from the Risk Management Segment relate to third party claims administration, loss control and other risk management consulting services, which are provided over a period of time, typically one year. These fee revenues are recognized ratably as the services are rendered. The income effects of subsequent fee adjustments are recorded when the adjustments become known. Brokerage expense is deducted from gross revenues in the determination of Gallagher's total revenues. Brokerage expense represents commissions paid to sub- brokers related to the placement of certain business by Gallagher's Brokerage Segment. This expense is recognized in the same manner as commission revenues.

Premiums and fees receivable in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet are net of allowances for estimated policy cancellations and doubtful accounts. The allowance for estimated policy cancellations was \$5.5 million at December 31, 2008 and 2007, which represents a reserve for future reversals in commission and fee revenues related to the potential cancellation of client insurance policies that were in force as of year end. The allowance for doubtful accounts was \$7.3 million and \$6.7 million at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The allowance for estimated policy cancellations is established through a charge to revenues, while the allowance for doubtful accounts is established through a charge to other operating expenses. Both of these allowances are based on estimates and assumptions using historical data to project future experience. Gallagher periodically reviews the adequacy of these allowances and makes adjustments as necessary. The use of different estimates or assumptions could produce different results.

Investment income primarily includes interest income, dividend income, net realized and unrealized gains (losses), income (loss) from equity investments, installment gains, income from consolidated investments and gains on sales of operations. Interest income is accrued as it is earned. Income (loss) from equity investments represents Gallagher's proportionate share of income or losses from investments accounted for using the equity method.

Claims Handling Obligations - Based on legal interpretations and accounting guidance issued by the Institute of Chartered Accountants in the U.K., Gallagher believes that under certain circumstances, it is obligated to provide future claims handling and certain administrative services for its former global risks brokerage clients in the U.K. and former reinsurance brokerage clients in both the U.S. and the U.K. This guidance, which is referred to as FRS 5, is specifically directed to insurance brokers engaged in the industry practice of providing clients future claims handling and administrative services. Accordingly, a liability of \$17.4 million and \$16.3 million was accrued at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively, in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet based on the estimated costs to provide these future services to former clients. This liability is based on estimates and assumptions using historical data to project future experience. Gallagher periodically reviews (at least annually) the adequacy of this liability and will make adjustments as necessary. The use of different estimates or assumptions could produce different results. The portion of the claims handling obligation liability that relates to reinsurance brokerage business has been included in discontinued operations.

Earnings per Share - Basic net earnings per share is computed by dividing net earnings by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the reporting period. Diluted net earnings per share is computed by dividing net earnings by the weighted average number of common and common equivalent shares outstanding during the reporting period. Common equivalent shares include incremental shares from dilutive stock options, which are calculated from the date of grant under the treasury stock method using the average market price for the period.

Cash and Cash Equivalents - Short- term investments, consisting principally of cash and money market accounts that have average maturities of 90 days or less, are considered cash equivalents.

Restricted Cash - In its capacity as an insurance broker, Gallagher collects premiums from insureds and, after deducting its commissions and/or fees, remits these premiums to insurance carriers. Unremitted insurance premiums are held in a fiduciary capacity until disbursed by Gallagher and are restricted as to use by laws in certain states and foreign jurisdictions in which Gallagher's subsidiaries operate. Various state and foreign agencies regulate insurance brokers and provide specific requirements that limit the type of investments that may be made with such funds. Accordingly, Gallagher invests these funds in cash and money market accounts. Gallagher earns interest income on these unremitted funds, which is included in investment income - Brokerage and Risk Management in the accompanying consolidated statement of earnings. These unremitted amounts are reported as restricted cash in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet, with the related liability reported as premiums payable to insurance carriers. Additionally, several of Gallagher's foreign subsidiaries are required by various foreign agencies to meet certain liquidity and solvency requirements. Gallagher was in compliance with these requirements at December 31, 2008.

Related to its third party administration business, Gallagher is responsible for client claim funds that it holds in a fiduciary capacity. Gallagher does not earn any interest income on these funds held. These client funds have been included in restricted cash, along with a corresponding liability, in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet.

Investments - Gallagher has a management investment committee that meets four to six times per year to review Gallagher's investments. For investments that do not have quoted market prices, Gallagher utilizes various valuation techniques to estimate fair value and proactively looks for indicators of impairment. Factors, among others, that may indicate that an impairment could exist include defaults on interest and/or principal payments, reductions or changes to dividend payments, sustained operating losses or a trend of poor operating performance, recent refinancings or recapitalizations, unfavorable press reports, untimely filing of financial information, significant customer or revenue loss, litigation, tax audits, losses by other companies in a similar industry, overall economic conditions, management and expert advisor changes and significant changes in strategy. In addition, in cases where the ultimate value of an investment is directly dependent on Gallagher for future financial support, Gallagher assesses its willingness and intent to provide future funding in determining impairment.

If an indicator of impairment exists, Gallagher compares the investment's carrying value to an estimate of its fair value. To estimate the fair value of loans, Gallagher discounts the expected future cash flows from principal and interest payments. This requires Gallagher to exercise significant judgment when estimating both the amount and the timing of the expected cash flows. To estimate the fair value of its equity investments, Gallagher compares values established in recent recapitalizations or appraisals conducted by third parties. In some cases, no such recapitalizations or appraisals exist and Gallagher must perform its own valuations. This also requires Gallagher to exercise significant judgment. Even if impairment indicators exist, no impairment may be required if the estimated fair value is not less than the current carrying value or the decline in value is determined to be temporary and Gallagher has the ability and intent to hold the investment for a period of time sufficient for the value to recover. When Gallagher determines the decline in fair value is other- than- temporary, and therefore that an impairment is required, the impairment is recorded as a realized loss against current period earnings.

Both the process to review for indicators of impairment and, if such indicators exist, the method to compute the amount of impairment incorporates quantitative data and qualitative criteria including the receipt of new information that can dramatically change the decision about the valuation of an investment in a short period of time. The determination of whether a decline in fair value is other- than- temporary is necessarily a matter of subjective judgment. The timing and amount of realized losses reported in earnings could vary if management's conclusions were different. Due to the inherent risk of investments, Gallagher cannot give assurance that there will not be impairments in the future should economic and other conditions change.

**Premium Financing** - A Brokerage Segment subsidiary of Gallagher makes short- term loans (generally with terms of twelve months or less) to its clients to finance premiums. These premium financing contracts are structured to result in minimal potential bad debt expense to Gallagher. Such receivables are considered delinquent after seven days of the payment due date. Generally, insurance policies are cancelled within one month of the contractual payment due date if the payment remains delinquent. Interest income is recognized as it is earned over the life of the contract using the interest "level- yield" method. Unearned interest related to contracts receivable is included in the receivable balance in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. The outstanding contracts receivable balance was \$2.9 million and \$3.4 million at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively.

**Fixed Assets** - Fixed assets are carried at cost, less accumulated depreciation, in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. Gallagher periodically reviews long- lived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the assets may not be recoverable. Under those circumstances, if the fair value were less than the carrying amount of the asset, a loss would be recognized for the difference. Depreciation for fixed assets is computed using the straight- line method over the following estimated useful lives:

**Useful Life** 

Computer equipment Furniture and fixtures Office equipment Software Three to five years
Three to ten years
Three to ten years
Three to five years

Leasehold improvements

Lesser of remaining life of the asset or life of the lease

Intangible Assets - Intangible assets represent the excess of cost over the value of net tangible assets of acquired businesses. Gallagher classifies its intangible assets as either goodwill, expiration lists or non- compete agreements. Expiration lists and non- compete agreements are amortized using the straight- line method over their estimated useful lives (five to fifteen years for expiration lists and five to six years for non- compete agreements), while goodwill is not subject to amortization. Allocation of intangible assets between goodwill, expiration lists and non- compete agreements and the determination of estimated useful lives are based on valuations Gallagher receives from qualified independent appraisers. The calculations of these amounts are based on estimates and assumptions using historical and pro forma data and recognized valuation methods. The use of different estimates or assumptions could produce different results. Intangible assets are carried at cost, less accumulated amortization, in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet.

While goodwill is not amortized, it is subject to periodic reviews for impairment. Gallagher reviews all of its intangible assets for impairment periodically (at least annually) and whenever events or changes in business circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the assets may not be recoverable. Such impairment reviews are performed at the division level (i.e., reporting unit) with respect to goodwill and at the business unit level for amortizable intangible assets. In reviewing intangible assets, if the fair value were less than the carrying amount of the respective (or underlying) asset, an indicator of impairment would exist and further analysis would be required to determine whether or not a loss would need to be charged against current period earnings. Based on the results of impairment reviews in 2008, 2007 and 2006, Gallagher wrote- off \$2.7 million, \$8.8 million and \$1.0 million, respectively, of amortizable intangible assets related to the Brokerage Segment acquisitions. The 2007 intangible asset write- off was reported in discontinued operations in the accompanying consolidated statement of earnings. The determinations of impairment indicators and fair value are based on estimates and assumptions related to the amount and timing of future cash flows and future interest rates. The use of different estimates or assumptions could produce different results.

**Income Taxes** - Deferred income tax has been provided for the effect of temporary differences between financial reporting and tax bases of assets and liabilities and has been measured using the enacted marginal tax rates and laws that are currently in effect. Valuation allowances are recorded to reduce deferred tax assets when it is more likely than not that a tax benefit will not be realized.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments - The carrying amounts of financial assets and liabilities reported in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet for cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash, premiums and fees receivable, premiums payable to insurance carriers, accrued salaries and bonuses, accounts payable and other accrued liabilities, unearned fees and income taxes payable, at December 31, 2008 and 2007, approximate fair value because of the short maturity of these instruments. Fair values for investments, where applicable, at December 31, 2008 and 2007 are disclosed in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements. See Note 8 to the consolidated financial statements for the fair values related to borrowings outstanding at December 31, 2008 and 2007 under Gallagher's debt agreements.

Litigation - Gallagher is subject to various legal actions related to claims, lawsuits and proceedings incident to the nature of its business. Gallagher records liabilities for material loss contingencies, including legal costs (such as fees and expenses of external lawyers and other service providers) to be incurred, when it is probable that a liability has been incurred on or before the balance sheet date and the amount of the liability can be reasonably estimated. Such contingent liabilities are not discounted. To the extent such losses and legal costs can be recovered under Gallagher's insurance programs, estimated recoveries are recorded concurrently with the losses recognized. Significant management judgment is required to estimate the amounts of such contingent liabilities and the related insurance recoveries. In order to assess its potential liability, Gallagher analyzes its litigation exposure based on available information, including consultation with outside counsel handling the defense of these matters. As these liabilities are uncertain by their nature, the recorded amounts may change due to a variety of different factors, including new developments in, or changes in approach, such as changing the settlement strategy as applicable to each matter.

**Stock- Based Compensation** - Gallagher uses the modified- prospective method to account for share- based payments made to employees pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No.123 (revised 2004) (SFAS 123(R)), "Share- Based Payment." Under the modified-prospective method, compensation cost is recognized based on the requirements of SFAS 123(R) for all share- based payments granted on or after January 1, 2006 and for all awards granted to employees prior to January 1, 2006 that remain unvested on that date. Gallagher uses the alternative transition method of Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Staff Position SFAS 123R- 3 to determine the accounting of the income tax effects of payments made related to stock- based compensation.

SFAS 123(R) requires that compensation cost be recognized for unvested awards over the period through the date that the employee is no longer required to provide future services to earn the award, rather than over the explicit service period. Accordingly, for 2007 and future stock option grants, Gallagher has adjusted its existing accounting policy to recognize compensation cost to coincide with the date that the employee is eligible to retire, rather than the actual retirement date, for all options granted. However, stock options granted after May 15, 2007 no longer contain the accelerated vesting upon retirement provision.

Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plans - Gallagher recognizes in its consolidated balance sheet an asset for its defined benefit postretirement plans' overfunded status or a liability for its plans' underfunded status. Gallagher recognizes changes in the funded status of its defined benefit postretirement plans in comprehensive earnings in the year in which the changes occur. Gallagher utilizes December 31 as the measurement date for its plan assets and benefit obligations. See Notes 15 and 16 to the consolidated financial statements for additional information required to be disclosed related to its defined benefit postretirement plans.

# 2. Effect of New Accounting Pronouncements

# Fair Value Measurements

In 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements," which provides enhanced guidance for using fair value to measure assets and liabilities. SFAS 157 also responds to investors' requests for expanded information about the extent to which entities measure assets and liabilities at fair value, the information used to measure fair value, and the effect of fair value measurements on earnings. SFAS 157 applies whenever other standards require or permit assets or liabilities to be measured at fair value but does not expand the use of fair value in any new circumstances. Under SFAS 157, fair value refers to the price that would be received from the sale of an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants in the market in which the reporting entity transacts business. SFAS 157 clarifies the principle that fair value should be based on the assumptions market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability. In support of this principle, the standard establishes a fair value hierarchy that prioritizes the information used to develop those assumptions. The fair value hierarchy gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets and the lowest priority to unobservable data, for example, the reporting entity's own data. Fair value measurements are required to be separately disclosed by level within the fair value hierarchy.

SFAS 157 was effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007 and for all interim periods within those fiscal years. The adoption of SFAS 157 did not have any impact on the amounts reported for financial assets and liabilities in Gallagher's 2008 consolidated financial statements.

In February 2008, the FASB issued Staff Position FAS 157-2, which delays the effective date of SFAS No. 157 for nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities, except for items that are recognized or disclosed at fair value in the financial statements on a recurring basis (at least annually). The delay is intended to allow the FASB and constituents additional time to consider the effect of various implementation issues that have arisen, or that may arise, from the application of SFAS No. 157. Examples of items to which the deferral applies include the following:

Nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities initially measured at fair value in a business combination or other new basis event, but not measured at fair value in subsequent periods (nonrecurring fair value measurements).

Reporting units measured at fair value in the first step of a goodwill impairment test (measured at fair value on a recurring basis, but not necessarily recognized or disclosed in the financial statements at fair value).

Nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities measured at fair value in the second step of a goodwill impairment test (measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis to determine the amount of goodwill impairment, but not necessarily recognized or disclosed in the financial statements at fair value).

Nonfinancial long- lived assets (asset groups) measured at fair value for an impairment assessment (nonrecurring fair value measurements).

Nonfinancial liabilities for exit or disposal activities initially measured at fair value (nonrecurring fair value measurements). Gallagher elected to delay the adoption of SFAS No. 157 related to its nonfinancial assets and nonfinancial liabilities disclosed herein.

#### **Fair Value Option**

In 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities," which provides companies with an option to report selected financial assets and liabilities at fair value. The objective of SFAS 159 is to reduce both the complexity in accounting for financial instruments and the volatility in earnings caused by measuring related assets and liabilities differently.

Different measurement attributes have been required under GAAP for different assets and liabilities that can create artificial volatility in earnings. SFAS 159 helps to mitigate this type of accounting- induced volatility by enabling companies to report related assets and liabilities at fair value. SFAS 159 also establishes presentation and disclosure requirements designed to facilitate comparisons between companies that choose different measurement attributes for similar types of assets and liabilities.

SFAS 159 requires a company to provide additional information that will help investors and other users of financial statements to more easily understand the effect of the company's choice to use fair value on its earnings. SFAS 159 also requires entities to display the fair value of those assets and liabilities for which the company has chosen to use fair value on the face of the balance sheet. SFAS 159 does not eliminate disclosure requirements included in other accounting standards, including requirements for disclosures about fair value measurements included in SFAS 157 and SFAS 107, "Disclosures about Fair Value of Financial Instruments."

SFAS 159 was effective as of the beginning of an entity's first fiscal year beginning after November 15, 2007. Gallagher elected not to report any financial assets or liabilities at fair value under SFAS 159 in its 2008 consolidated financial statements.

#### **Business Combinations**

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (revised 2007) (SFAS 141(R)), "Business Combinations," which is a revision of SFAS 141, "Business Combinations." The primary requirements of SFAS 141(R) are as follows:

Upon initially obtaining control, the acquiring entity in a business combination must recognize 100% of the fair value of the acquired assets, including goodwill, and assumed liabilities, with only limited exceptions, even if the acquirer has not acquired 100% of its target entity. As a consequence, the current step acquisition model will be eliminated.

Contingent consideration arrangements (i.e., potential earnout obligations) will be measured at fair value at the acquisition date and included on that basis in the purchase price consideration. The concept of recognizing contingent consideration at a later date when the amount of that consideration is determinable beyond a reasonable doubt, will no longer be applicable.

All transaction costs will be expensed as incurred.

SFAS 141 (R) is effective as of the beginning of an entity's first fiscal year beginning after December 15, 2008. Adoption is prospective and early adoption is not permitted. Effective January 1, 2009, Gallagher will be required, on a prospective basis, to estimate and record liabilities related to potential earnout obligations as of the acquisition dates for all future acquisitions whose purchase agreements contain such provisions. Subsequent changes in the estimated earnout obligations will be recorded in the statement of earnings when incurred. Potential earnout obligations are typically based upon future earnings of the acquired entities and are not currently included in the purchase price that is recorded for each applicable acquisition at its acquisition date because such obligations are not fixed and determinable. Future payments made under these arrangements, if any, are generally recorded as additional goodwill when the earnouts are settled and have no impact on Gallagher's statement of earnings. Historically, Gallagher has not incurred a material amount of external transaction costs related to its acquisitions. However, when it has incurred such costs, Gallagher has capitalized these costs as part of its purchase accounting. Effective January 1, 2009, Gallagher will expense all external transaction costs related to its acquisitions as incurred.

#### 3. Investments

The following is a summary of Gallagher's investments and the related funding commitments (in millions):

			December 31, 2008		December	31, 2007
				Funding		
Investments:	Curren	t	Noncurrent	Commitments	Current	Noncurrent
Investments in						
Asset Alliance						
Corporation						
(AAC):						
Common stock	\$	- :	\$ 1.8	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 9.3
Preferred stock		-	0.2	-	5.3	0.3
Distribution						
receivable		0.2	<u> </u>			
T . 1 A A C						
Total AAC		0.2	2.0		5.2	0.6
investments	-	0.2	2.0		5.3	9.6
Alternative energy						
investments:						
IRC Section 29						
Syn/Coal						
production net						
receivables		_	_	-	1.6	_
Equity interest in						
biomass projects						
and pipeline		-	8.8	-	0.3	8.8
Clean energy						
related ventures			1.3	0.6	0.1	0.8
Total alternative						
energy						
investments		<u> </u>	10.1	0.6	2.0	9.6
Real estate and						
venture capital						
investments			5.8	1.0	0.2	7.1
mvestments		<del>-</del>	3.8	1.0	0.2	
Total investments	\$	0.2	\$ 17.9	\$ 1.6	\$ 7.5	\$ 26.3

Asset Alliance Corporation - Through common stock and preferred stock investments, Gallagher effectively owns 20% of AAC, an investment management company that owns up to a two- thirds interest in nine private investment management firms (the Firms). The preferred stock investment was substantially redeemed in 2008. AAC and the Firms collectively manage domestic and international investment hedge fund portfolios for various institutions and individuals, which portfolios totaled approximately \$1.9 billion at December 31, 2008. AAC has a proportional interest in the Firms' revenues or net earnings that result principally from fees and participation in investment returns from the managed investment portfolios. Gallagher accounts for the common stock portion its holdings in AAC's common stock using equity method accounting and accounts for the dividend income on its preferred stock investments as it is earned.

Alternative Energy Investments - Gallagher made investments in partnerships formed to develop energy that qualified for tax credits under Internal Revenue Code (IRC) Section 29. These consist of (i) waste- to- energy (Biomass) partnerships which own the rights to gas emissions (Biogas) from landfills and the wells and infrastructure necessary to capture the Biogas and (ii) synthetic coal (Syn/Coal) partnerships which (prior to 2008) owned and leased equipment that processed qualified fuel under IRC Section 29. Gallagher had an interest in five IRC Section 29- related Biomass limited partnerships and five IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal limited partnerships or limited liability companies that generated tax benefits to Gallagher in the form of both tax deductions for operating losses and tax credits. Gallagher recognized the tax credits as a component of the provision for income taxes as they were allocated by the partnerships.

The law that provided for the IRC Section 29- related tax credits expired on December 31, 2007. Effective December 31, 2007, all of the IRC section

47

#### **Table of Contents**

One of the Biomass projects has been determined to be a VIE, as defined by FIN 46 but is not required to be consolidated. Gallagher is a limited partner in this investment. This investment was entered into by Gallagher in 1998. At December 31, 2008, total assets and total debt of this investment were approximately \$1.0 million and zero, respectively. Gallagher's maximum exposure to a potential loss from this VIE was zero at December 31, 2008, which equaled the net aggregate carrying value of this investment.

IRC Section 29 Syn/Coal Production Net Receivables represented the uncollected installment sale proceeds as of each balance sheet date related to Gallagher's sales of several IRC Section 29- related operations (Biomass and Syn/Coal) that were either partially or completely sold to third parties. In connection with the sales of certain interests in IRC Section 29- related Biomass and Syn/Coal partnerships, Gallagher provided indemnifications to the buyers for taxes that may arise as a result of incorrect representations. Gallagher obtained legal, tax, and other expert services and advice when making these representations, and for the Syn/Coal partnerships, also obtained private letter rulings (PLRs) from the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). At December 31, 2008, the maximum potential amount of future payments that Gallagher could be required to make under these indemnifications for the Biomass partnerships totaled approximately \$16.8 million, net of the applicable income tax benefit. Gallagher also has a maximum after- tax indemnification exposure of \$224.7 million at December 31, 2008 to the purchasers of certain Syn/Coal facilities, if it were found that Gallagher had misrepresented IRC Section 29 facts or had breached its representation or warranties provided in the respective sale agreements. With respect to the Syn/Coal partnerships, Gallagher had exposure at December 31, 2008 on \$179.9 million of tax credits earned through December 31, 2007, and has insurance policies in place, the scope of which would provide up to \$39.5 million of after- tax coverage in the event IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal tax credits are disallowed. However, there can be no assurance that such coverage and/or the full amount of the policies would ultimately be available. These policies provide coverage on a claims- made basis through various dates up to December 31, 2009. Gallagher has not recorded any liability in its December 31, 2008 consolidated balance sheet for these potential indemnifications. See IRC Section 29- related Syn

**IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal Matters -** Any future tax audits of the IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal partnerships in which Gallagher has an ownership interest, or future administrative or judicial decisions, could adversely affect Gallagher's ability to claim IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal tax credits on Gallagher's tax returns, or cause Gallagher to be subject to liability under indemnification obligations related to prior sales of interests in partnerships claiming IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal tax credits.

Through December 31, 2007, IRC Section 29 had a phase- out provision that was triggered when the "Market Wellhead Price" of domestic crude oil reaches certain "Phase- out Prices," as determined by the IRS. The IRC Section 29 phase- out percentage for 2007 was 67% and 33% for 2006. During 2007 and 2006, Gallagher had arrangements with unaffiliated third parties which constituted call spreads on oil futures that created financial hedges which were designed to generate gains to Gallagher in the event of certain levels of increased oil prices. These hedges were not intended to be "perfect hedges" for accounting purposes, but were intended to mitigate a substantial portion of the negative impact to Gallagher of increased oil prices. Any hedging gains were designed to offset a portion of the expenses associated with operating Gallagher's IRC Section 29- Syn/Coal facilities in the event of a phase- out of IRC Section 29 tax credits. In 2006, Gallagher made an up- front payment of \$8.5 million to enter into a financial hedge, which was marked to market value each period with the resulting unrealized gain/loss included in Gallagher's operating results. The oil price derivative expired on December 31, 2006 and resulted in a realized loss of \$8.5 million that was included in Gallagher's Financial Services and Corporate Segment operating results for 2006. In January 2007, Gallagher made an up- front payment of \$2.7 million to enter into a similar arrangement, which was also marked to market value throughout 2007 as part of the Financial Services and Corporate Segment's operating results. The contract was due to expire on December 31, 2007. In November 2007, Gallagher sold this oil price derivative for \$17.2 million and realized a gain of \$14.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2007.

Equity Interest in Biomass Projects and Pipeline consists of a Biomass "parent" company and related partnerships which own the rights to Biogas from landfills and the wells, infrastructure and a pipeline to capture, distribute and sell Biogas.

Clean Energy Related Ventures represents Gallagher's ownership interests in two privately- owned ventures.

Chem- Mod LLC (Chem- Mod), a multi- pollutant reduction venture, possesses rights, information and technology for the reduction of unwanted emissions created during the combustion of coal. Chem- Mod has developed and is the exclusive licensee of a new proprietary emissions technology it refers to as The Chem- Mod Solution, which uses a dual injection sorbent system to reduce mercury, sulfur dioxide and other toxic emissions at coal- fired power plants. Although Chem- Mod is in the early stages of commercializing the technology, the principal potential market for The Chem- Mod Solution is coal- fired power plants owned by utility companies. On October 17, 2007, Chem- Mod signed its first commercial license agreement with a utility company for use of The Chem- Mod<sup>TM</sup> Solution. Gallagher, through a wholly- owned subsidiary, initially owned a 10% direct equity interest in Chem- Mod and had an option to acquire an additional 32% indirect equity interest in Chem- Mod. On December 28, 2007, Gallagher exercised one- half of its option for \$5.5 million to acquire an additional indirect ownership interest of 16% from existing owners of Chem- Mod. On May 23, 2008, Gallagher exercised a portion of its option for \$250,000 to acquire an additional indirect ownership interest of 0.7% from existing owners of Chem- Mod. On August 18, 2008, Gallagher exercised the remaining portion of its option for \$5.3 million to acquire an additional indirect ownership interests of 15.3% from existing owners of Chem- Mod. Effective August 18, 2008, Gallagher now has a 42% direct and indirect ownership interest in Chem- Mod and is required to consolidate its operations

into Gallagher's consolidated financial statements (see Consolidated Investments below). Prior to August 18, 2008, these ownership interests in Chem- Mod were accounted for using equity method accounting. In addition, Gallagher, through a wholly- owned subsidiary, owns a 20% direct equity interest in Chem- Mod International LLC, the exclusive licensee of The Chem- Mod Solution on a global basis, excluding the U.S. and Canada (Gallagher's interests in Chem- Mod and Chem- Mod International LLC are collectively referred to herein as Chem- Mod Interests). Gallagher first began providing funding to Chem- Mod in June 2004. Chem- Mod continues to test and market its technology in an effort to secure more commercial licenses. While Gallagher currently believes that its Chem- Mod Interests may prove to have substantial value, there can be no assurance given as to timing or amount, if any, with respect to any realization on this investment.

On April 19, 2006, Gallagher funded \$4.7 million related to another clean energy venture formed by the founders of Chem- Mod, C- Quest Technologies LLC (C- Quest). C- Quest possesses rights, information and technology for the reduction of carbon dioxide emissions created by burning fossil fuels. Gallagher, through a wholly- owned subsidiary, currently owns a 5% direct equity interest in C- Quest and has an option to acquire an additional 22% direct interest in C- Quest. In addition, Gallagher, through a wholly- owned subsidiary, currently owns a 5% direct equity interest in C- Quest Technologies International LLC (C- Quest International), and has an option to acquire an additional 22% direct interest in C- Quest International, which possesses rights to use information and technology of C- Quest on a global basis, excluding the U.S. and Canada (the equity interest and option rights in C- Quest and C- Quest International are collectively referred to herein as C- Quest Interests). Currently, Gallagher's carrying value with respect to its C- Quest Interests is \$0.1 million. Gallagher's options to acquire the additional 22% direct interest in C-Quest and C- Quest International are exercisable at any time on or prior to April 18, 2010 at an exercise price of \$5.5 million for each option (\$11.0 million total). While Gallagher currently believes that its C- Quest Interests may prove to have substantial value, there can be no assurance given as to timing or amount, if any, with respect to any realization on this investment.

Real Estate and Venture Capital Investments - At December 31, 2008 Gallagher had ownership interests in twenty completed and certified low income housing developments with zero carrying value. Gallagher also had investments in four venture capital investment funds that invest in debt and equity of development- stage and turn- around companies, with an aggregate net carrying value of \$5.8 million, the largest of which was \$4.6 million. In addition, Gallagher has ownership interests in one venture capital and two real estate entities that have previously been written- off. Twenty- three of the twenty- seven investments discussed above have been determined to be VIEs but are not required to be consolidated. These were originally invested in between 1997 and 2006. At December 31, 2008, total assets and total debt of these twenty- three investments were approximately \$42.0 million and \$50.0 million, respectively. Gallagher's maximum exposure to a potential loss related to these investments was zero at December 31, 2008, which equaled the net aggregate carrying value of these investments.

**Consolidated Investments -** Gallagher had an equity ownership interest of 99% in one IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal facility, which was consolidated into Gallagher's consolidated financial statements prior to December 31, 2008. Following the expiration of the IRC Section 29 at December 31, 2007, Gallagher liquidated its ownership interest in this operation.

At December 31, 2008, Gallagher owned, directly and indirectly, 42% of Chem- Mod. This investment has been determined to be a variable interest entity. Gallagher is deemed to be the primary beneficiary, and therefore was required to consolidate this investment into its consolidated financial statements under FIN 46 rules during third quarter 2008. At December 31, 2008, total assets and total liabilities of this investment that were included in Gallagher's consolidated balance sheet were each less than \$0.4 million. Gallagher is under no obligation to fund Chem- Mod's operations in the future and Chem- Mod has no debt that is recourse to Gallagher.

Significant components of investment income were as follows (in millions):

			Year Ended December 3	31,		
		2008		200	)7	2006
Investment income and other - Brokerage and Risk						
Management	\$		41.5	\$	34.2 \$	31.5
Investment income and other -						
Financial Services and						
Corporate:						
AAC related investments:			0.0			
Interest and dividends			0.2		0.3	1.2
Loss from equity ownership			(1.8)		(5.1)	(2.1)
Loss on write- down			(5.8)		-	-
IRC Section 29- related						
Syn/Coal facilities:						
Unconsolidated facilities			4.1		7.0	21.7
Installment gains Other income			4.1		7.8	31.7
Consolidated facilities			(1.1)		3.1	0.5
					50.0	40.2
Operating revenue			-		52.2 14.5	49.3 (8.5)
Oil hedge gain (loss)			-		14.5	(8.5)
Other alternative energy investments:						
Income (loss) from equity						
ownership			0.1		(0.6)	(2.7)
Interest and other income			0.1		(0.0)	(2.7)
(loss)			(0.2)		0.3	0.3
Installment gains			0.2		0.2	1.1
Other realized losses			(6.3)		(5.7)	(7.0)
Real estate, venture capital			(0.3)		(3.7)	(7.0)
investments:						
Interest, dividends and other						
income			(0.7)		4.1	1.3
Net realized gains on			(6.7)			1.0
dispositions, recoveries and						
impairments			_		0.6	0.3
Reserve for reclamation of a						
former coal production site			3.9		(4.4)	_
Loss on write- off of real estate						
investment			(0.3)		_	_
Operating revenue of						
previously consolidated						
investments			-		0.1	8.4
Loss from equity ownership of						
low income housing developer			-		-	(1.9)
Loss on sale or write- off of						
real estate or venture capital						
investments					(1.8)	(9.9)
			_			_
Total investment income -						
Financial Services and						
Corporate			(7.7)		65.6	62.0
T 4 1 2 4 4 2	φ		22.2	ф	00.0 *	22.5
Total investment income	\$		33.8	\$	99.8 \$	93.5

Investment income and other - Brokerage and Risk Management primarily represents interest income earned on Gallagher's cash and cash equivalents, and one- time gains related to sales of small books of business of \$23.8 million, \$7.1 million and \$4.5 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Investment income from AAC is primarily derived from Gallagher's investments in common stock, preferred stock and debt of AAC. Gallagher accounts for the common stock portion of its investment using equity method accounting and accounts for the interest and dividend income on its debt and preferred stock investments as it is earned. Full payment of Gallagher's debt instrument in AAC was received in 2006. Gallagher redeemed substantially all of its preferred stock in 2008. In fourth quarter 2008, Gallagher recorded a \$5.8 million impairment write- down of its investment in AAC common stock due to AAC management notifying Gallagher that it was (i) canceling its planned IPO, (ii) seeking strategic alternatives, and (iii) would likely need to find additional cash resources to fund its operations past mid- 2009. There is no active or observable market for this

investment. Therefore, Gallagher estimated the fair value of this investment at December 31, 2008 based on an analysis of the discounted cash flows from the underlying fund managers of AAC and considered the uncertainty of the future cash flows in establishing the discount rates used. The valuation analysis also included estimates of future operating expenses to be incurred by AAC and the factors discussed above. Investment income from IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal facilities consists of two pieces: income from unconsolidated facilities and income from consolidated facilities. Income from the unconsolidated facilities relates to the installment sale gains from the sales of Gallagher's interests in limited partnerships that operated IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal facilities. Other income includes consulting fees related to the operations of the facility deconsolidated on May 17, 2007. Income from the consolidated facilities relates to Gallagher's 98% (12% as of May 17, 2007) and 99% equity interests in two IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal production facilities that were held by Gallagher to generate IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal Credits. Total expenses related to the consolidated facilities, including interest and depreciation expenses, relating to this income were (\$0.8) million, \$79.9 million and \$78.1 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Gallagher recognized a pretax gain in 2007 of \$14.5 million and a pretax loss in 2006 of \$8.5 million related to oil price derivative investments. The oil price hedging strategies are described above in the section titled "IRC Section 29- related Syn/Coal Matters."

Investment income (loss) from other alternative energy investments primarily relates to Gallagher's equity interest in a "parent" company and related partnerships that own the rights to Biogas from landfills and the wells, infrastructure and a pipeline to capture, distribute and sell Biogas and investments in clean energy related ventures. Interest and other income includes interest income earned on debt investments related to the Biogas partnerships. Installment gains are generated from sales of Biogas facilities. Other realized losses are a result of writing- off the equity and option investments in the clean energy related ventures in 2008, 2007 and 2006 and an impairment in 2006 on the company that has the rights to the Biogas capture, distribution and sale. During 2008, Gallagher recognized a \$6.3 million loss from the equity method accounting related to the investments made to acquire an additional indirect ownership interest of 16% from existing owners of Chem- Mod. During 2007, Gallagher recognized a \$5.7 million loss from other alternative energy investments, \$5.5 million of which is from the equity method accounting related to the investment made to acquire an additional indirect ownership of 16% from existing owners of Chem- Mod. During 2006, Gallagher recognized a \$2.2 million loss as a result of fair market value adjustments for the option costs of C- Quest and C- Quest International, a \$2.4 million loss as a result of the write- offs of its equity investments in C- Quest and C- Quest International and a \$2.4 million loss related to the write- down of two Biomass partnerships. Income from real estate and venture capital investments principally relates to interest and dividend income and Gallagher's portion of the earnings (losses) of these entities that are accounted for using equity method accounting. In addition, this investment income category includes interest earnings of \$2.4 million in 2007, related to the invested proceeds from Gallagher's \$400.0 million Note Purchase Agreement, which was en

Net realized gains on dispositions, recoveries and impairments include realized gains and losses related to impairments, dispositions and recoveries of real estate and venture capital investments, which included loans and equity holdings in start- up companies. During 2007, Gallagher received \$0.6 million related to recoveries from two investments previously written- off. During 2006, Gallagher received \$0.3 million related to recoveries from five investments previously written- off. The reserve for reclamation of a former coal production site was established in fourth quarter 2007 based on an impairment review. The property was sold in 2008 and the reserve was reversed net of \$0.5 million of sales expense.

#### 4. Business Combinations

During 2008, Gallagher acquired substantially all of the net assets of the following brokerage firms in exchange for its common stock and/or cash. These acquisitions have been accounted for using the purchase accounting method for recording business combinations (in millions except share data):

Name and Effective Date of Acquisitions	Common Shares Issued (000s)	Common Share Value	Cash Paid	Accrued Liability	Escrow Deposited	Recorded Purchase Price	Potential Earnout Payables
Crist Elliott Machette Insurance Services,	(0000)						
Inc.							
- January 1, 2008	82	\$ 1.1	\$ 7.4	\$	\$ 1.0	\$ 9.5	\$ 2.0
Petty Burton Associates, Inc January 1, 2008	92	Ψ 1.1	7.1	-	Ψ 1.0	ψ <i>7.</i> 5	2.0
	-	-	1.8		0.2	2.0	0.5
Yanni Partners, Inc January 31, 2008				-			
	-	-	7.6		0.5	8.1	3.4
The Commonwealth Consulting Group, Inc February 1, 2008	9	0.1	4.1	-	0.1	4.3	1.4
Doeren Mayhew Risk Management, LLC		0.1	7.1		0.1	7.3	1.4
- February 1, 2008				-			
	-	-	5.2		-	5.2	-
Leicht General Agency - February 1, 2008				-			
	20	-	10.3		1.2	11.5	2.5
The Splinter Group, Inc February 1, 2008				-			
	19	-	1.4		0.5	1.9	1.1

Table of Contents							
Name and Effective Date of Acquisitions	Common Shares Issued	Common Share Value	Cash Paid	Accrued Liability	Escrow Deposited	Recorded Purchase Price	Potential Earnout Payables
	(000s)						
Taylor Benefits							
- February 1, 2008	35	0.6	4.1	-	0.2	4.9	3.1
Bankers Financial Benefits							
- March 1, 2008	-	-	2.4	-	0.1	2.5	1.1
Healthcare Risk Solutions, LLC							
- March 1, 2008	115	2.0	7.3	-	0.7	10.0	3.5
Providium Consulting Group, LLC							
- March 1, 2008	-	-	13.5	-	0.5	14.0	8.0
Life Insurance Strategies							
- April 1, 2008	-	-	5.1	-	0.1	5.2	5.5
Reimbursement Services, Inc. (RSI)							
- May 1, 2008	204	4.0	31.2	-	1.0	36.2	17.6
Specialty Risk, Inc.							
- May 1, 2008	-	-	2.2	-	0.2	2.4	2.0
The Lance Group Employee Benefits							
Specialist, LLC							
- June 1, 2008	-	-	2.5	-	0.5	3.0	2.9
Voluntary Benefits Solutions, LLC							
- June 1, 2008	-	-	7.1	-	0.5	7.6	11.4
Gale Smith & Company, Inc.							
- July 1, 2008	262	5.9	-	-	0.7	6.6	3.5
WM. W. George & Associates Inc.							
(WGA)							
- August 1, 2008	327	7.9	11.9	-	0.7	20.5	5.5
California Insurance Center, Inc. (CIC)							
- September 1, 2008	360	7.6	29.3	-	1.9	38.8	9.0
Summit Insurance Group, Inc.							
- September 1, 2008	-	-	11.5	-	0.4	11.9	19.0
Oxygen Insurance Managers, Ltd (OIM)							
- September 15, 2008	-	-	11.4	-	-	11.4	13.5
Fuller & O'Brien, Inc. (FOB)							
- October 1, 2008	179	3.7	10.6	-	0.7	15.0	6.5
Roberts & Roberts Insurance Service, Inc.							
- October 1, 2008	47	0.8	1.4	-	0.3	2.5	1.5
Continental Special Risks, Inc.							
- November 1, 2008	72	1.2	3.6	-	0.4	5.2	2.9
The HR Group, LLC (HRG)							
- November 15, 2008	293	7.0	6.5	0.3	0.5	14.3	18.9
The Treiber Group (TTG)							
- December 1, 2008	583	9.3	33.0	-	4.7	47.0	11.0
The Stanton Group (TSG)							
- December 1, 2008	-	-	7.0	22.5	1.5	31.0	23.5
Ten other acquisitions completed in 2008	199	4.6	11.9	0.9	0.6	18.0	5.4
	2,806	55.8	251.3	\$ 23.7	\$ 19.7	350.5	8 186.2

Common shares issued in connection with acquisitions are valued at closing market prices as of the effective date of the respective acquisition. Escrow deposits that are returned to Gallagher as a result of adjustments to net assets acquired are recorded as reductions of goodwill when the escrows are settled. The potential earnout payables disclosed in the foregoing table represent the maximum amount of additional consideration that could be paid pursuant to the terms of the respective purchase agreement related to each applicable acquisition. These potential earnout obligations are primarily based upon future earnings of the acquired entities and were not included in the purchase price that was recorded for each applicable acquisition at its acquisition date because such obligations are not fixed and determinable. Future payments made under these arrangements, if any, will generally be recorded as additional goodwill when the earnouts are settled. The aggregate amount of unrecorded earnout payables outstanding at December 31, 2008 was \$291.5 million related to acquisitions made by Gallagher during the period from 2005 to 2008.

The following is a summary of the estimated fair values of the assets acquired at the date of each acquisition based on preliminary purchase price allocations (in millions):

										Twenty Nine	
										Other	
	]	RSI	WGA	CIC	OIM	FOB	HRG	TTG	TSG	Acquisitions	Total
Current											
assets	\$	0.5 \$	2.6	\$ 9.8 \$	1.8	\$ 10.0	\$ 0.5	\$ 13.7	\$ 1.9	\$ 22.5	\$ 63.3
Fixed assets		0.4	-	0.3	-	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.5	1.2	2.9
Goodwill		10.2	9.3	18.0	1.8	5.7	4.8	20.9	14.9	47.7	133.3
Expiration											
lists		25.0	10.5	19.2	9.4	8.7	9.1	22.8	14.8	85.3	204.8
Non-											
compete											
agreements		0.4	0.2	0.3	0.7	0.1	0.2	0.3	0.3	1.5	4.0
Total assets											
acquired		36.5	22.6	47.6	13.7	24.6	14.7	58.0	32.4	158.2	408.3
Current						0.7					
liabilities		0.3	2.1	8.8	0.2	9.6	0.4	11.0	1.4	21.6	55.4
Noncurrent											
liabilities	-		<u> </u>		2.1					0.3	2.4
Total											
liabilities											
		0.2	2.1	0 0	2.2	0.6	0.4	11.0	1.4	21.0	57.0
assumed	_	0.3	2.1	8.8	2.3	9.6	0.4	11.0	1.4	21.9	57.8
Total net											
assets											
acquired	\$	36.2 \$	20.5	\$ 38.8 \$	11.4	\$ 15.0	\$ 14.3	\$ 47.0	\$ 31.0	\$ 136.3	\$ 350.5

These acquisitions allow Gallagher to expand into desirable geographic locations, further extend its presence in the retail and wholesale insurance brokerage services industries and increase the volume of general services currently provided. The excess of the purchase price over the estimated fair value of the tangible net assets acquired at the acquisition date was allocated within the Brokerage Segment to goodwill, expiration lists and non-compete agreements in the amounts of \$133.3 million, \$204.8 million and \$4.0 million, respectively. Purchase price allocations are preliminarily established at the time of the acquisition and are subsequently reviewed within the first year of operations to determine the necessity for allocation adjustments.

Of the \$204.8 million of expiration lists and \$4.0 million of non-compete agreements related to the 2008 acquisitions, \$14.1 million and \$0.8 million, respectively, are not expected to be deductible for income tax purposes. Accordingly, Gallagher recorded a deferred tax liability of \$4.8 million, and a corresponding amount of goodwill, in 2008 related to the nondeductible amortizable intangible assets. This amount has not been included in the above table.

During 2008, Gallagher issued 18,000 shares of its common stock, paid \$20.1 million in cash and accrued \$5.2 million in liabilities related to earnout obligations of thirteen acquisitions made prior to 2008 and recorded additional goodwill of \$23.5 million. During 2007, Gallagher issued 322,000 shares of its common stock, paid \$21.7 million in cash and accrued \$1.7 million in liabilities related to earnout obligations of fourteen acquisitions made prior to 2007 and recorded additional goodwill of \$26.4 million. During 2006, Gallagher issued 136,000 shares of its common stock and paid \$8.9 million in cash and accrued \$7.0 million in liabilities related to earnout obligations of fifteen acquisitions made prior to 2006 and recorded additional goodwill of \$17.0 million.

In addition to the above acquisitions, in October 2008, Gallagher acquired a 40.0% equity interest for \$5.1 million in Specialized Broking Associates Pty Ltd (SBA), which is headquartered in Perth, Western Australia. Gallagher will account for its holding in SBA's common stock using equity method accounting.

Gallagher's consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2008 include the operations of the entities acquired from the dates of their respective acquisitions. The following is a summary of the unaudited pro forma historical results, as if these purchased entities had been acquired at January 1, 2007 (in millions, except per share data):

	 Year Ended December 31,	
	2008	2007
Total revenues	\$ 1,753.9	\$ 1,802.8
Earnings from continuing		
operations	120.7	163.5
Basic earnings from		
continuing operations per		
share	1.26	1.66
Diluted earnings from		
continuing operations per		
share	1.26	1.64

The unaudited pro forma results above have been prepared for comparative purposes only and do not purport to be indicative of the results of operations which actually would have resulted had these acquisitions occurred at January 1, 2007, nor are they necessarily indicative of future operating results. Annualized revenues of entities acquired in 2008 totaled approximately \$165.6 million.

On January 21, 2009, Gallagher entered into a definitive agreement to acquire all of the policy renewal rights from Liberty Mutual's middle- market commercial P/C brokers located in their Midwest and Southeast regions. As part of the agreement, Gallagher expects to hire approximately 75 Liberty Mutual producers in these regions.

Gallagher is also acquiring substantially all of the policy renewal rights and hiring the national producer group from Wausau Signature Agency, Liberty Mutual's commercial P/C and employee benefits insurance agency headquartered in Wausau, Wisconsin.

When completed, it is expected that the combined transaction will add approximately 120 new insurance sales professionals to Gallagher's retail commercial P/C brokerage operation.

The definitive agreement includes an initial payment of approximately \$44.0 million in cash and Gallagher's common stock and additional payments in cash or Gallagher's common stock (at Gallagher's election) that are based on revenues generated in the two year period beginning twelve months after closing. The maximum potential amount of the additional payments is \$120.0 million. The agreement is subject to customary closing conditions and the transaction is expected to close on or about March 1, 2009.

#### 5. Discontinued Operations

In fourth quarter 2007, Gallagher made a determination to exit its global reinsurance operations and its Irish wholesale brokerage operations. In first quarter 2008, Gallagher signed definitive agreements to sell substantially all of its reinsurance brokerage business. Under the agreements, Gallagher received initial proceeds of \$31.8 million in cash and a \$1.3 million note receivable to be paid by December 31, 2008 (which was collected in full prior to December 31, 2008) and potential additional contingent proceeds of up to \$14.6 million that are based on revenues generated in the twelve months subsequent to March 2008. In third quarter 2008, Gallagher abandoned its efforts to sell its small Irish wholesale brokerage operations and ceased those operations.

In the accompanying consolidated statement of earnings, the revenues and expenses of these operations have been reclassified from continuing operations to discontinued operations for all periods presented. In Gallagher's previously reported financial information, the operating results for these discontinued operations were included in the Brokerage Segment.

For 2008, Gallagher recorded the following related to its discontinued operations (in millions):

Gain on Disposal of Operations	
Cash proceeds from sale	\$ 33.1
Estimated additional sale proceeds to be received	5.0
Book value of net assets sold, principally goodwill and other intangible assets	(20.0)
Severance and other compensation costs	 (5.9)
Gain on disposal of operations	 12.2
Loss from Discontinued Operations Before Income Taxes	
Write- off of goodwill related to Irish wholesale brokerage operation	(13.0)
Severance and other compensation costs	(14.3)
Accrual of service obligations costs for accounts not sold	(4.9)
Write- off of fixed assets and lease costs	(10.1)
Other	 (3.2)
Loss from discontinued operations before income taxes	(45.5)
Provision for income taxes	 0.8
Loss from discontinued operations	\$ (34.1)

In 2008, Gallagher recorded \$6.6 million in lease termination and other real estate costs related to its reinsurance brokerage operations. Gallagher expects to record approximately \$4.5 million in additional lease termination and other real estate costs in first quarter 2009 when it winds down the remaining leased facilities of the reinsurance brokerage operations. In January 2009, Gallagher signed and closed a definitive agreement to sell all of the remaining run- off obligations of the U.S. reinsurance brokerage business. Under the agreement, Gallagher transferred restricted cash of \$10.7 million, receivables of \$128.7 million and liabilities of \$139.4 million to the buyer.

Total revenues reclassified to discontinued operations related to Gallagher's reinsurance brokerage and Irish wholesale brokerage businesses for 2008, 2007 and 2006 were \$10.3 million, \$51.8 million and \$63.9 million, respectively.

The assets and liabilities included in the accompanying December 31, 2008 and 2007 consolidated balance sheet related to these discontinued operations were as follows (in millions):

	December 31,					
		2008			2007	
Restricted cash	\$		30.7	\$	39.5	
Premiums and fees receivables			133.9		587.2	
Other current assets			-		3.2	
Fixed assets - net			1.3		2.8	
Other noncurrent assets			5.1		5.8	
Goodwill - net			-		25.8	
Amortizable intangible assets - net					4.3	
Total assets	\$		171.0	\$	668.6	
Premiums payable to insurance and						
reinsurance companies	\$		158.0	\$	622.2	
Other current liabilities			1.7		2.5	
Noncurrent liabilities			13.3		9.7	
Total liabilities	\$		173.0	\$	634.4	

# 6. Fixed Assets

Major classes of fixed assets consist of the following (in millions):

	December 3	31,	
	2008		2007
Office equipment	\$	88.8 \$	91.6
Furniture and fixtures		45.4	74.4
Computer equipment		43.6	34.0
Leasehold improvements		39.8	41.6
Software		25.3	12.4
Other		1.8	0.7
Syn/Coal equipment			4.2
		244.7	258.9
Accumulated depreciation		(155.9)	(171.0)
Net fixed assets	\$	88.8 \$	87.9

December 31,

# 7. Intangible Assets

Major classes of amortizable intangible assets consist of the following (in millions):

2007
395.0
(85.9)
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
309.1
22.9
(16.4)
6.5
-
315.6
48.2
46.4
45.1
42.1
40.7
222.5

The changes in the carrying amount of goodwill for 2008 are as follows (in millions):

	Brokerage		Risk Management	Financial Services and Corporate	Te	otal
Balance as of January 1, 2008	\$ 43	1.1 \$	9.5	•	\$	440.6
Goodwill acquired	φ 43	1.1 Ф	9.3	<b>5</b> -	φ	440.0
during the year	13	3.1	0.2	_		133.3
Goodwill related to		,,,	v. <u>-</u>			100.0
earnouts paid during the						
year	2	3.5	-	-		23.5
Adjustments related to						
independent appraisals						
and other purchase						
accounting adjustments	2	9.2	-	-		29.2
Goodwill written- off						
related to sales of business units and						
disposed operations						
during the year	C	4.9)	_	<u>-</u>		(24.9)
Foreign currency	(-	,				(=)
translation adjustments						
during the year		5.3)	<u> </u>			(5.3)
Balance as of						
December 31, 2008	\$ 58	<u>5.7</u> \$	9.7	\$ -	\$	596.4

The carrying amount of goodwill at December 31, 2008 allocated by domestic and foreign operations is as follows (in millions):

	Bro	okerage	Risk Management	Financial Services and Corporate		Total
United States	\$	568.4	\$ 9.5	\$	-	\$ 577.9
Foreign, principally United Kingdom, Australia Bermuda						
and Canada	-	18.3	 0.2		-	 18.5
Total goodwill - net	\$	586.7	\$ 9.7	\$	-	\$ 596.4

#### 8. Credit and Other Debt Agreements

Note Purchase Agreement- On August 3, 2007, Gallagher entered into a Note Purchase Agreement, as amended and restated (Note Purchase Agreement) with certain accredited institutional investors (the Purchasers), pursuant to which Gallagher issued and sold to the Purchasers \$100.0 million in aggregate principal amount of Gallagher's 6.26% Senior Notes, Series A, due August 3, 2014 (the Series A Notes) and \$300.0 million in aggregate principal amount of Gallagher's 6.44% Senior Notes, Series B, due August 3, 2017 (the Series B Notes and, together with the Series A Notes), in a private placement. In connection with entering into the Note Purchase Agreement, Gallagher incurred approximately \$1.3 million of debt acquisition costs that were capitalized and are being amortized on a pro rata basis over a seven year period. Under the terms of the Note Purchase Agreement, the Notes are redeemable by Gallagher at any time, in whole or in part, at 100% of the principal amount of such Notes being redeemed, together with accrued and unpaid interest and a "make-whole amount". The "make-whole amount" is derived from a net present value computation of the remaining scheduled payments of principal and interest using a discount rate based on U.S. Treasury yield plus 0.5% and is designed to compensate the Purchasers for their investment risk in the event prevailing interest rates at the time of prepayment are less favorable than the interest rates under the Notes. Gallagher currently has no intention of prepaying the Notes.

The Note Purchase Agreement contains customary provisions for transactions of this type, including representations and warranties regarding Gallagher and its subsidiaries and various covenants, including covenants that require Gallagher to maintain specified financial ratios. Gallagher was in compliance with these covenants at December 31, 2008. The Note Purchase Agreement provides customary events of default, generally with corresponding grace periods, including, without limitation, payment defaults with respect to the Notes, covenant defaults, cross- defaults to other agreements evidencing indebtedness of Gallagher or its subsidiaries, certain judgments against Gallagher or its subsidiaries and events of bankruptcy involving Gallagher or its material subsidiaries.

The Notes are senior unsecured obligations of Gallagher and rank equal in right of payment with Gallagher's unsecured multicurrency credit agreement.

**Credit Agreement-** On October 5, 2005, Gallagher entered into an unsecured multicurrency credit agreement, as amended and restated (Credit Agreement), which expires on October 4, 2010, with a group of ten financial institutions. The Credit Agreement provides for a revolving credit commitment of up to \$450.0 million, of which up to \$125.0 million may be used for issuances of standby or commercial letters of credit (LOCs) and up to \$30.0 million may be used for the making of swing loans. Gallagher may from time- to- time request, subject to certain conditions, an increase in the revolving credit commitment up to a maximum aggregate revolving credit commitment of \$550.0 million.

The Credit Agreement provides that Gallagher may elect that each borrowing in U.S. dollars be either base rate loans or Eurocurrency loans, as defined in the Credit Agreement. All loans denominated in currencies other than U.S. dollars shall be Eurocurrency loans. Interest rates on base rate loans and outstanding drawings on LOCs in U.S. dollars under the Credit Agreement are based on the base rate, as defined in the Credit Agreement. Interest rates on Eurocurrency loans or outstanding drawings on LOCs in currencies other than U.S. dollars under the Credit Agreement are based on adjusted LIBOR, as defined in the Credit Agreement, plus a margin of .400%, .500%, .600% or .800%, depending on the financial leverage ratio maintained by Gallagher. Interest rates on swing loans

are based, at the election of Gallagher, on either the base rate, as defined in the Credit Agreement, or such alternate rate as may be quoted by the lead lender. The annual facility fee related to the Credit Agreement is either .100%, .125%, .150% or .200% of the used and unused portions of the revolving credit commitment, depending on the financial leverage ratio maintained by Gallagher. In connection with entering into the Credit Agreement, Gallagher incurred approximately \$1.4 million of debt acquisition costs that were capitalized and are being amortized on a pro rata basis over the term of the Credit Agreement.

The terms of the Credit Agreement include various covenants, including covenants that require Gallagher to maintain specified levels of net worth and financial leverage ratios. Gallagher was in compliance with these covenants at December 31, 2008. The Credit Agreement also includes customary events of default, with corresponding grace periods, including, without limitation, payment defaults, cross-defaults to other agreements evidencing indebtedness and bankruptcy- related defaults.

At December 31, 2008, \$13.1 million of LOCs (for which Gallagher had \$5.0 million of liabilities recorded at December 31, 2008) were outstanding under the Credit Agreement. See Note 17 to the consolidated financial statements for a discussion on the LOCs. There were \$132.0 million of borrowings outstanding under the revolving credit commitment at December 31, 2008. Accordingly, at December 31, 2008, \$304.9 million remained available for potential borrowings, of which \$111.9 million may be in the form of additional LOCs. The weighted average interest rate on the \$132.0 million of outstanding borrowings, which is based on a spread over short- term LIBOR, was 2.28%. The interest rate at January 30, 2009 for a sixty day borrowing was 1.41%.

The following is a summary of Gallagher's corporate debt (in millions):

	D	ecember 31,		
	2008	·	 2007	
Corporate related borrowings:				
Note Purchase Agreement:				
Semi- annual payments of interest, fixed				
rate of 6.26%, balloon due 2014	\$	100.0	\$ 10	0.00
Semi- annual payments of interest, fixed				
rate of 6.44%, balloon due 2017		300.0	 30	0.00
Total Note Purchase Agreement		400.0	40	0.00
Credit Agreement:				
Periodic payments of interest and				
principal, prime or LIBOR plus up to				
0.80%, expires 2010		132.0		-
	\$	532.0	\$ 40	0.00

The fair value of the \$400.0 million Note Purchase Agreement debt at December 31, 2008 was \$357.7 million due to the long- term duration and fixed interest rates associated with this debt obligation. There is no active or observable market for Gallagher's private placement long- term debt. Therefore, the estimated fair value of this debt is based on discounted future cash flows using current interest rates available for debt with similar terms and remaining maturities. To estimate an all- in interest rate for discounting, a broker quote was obtained for notes with the same terms as Gallagher's. There is no rate adjustment for the risk profile changes, covenant issues or credit rating changes at Gallagher, therefore the broker quote is deemed to be the closest approximation of current market rates. At December 31, 2008, Gallagher had \$132.0 borrowings outstanding under its Credit Agreement. The fair value of these borrowings approximates their carrying value due to their short- term duration and variable interest rates. See Note 17 to the consolidated financial statements for additional discussion on commitments and contingencies.

#### 9. Capital Stock

Capital Stock- The table below summarizes certain information about Gallagher's capital stock at December 31, 2008 and 2007 (in millions, except par value data):

Class	Par Value		Authorized Shares	
Class	 rar value		Shares	
Preferred stock		No par		1
Common stock	\$	1.00		400

#### 10. Earnings per Share

The following table sets forth the computation of basic and diluted net earnings per share (in millions, except per share data):

	Year Ended December 31,						
		2008			2007		2006
Earnings from continuing operations	\$		111.4	\$	154.6	\$	128.4
Earnings (loss) from discontinued operations			(34.1)		(15.8)		0.1
Net earnings	<u>\$</u>		77.3	\$	138.8	\$	128.5
Weighted average number of common shares							
outstanding			93.8		95.9		97.1
Dilutive effect of stock options using the treasury stock method			0.4		1.2		1.3
Stock method			0.4		1.2		1.3
Weighted average number of common and common equivalent shares							
outstanding			94.2		97.1		98.4
Basic net earnings (loss) per share:							
Earnings from continuing operations	\$		1.19	\$	1.61	\$	1.32
Earnings (loss) from discontinued operations			(0.36)		(0.16)		-
Net earnings	\$		0.83	\$	1.45	\$	1.32
Diluted net earnings (loss) per share							
Earnings from continuing operations	\$		1.18	\$	1.59	\$	1.31
Earnings (loss) from discontinued operations			(0.36)		(0.16)		-
Net earnings	\$		0.82	\$	1.43	\$	1.31

Options to purchase 11.3 million, 7.0 million and 8.9 million shares of common stock were outstanding at December 31, 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively, but were not included in the computation of the dilutive effect of stock options for the year then ended. These options were excluded from the computation because the options' exercise prices were greater than the average market price of Gallagher's common shares during the respective period and, therefore, would be antidilutive to earnings per share under the treasury stock method.

#### 11. Stock Option Plans

Gallagher has four stock option- based employee compensation plans. In May 2008, all of these plans expired and thus Gallagher can no longer grant any new stock options under these plans. All remaining shares that were available for grant under these plans at the date of expiration (3.7 million shares) have expired.

Under the expired plans, Gallagher granted both incentive and nonqualified stock options to officers and key employees of Gallagher and its subsidiaries. Most options granted under the incentive plan prior to 2007 become exercisable at the rate of 10% per year beginning the calendar year after the date of grant. Most options granted under the nonqualified plan prior to 2007 become exercisable at the rate of 10% per year beginning the calendar year after the date of grant or earlier in the event of death, disability or retirement (if the retirement eligible age requirement is met). On March 5, 2008, the Compensation Committee granted 653,000 options to officers and key employees of Gallagher that become exercisable at the rate of 20% per year on the anniversary date of the grant. On May 13, 2008, the Compensation Committee granted 265,000 options to officers and key employees of Gallagher that become exercisable at the rate of 10% per year beginning the calendar year after the date of grant. Options expire ten years from the date of grant, or earlier in the event of termination of the employee (if the retirement eligible age requirement is not met). Stock options granted after May 15, 2007 do not provide for accelerated vesting upon retirement.

In addition to the employee plans discussed above, Gallagher has a non- employee directors' stock option plan, under which, in 2007 and prior years, discretionary options were granted at the direction of the Compensation Committee and retainer options were granted in lieu of the directors' annual retainer. Discretionary options are exercisable at such rates as shall be determined by the Compensation Committee on the date of grant. Retainer options are cumulatively exercisable at the rate of 25% of the total retainer option at the end of each full fiscal quarter following the date of grant. Options granted under the non- employee directors' plan contain provisions where the vesting of the stock options accelerates to 100% on the termination of the director.

All of the aforementioned stock option plans provide for the immediate vesting of all outstanding stock option grants in the event of a change in control of Gallagher, as defined in the plan documents.

During 2008, 2007 and 2006, Gallagher recognized \$9.6 million, \$10.6 million and \$13.8 million, respectively, of compensation expense related to its stock option plans.

59

# **Table of Contents**

For purposes of expense recognition in 2008, 2007 and 2006, the estimated fair values of the stock option grants are amortized to expense over the options' expected lives. The fair value of stock options at the date of grant was estimated using the Black- Scholes option pricing model with the following weighted average assumptions:

	Y ear End	iea December 31,		
	2008		2007	2006
Expected dividend yield		4.0%	4.0%	3.0%
Expected risk- free				
interest rate		3.0%	4.3%	4.9%
Volatility		25.7%	25.7%	25.8%
Expected life (in years)		5.6	5.4	6.5

The Black- Scholes option valuation model was developed for use in estimating the fair value of traded options which have no vesting restrictions and are fully transferable. In addition, option valuation models require the input of highly subjective assumptions including the expected stock price volatility. Because Gallagher's employee and director stock options have characteristics significantly different from those of traded options, and because changes in the selective input assumptions can materially affect the fair value estimate, in management's opinion, the existing models do not necessarily provide a reliable single measure of the fair value of its employee and director stock options. The weighted average fair value per option for all options granted during 2008, 2007 and 2006, as determined on the grant date using the Black- Scholes option valuation model, was \$4.24, \$5.47 and \$6.87, respectively.

The following is a summary of Gallagher's stock option activity and related information for 2008, 2007 and 2006 (in millions, except exercise price data):

	Shares Under Option		Weighted Average Exercise Price	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term (in years)	Aggregate Intrinsic Value
Year Ended December 31, 2008					
Beginning balance	14.7	\$	25.36		
Granted	0.9	_	24.43		
Exercised	(1.1)		12.90		
Forfeited or canceled	(0.8)		26.90		
Ending balance	13.7	\$	26.20	5.02	\$ 16.5
Exercisable at end of year	7.5	\$	25.91	4.14	\$ 11.4
Ending vested and expected to vest	13.6	\$	26.19	5.01	\$ 16.4
Year Ended December 31, 2007					
Beginning balance	15.2	\$	24.81		
Granted	0.8		28.44		
Exercised	(0.7)		16.53		
Forfeited or canceled	(0.6)		26.90		
Ending balance	14.7	\$	25.36	5.42	\$ 21.3
Exercisable at end of year	7.3	\$	24.27	4.47	\$ 16.4
Ending vested and expected to vest	14.5	\$	25.33	5.40	\$ 21.2
Year Ended December 31, 2006					
Beginning balance	16.6	\$	23.82		
Granted	0.4		27.52		
Exercised	(1.3)		11.82		

Forfeited or canceled	(0.5)	 27.28		
Ending balance	15.2	\$ 24.81	6.07	\$ 75.3
Exercisable at end of year	6.4	\$ 23.30	5.00	\$ 41.9
Ending vested and expected to vest	14.9	\$ 24.77	6.05	\$ 74.4

Options with respect to 0.3 million shares were available for grant at December 31, 2008.

The total intrinsic value of options exercised during 2008, 2007 and 2006 amounted to \$13.7 million, \$9.6 million and \$20.8 million, respectively. At December 31, 2008, there was approximately \$37.6 million of total unrecognized compensation cost related to nonvested options. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of approximately five years.

Other information regarding stock options outstanding and exercisable at December 31, 2008 is summarized as follows (in millions, except exercise price and year data):

			0	ptions Outstand	Options Exercisable			
Range of Exercise Prices			Number Outstanding	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life (in years)	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Number Exercisable	Weighted Average Exercise Price	
\$	1.11 -	\$ 22.70	2.4	2.60	\$ 20.52	1.7	\$ 20.17	
	23.72 -	24.90	2.5	5.53	24.55	1.2	24.77	
	24.99 -	27.03	2.3	4.09	26.32	1.5	26.31	
	27.06 -	27.25	2.4	6.46	27.23	1.0	27.21	
	27.35 -	29.42	3.0	6.26	29.07	1.2	29.14	
	29.45 -	36.94	1.1	4.54	32.16	0.9	32.26	
\$	1.11 -	\$ 36.94	13.7	5.02	\$ 26.20	7.5	\$ 25.91	

#### 12. Deferred Compensation

Gallagher has a Deferred Equity Participation Plan, which is a non- qualified plan that provides for distributions to certain key executives of Gallagher when they attain age 62 or upon or after their actual retirement. Under the provisions of the plan, Gallagher contributes shares of its common stock or cash, in an amount approved by the Compensation Committee, to a rabbi trust on behalf of the executives participating in the plan. Distributions under the plan may not normally be made until the participant reaches age 62 and are subject to forfeiture in the event of voluntary termination of employment prior to age 62. All distributions of stock contributions from the plan, except for accumulated non- invested dividends, are made in the form of Gallagher's common stock and all distributions of cash contributions are distributed in cash.

In first quarter 2006, Gallagher contributed \$4.3 million to the plan through the issuance of 148,000 shares of Gallagher's common stock. The Gallagher common stock that is issued under the plan to the rabbi trust is valued at historical cost (fair market value at the date of grant). The unearned deferred compensation obligation is recorded as a reduction of capital in excess of par value in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet and is being amortized to compensation expense ratably over the vesting period of the participants. Future changes in the fair value of the Gallagher common stock that is owed to the participants do not have any impact on Gallagher's consolidated financial statements. During 2008, 2007 and 2006, \$2.5 million, \$2.3 million and \$2.6 million, respectively, was charged to compensation expense related to this plan. During 2008 and 2006, 67,000 and 30,000 shares of Gallagher's common stock were vested and distributed to employees under this plan, with an aggregate fair value of \$1.7 million and \$0.8 million, respectively. No shares were vested or distributed to employees in 2007. At December 31, 2008 and 2007, \$11.4 million (related to 713,000 shares) and \$13.9 million (related to 780,000 shares), respectively, of unearned deferred compensation was recorded as an offset to capital in excess of par value in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. The total intrinsic value of unvested Gallagher common stock under the plan at December 31, 2008 and 2007 was \$18.5 million and \$18.9 million, respectively.

In first quarter 2008 and 2007, the Compensation Committee approved \$5.0 million and \$4.7 million, respectively, of cash awards in the aggregate to certain key executives under the Deferred Equity Participation Plan that were contributed to the rabbi trust in second quarter 2008 and 2007, respectively. The fair value of the funded cash award assets at December 31, 2008 and 2007 was \$5.8 million and \$4.5 million, respectively, and has been included in other noncurrent assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. During 2008 and 2007, \$1.5 million and \$0.8 million, respectively, were charged to compensation expense related to these awards. During 2008 and 2007, cash awards with an aggregate fair value of \$0.2 million and \$0.1 million, respectively, were vested and distributed to employees under this plan.

#### 13. Restricted Stock Awards

Gallagher has adopted a restricted stock plan for its directors, officers and certain other employees. Under the provisions of the plan, Gallagher is authorized to issue 4.0 million restricted shares or related stock units of Gallagher common stock. The Compensation Committee is responsible for the administration of the plan. Each award granted under the plan represents a right of the holder of the award to receive shares of Gallagher common stock, cash or a combination of shares and cash, subject to the holder's continued employment with Gallagher for a period of time after the date the award is granted. The Compensation Committee determines each recipient of an award under the plan, the number of shares of common stock subject to such award and the period of continued employment required for the vesting of such award. At December 31, 2008, 2.5 million restricted shares were available for grant under this plan.

In 2008, 2007 and 2006, Gallagher granted 285,000, 258,000 and 229,000 shares, respectively, of its common stock to employees related to incentive compensation plans, with an aggregate fair value of \$6.9 million, \$7.4 million and \$6.3 million, respectively, at the date of grant. The 2008, 2007 and 2006 restricted stock awards (restricted shares or related stock units) generally vest annually on a pro rata basis however, 176,000 shares granted in first quarter 2008 and 116,000 shares granted in second quarter 2007 vest in full based on continued employment through March 5, 2012 and May 15, 2011, respectively. The vesting periods of the 2008, 2007 and 2006 restricted stock awards are as follows (in actual shares):

	Shar	res Gran	ranted	
Vesting Period	_ 2008	2007	2006	
Two years	-	-	58,000	
Three years	66,000	61,000	51,000	
Four years	176,000	137,000	19,000	
Five years	43,000	60,000	51,000	
Ten years			50,000	
Total shares granted	285,000	258,000	229,000	

Gallagher accounts for restricted stock at historical cost, which equals its fair market value at the date of grant. When restricted shares are issued, an unearned restricted stock obligation is recorded as a reduction of capital in excess of par value in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet and is amortized to compensation expense ratably over the vesting period of the participants. Prior to June 30, 2006, the restricted stock awards granted by Gallagher typically contained provisions where participants will continue to vest in the awards through the vesting dates if they leave Gallagher and have met the retirement eligible age requirement. Thus, the recognition of stock compensation expense related to restricted stock awards will not follow the vesting schedules presented above. Future changes in the fair value of the Gallagher common stock that is owed to the participants do not have any impact on Gallagher's consolidated financial statements. During 2008, 2007 and 2006, \$4.4 million, \$4.4 million and \$6.0 million, respectively, was charged to compensation expense related to restricted stock awards granted in 2004 through 2008. At December 31, 2008 and 2007, \$5.2 million (related to 329,000 shares) and \$5.6 million (related to 346,000 shares), respectively, of unearned restricted stock outstanding was recorded as an offset to capital in excess of par value in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. The total intrinsic value of unvested restricted stock at December 31, 2008 and 2007 was \$15.6 million and \$11.1 million, respectively.

On May 15, 2007, pursuant to a Performance Unit Program, the Compensation Committee approved the future grant of provisional cash awards of \$13.5 million in the aggregate to officers and key employees of Gallagher that are denominated in units (470,000 units in the aggregate), each of which is equivalent to the value of one share of Gallagher's common stock on the approval date of grant. The Performance Unit Program consisted of a one- year performance period based on financial performance and a two- year vesting period. At the discretion of the Compensation Committee and determined based on company performance, the officer or key employee was granted a percentage of the provisional cash award units that equates to the EBITA (as defined in the Program) growth achieved. At the end of the performance period (December 31, 2007 for the 2007 awards), eligible employees were granted an amount of units based on achievement of the performance goal and subject to approval by the Compensation Committee. Granted units fully vest based on continuous employment through January 1, 2010. The ultimate award value will be equal to the trailing twelve month stock price on December 31, 2009, multiplied by the number of units subject to the award, but limited to between 0.5 and 1.5 times the original value of the units determined as of the grant date. The fair value of the grant will be paid out in cash as soon as practicable in 2010. If an eligible employee leaves Gallagher prior to the vesting date, the entire award will be forfeited. Based on company performance for 2007, Gallagher granted 230,000 units under the Performance Unit Program in first quarter 2008 that will fully vest on January 1, 2010. During 2008, \$2.7 million was charged to compensation expense related to this grant.

On March 5, 2008, pursuant to the Performance Unit Program, the Compensation Committee approved the future grant of provisional cash awards of \$14.6 million in the aggregate to officers and key employees of Gallagher that are denominated in units (616,000 units in the aggregate), each of which is equivalent to the value of one share of Gallagher's common stock on the approval date of grant. Terms of the 2008 grants are similar to the terms discussed above for the 2007 grants; however, the 2008 granted units will fully vest based on continuous employment through January 1, 2011. No compensation expense was recognized during 2008 related to this provisional grant. Based on company performance for 2008, Gallagher does not expect to grant any units in 2009 related to the 2008 provisional grant under the Performance Unit Program.

#### 14. Employee Stock Purchase Plan

Gallagher has an employee stock purchase plan (ESPP) under which the sale of 4.0 million shares of Gallagher's common stock has been authorized. Under the ESPP, eligible employees may contribute up to 15% of their compensation towards the quarterly purchase of Gallagher's common stock at a purchase price equal to 85% of the lesser of the fair market value of Gallagher's common stock on the first business day or the last business day of the quarterly offering period. Effective January 1, 2009, the ESPP was amended such that eligible employees may contribute up to 15% of their compensation towards the quarterly purchase of Gallagher's common stock at a purchase price equal to 95% of the lesser of the fair market value of Gallagher's common stock on the first business day or the last business day of the quarterly offering period. Eligible employees may annually purchase shares of Gallagher's common stock with an aggregate fair market value of up to \$25,000 (measured as of the first day of each quarterly offering period of each calendar year). For all periods prior to January 1, 2009, Gallagher recognized compensation expense related to the common stock issued under the ESPP. Effective January 1, 2009, Gallagher will no longer recognize any compensation expense related to the common stock issued under the ESPP. Currently, 1.9 million shares of Gallagher's common stock is reserved for future issuance under the ESPP. The 2008, 2007 and 2006 ESPP information is as follows (in millions, except per share and share data):

	1st	 2nd	3rd		 4th		Total	
2008								
Fair market value per								
share at date of purchase	\$ 23.62	\$ 24.10	\$	24.38	\$ 25.91			
Purchase price per share	\$ 20.08	\$ 20.49	\$	20.72	\$ 21.40			
Shares issued	164,000	94,000		87,000	75,000		420,000	
Aggregate purchase price	\$ 3.3	\$ 1.9	\$	1.8	\$ 1.6	\$	8.6	
Stock compensation								
expense recognized	\$ 0.6	\$ 0.3	\$	0.4	\$ 0.3	\$	1.6	
2007								
Fair market value per								
share at date of purchase	\$ 28.33	\$ 27.88	\$	28.97	\$ 24.19			
Purchase price per share	\$ 24.08	\$ 23.70	\$	23.97	\$ 20.56			
Shares issued	146,000	90,000		79,000	82,000		397,000	
Aggregate purchase price	\$ 3.5	\$ 2.1	\$	1.9	\$ 1.8	\$	9.3	
Stock compensation								
expense recognized	\$ 0.6	\$ 0.4	\$	0.4	\$ 0.3	\$	1.7	
2006								
Fair market value per								
share at date of purchase	\$ 27.81	\$ 25.34	\$	26.67	\$ 29.55			
Purchase price per share	\$ 23.64	\$ 21.54	\$	21.54	\$ 22.64			
Shares issued	130,000	105,000		83,000	73,000		391,000	
Aggregate purchase price	\$ 3.1	\$ 2.3	\$	1.8	\$ 1.6	\$	8.8	
Stock compensation								
expense recognized	\$ 0.5	\$ 0.4	\$	0.5	\$ 0.5	\$	1.9	

## 15. Retirement Plans

Gallagher has a noncontributory defined benefit pension plan that, prior to July 1, 2005, covered substantially all domestic employees who had attained a specified age and one year of employment. Benefits under the plan were based on years of service and salary history. In 2005, Gallagher amended its defined benefit pension plan to freeze the accrual of future benefits for all domestic employees, effective on July 1, 2005. Since the plan is frozen, there is no difference between the pension benefit obligation and accumulated benefit obligation at December 31, 2008 and 2007. In the table below, the service cost component represents plan administration costs that are incurred directly by the plan.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances of the pension benefit obligation and fair value of plan assets and the funded status of the plan is as follows (in millions):

	Year Ended December 31,				
		2008			2007
Change in pension benefit					
obligation:					
Benefit obligation at beginning of					
year	\$		187.3	\$	177.6
Service cost			0.4		0.5
Interest cost			11.1		10.6
Net actuarial loss			7.0		2.7
Benefits paid	-		(4.7)	-	(4.1)
Benefit obligation at end of year	\$		201.1	\$	187.3
Change in plan assets:					
Fair value of plan assets at beginning					
of year	\$		198.5	\$	187.5
Actual return on plan assets			(48.8)		15.1
Contributions by Gallagher			-		-
Benefits paid	-		(4.7)		(4.1)
Fair value of plan assets at end of					
year	\$		145.0	\$	198.5
Funded status of the plan	\$		(56.1)	\$	11.2
Unrecognized net actuarial (gain) loss					0.4
1055					0.4
Net amount recognized	\$		(56.1)	\$	11.6
Amounts recognized in the					
consolidated balance sheet consist of:					
Accrued benefit liability/prepaid					
benefit cost	\$		(56.1)	\$	11.2
Accumulated other comprehensive	Ť		(50.1)	Ψ	11.2
loss (earnings)			65.6		(5.8)
Net amount recognized	\$		9.5	\$	5.4
~	·				

The components of the net periodic pension benefit cost for the plan consists of the following (in millions):

	Year Ended December 31,						
		2008			2007		2006
Service cost- benefits							
earned during the year	\$		0.4	\$	0.5	\$	0.2
Interest cost on							
benefit obligation			11.1		10.6		9.8
Expected return on							
plan assets			(15.6)		(14.8)		(13.8)
Net periodic benefit							
earnings	\$		(4.1)	\$	(3.7)	\$	(3.8)

The following weighted average assumptions were used at December 31 in determining the plan's pension benefit obligation:

December 31,	
2008	2007

Discount rate	5.75%	6.00%
Weighted average expected long- term		
rate of return on plan assets	8.00%	8.00%

64

## **Table of Contents**

The following weighted average assumptions were used at January 1 in determining the plan's net periodic pension benefit cost:

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2008	<u> </u>	2007	2006	
Discount rate		6.00%	5.75%	5.75%	
Weighted average					
expected long- term rate					
of return on plan assets		8.00%	8.00%	8.25%	
The following is a summary of the plan's weighted average asset allocations at December 31 by asset category:					

	December 31,				
Asset Category	2008	2007			
Equity securities	54.0%	61.0%			
Debt securities	35.0%	29.0%			
Real estate	11.0%	10.0%			
Total	100.0%	100.0%			

The following benefit payments are expected to be paid by the plan (in millions):

2009	\$ 5.7
2010	6.1
2011	7.0
2012	7.9
2013	8.6
Years 2014 to 2018	56.1

Plan assets are invested in various pooled separate accounts under annuity contracts managed by two life insurance carriers. The plan's investment policy provides that investments shall be allocated in a manner designed to provide a long- term investment return greater than the actuarial assumptions, maximize investment return commensurate with risk and to comply with the Employee Retirement Security Act of 1974, as amended, (ERISA) by investing the funds in a manner consistent with ERISA's fiduciary standards. The weighted average expected long- term rate of return on plan assets assumption of 8.00% was determined based on a review of the asset allocation strategy of the plan using expected ten- year return assumptions for all of the asset classes in which the plan was invested at December 31, 2008. The ten- year return assumptions used in the valuation were based on data provided by the plan's external investment advisors.

No minimum contribution is required to be made to the plan by Gallagher under the IRC for the 2008 or 2009 plan years. This level of required funding is based on the plan being frozen at December 31, 2008 and the aggregate amount of Gallagher's historical funding. During 2008, 2007 and 2006, Gallagher did not make any contributions to the plan. However, Gallagher is considering making contributions to the plan in 2009 and may be required to make contributions to the plan in future periods.

Gallagher also has a qualified contributory savings and thrift (401(k)) plan covering the majority of its domestic employees. Gallagher's matching contributions (up to a maximum of 5.0% of eligible compensation) are at the discretion of Gallagher's Board of Directors and may not exceed the maximum amount deductible for Federal income tax purposes. Gallagher contributed \$25.1 million, \$23.2 million and \$20.8 million to the plan in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Gallagher also has a nonqualified deferred compensation plan for certain employees who, due to IRS rules, cannot take full advantage of the Gallagher matching contributions under the savings and thrift plan. The plan permits these employees to annually elect to defer a portion of their compensation until their retirement or a future date. Gallagher's matching contributions to this plan (up to a maximum of 5.0% of eligible compensation, less matching amounts contributed under the 401(k) plan) are also at the discretion of Gallagher's Board of Directors. Gallagher contributed \$1.9 million, \$1.7 million and \$1.4 million to a rabbi trust maintained under the plan in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively. The fair value of the assets in the plan's rabbi trust at December 31, 2008 and 2007 including employee contributions and investment earnings thereon, was \$53.6 million and \$68.8 million, respectively, and has been included in other noncurrent assets and the corresponding liability has been included in other noncurrent liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet.

Gallagher also has several foreign benefit plans, the largest of which is a defined contribution plan that provides for contributions by Gallagher of 5.0% of eligible compensation. In addition, the plan allows for voluntary contributions by U.K. employees, which are matched 100% by Gallagher, up to a maximum of an additional 5.0% of eligible compensation. Net expense for foreign retirement plans amounted to \$7.1 million, \$8.4 million and \$6.8 million in 2008, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

## 16. Postretirement Benefits Other than Pensions

In 1992, Gallagher amended its health benefits plan to eliminate retiree coverage, except for retirees and those employees who had already attained a specified age and length of service at the time of the amendment. The retiree health plan is contributory, with contributions adjusted annually, and is funded on a pay- as- you- go basis.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances of the postretirement benefit obligation and the funded status of the plan is as follows (in millions):

	Year Ended December 31,				
		2008			2007
Change in postretirement benefit obligation:					
Benefit obligation at beginning of year	\$		8.5	\$	8.1
Service cost			-		-
Interest cost			0.4		0.4
Net actuarial (gain) loss			(0.5)		0.1
Benefits paid			(0.2)		(0.1)
Benefit obligation at end of year	\$		8.2	\$	8.5
Change in plan assets:					
Fair value of plan assets at beginning					
of year	\$		-	\$	-
Actual return on plan assets			-		-
Contributions by Gallagher			0.2		0.1
Benefits paid			(0.2)		(0.1)
Fair value of plan assets at end of year	\$			\$	
Funded status of the plan					
(underfunded)	\$		(8.2)	\$	(8.5)
Unrecognized net actuarial gain			(2.8)		(2.9)
Unrecognized transition obligation			2.0		2.6
Net amount recognized	\$		(9.0)	\$	(8.8)
Amounts recognized in the consolidated balance sheet consist of:					
Accrued benefit liability	\$		(8.2)	\$	(8.5)
Accumulated other comprehensive					(5.5)
earnings			(0.8)		(0.3)
Net amount recognized	\$		(9.0)	\$	(8.8)

The components of the net periodic postretirement benefit cost include the following (in millions):

	Year Ended December 31,						
		2008			2007		2006
Service cost- benefits							
earned during the year	\$		-	\$	-	\$	-
Interest cost on benefit							
obligation			0.4		0.4		0.4
Amortization of transition							
obligation			0.5		0.5		0.5
Amortization of net							
actuarial gain			(0.5)		(0.2)		(0.2)
Net periodic benefit cost	\$		0.4	\$	0.7	\$	0.7

The discount rate used to measure the postretirement benefit obligation was 5.25% and 5.50% at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. The discount rate used to measure the net periodic postretirement benefit cost at January 1 was 5.50% and 5.25% for 2008 and 2007, respectively. The transition obligation is being amortized at a rate of \$0.5 million per year over a twenty- year period ending on December 31, 2012.

The following assumed healthcare cost trend rates were used at December 31 in determining the plan's postretirement benefit obligation:

	December 31,	
	2008	2007
Healthcare cost trend rate assumed for		
next year	10.00%	9.00%
Rate to which the cost trend rate is		
assumed to decline (the ultimate trend		
rate)	5.00%	5.00%
Year the rate reaches the ultimate trend		
rate	2013	2011

The assumed healthcare cost trend rate has a significant effect on the amounts reported and disclosed herein. A one- percentage point change in the assumed healthcare cost trend rate would have the following effects (in millions):

		One- Percentage Point					
		Increase			Decrease		
Effect on the net periodic postretire	ement						
benefit cost in 2008	\$		0.1	\$		(0.1)	
Effect on the postretirement benefi	t						
obligation at December 31, 2008			0.8			(0.7)	

The following represents expected future benefit payments to be paid by the plan and contributions to be made by Gallagher (in millions):

	Prior to Reflecting Medicare Part D		After Reflecting Medicare Part D	
2009	\$	0.6	\$	0.6
2010		0.7		0.6
2011		0.7		0.6
2012		0.7		0.6
2013		0.7		0.6
Years 2014 to 2018		3.6		3.2

## 17. Commitments, Contingencies and Off- Balance Sheet Arrangements

In connection with its investing and operating activities, Gallagher has entered into certain contractual obligations and commitments. See Notes 3 and 8 to the consolidated financial statements for additional discussion of these obligations and commitments. Gallagher's future minimum cash payments, excluding interest, associated with its contractual obligations pursuant to the Note Purchase Agreement and Credit Agreement, investment related borrowings, operating leases and purchase commitments at December 31, 2008 were as follows (in millions):

					Pay	m	ents Due by	y P	eriod		
Contractual Obligations	2009	2	2010		2011		2012		2013	Thereafter	Total
Note Purchase Agreement	\$ -	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$ 400.0	\$ 400.0
Credit Agreement	 132.0			_	-	_		_		 	 132.0
Total debt obligations	132.0		-		-		-		-	400.0	532.0
Operating lease obligations	65.2		59.0		50.9		40.3		25.2	47.0	287.6
Less sublease arrangements	(2.3)		(2.5)		(2.4)		(2.2)		(1.0)	(0.6)	(11.0)
Outstanding purchase											
obligations	 2.2		0.6		0.6		0.4			 	 3.8
Total contractual obligations	\$ 197.1	\$	57.1	\$	49.1	\$	38.5	\$	24.2	\$ 446.4	\$ 812.4

The amounts presented in the table above may not necessarily reflect the actual future cash funding requirements of Gallagher, because the actual timing of the future payments made may vary from the stated contractual obligation.

Note Purchase Agreement - On August 3, 2007, Gallagher entered into a Note Purchase Agreement, as amended and restated on December 31, 2007, with certain accredited institutional investors (the Purchasers), pursuant to which Gallagher issued and sold to the Purchasers \$100.0 million in aggregate principal amount of Gallagher's 6.26% Senior Notes, Series A, due August 3, 2014 and \$300.0 million in aggregate principal amount of Gallagher's 6.44% Senior Notes, Series B, due August 3, 2017 in a private placement. See Note 8 to the consolidated financial statements for a discussion of the terms of the Note Purchase Agreement.

Credit Agreement - Gallagher has a \$450.0 million Credit Agreement, which expires on October 4, 2010, that it uses to post LOCs and that it can use from time- to- time to borrow funds to supplement operating cash flows. At December 31, 2008, \$13.1 million of LOCs (of which Gallagher has \$5.0 million of liabilities recorded at December 31, 2008) were outstanding under the Credit Agreement. There were \$132.0 million of borrowings outstanding under the Credit Agreement at December 31, 2008. Accordingly, at December 31, 2008, \$304.9 million remained available for potential borrowings, of which \$111.9 million may be in the form of additional LOCs. Gallagher is under no obligation to utilize the Credit Agreement in performing its normal business operations. See Note 8 to the consolidated financial statements for a discussion of the terms of the Credit Agreement. Operating Lease Obligations - Gallagher's executive offices of the Financial Services and Corporate Segment and certain subsidiary and branch facilities of the Brokerage and Risk Management Segments are located at Two Pierce Place, Itasca, Illinois, where Gallagher leases approximately 306,000 square feet of space, or approximately 60% of the building. The lease commitment on this property expires February 28, 2018. Gallagher generally operates in leased premises at its other locations. Certain office space leases have options permitting renewals for additional periods. In addition to minimum fixed rentals, a number of leases contain annual escalation clauses which are generally related to increases in an inflation index.

Total rent expense, including rent relating to cancelable leases and leases with initial terms of less than one year, amounted to \$83.7 million in 2008, \$72.0 million in 2007 and \$66.3 million in 2006.

Gallagher has leased certain office space to several non- Gallagher tenants under operating sublease arrangements. In the normal course of business, Gallagher expects that the leases will not be renewed or replaced. Charges for real estate taxes and common area maintenance are adjusted annually based on actual expenses, and the related revenues are recognized in the year in which the expenses are incurred. These amounts are not included in the minimum future rentals to be received in the contractual obligations table above.

**Outstanding Purchase Obligations** - Gallagher is a service company and thus typically does not have a material amount of outstanding purchase obligations at any point in time. The amount disclosed in the contractual obligations table above represents the aggregate amount of unrecorded purchase obligations that Gallagher had outstanding at December 31, 2008. These obligations represent agreements to purchase goods or services that were executed in the normal course of business.

**Off- Balance Sheet Commitments -** Gallagher's total unrecorded commitments associated with outstanding letters of credit and funding commitments at December 31, 2008 were as follows (in millions):

		Amount of Commitment Expiration by Period							
Off- Balance Sheet Commitments	2009		2010	2011	2012	2013		Thereafter	Amounts Committed
Investment related:									
Letters of credit			-						
	\$	-	\$	\$	\$	\$ -	\$	13.1 \$	13.1
Funding commitments			-		-				
		0.6				0.3		0.7	1.6
Total commitments			-						
	\$	0.6	\$	\$	\$	\$ 0.3	\$	13.8 \$	14.7

Since commitments may expire unused, the amounts presented in the table above do not necessarily reflect Gallagher's actual future cash funding requirements. See Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements for a discussion of Gallagher's funding commitments related to its Financial Services and Corporate Segment and the Off- Balance Sheet Debt section below for a discussion of other LOCs. All of the LOCs represent multiple year commitments and have annual, automatic renewing provisions and are classified by the latest commitment date.

Since January 1, 2002, Gallagher has acquired one- hundred twenty- two companies, all of which were accounted for as business combinations. Substantially all of the purchase agreements related to these acquisitions contain earnout obligations. The earnout obligations related to the 2008 acquisitions are disclosed in Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements which represent the maximum amount of additional consideration that could be paid pursuant to the purchase agreements related to the applicable acquisitions. These potential earnout obligations are primarily based upon future earnings of the acquired entities and were not included in the purchase price that was recorded for these acquisitions at their respective acquisition dates. Future payments made under these arrangements will generally be recorded as additional goodwill when the earnouts are settled. The aggregate amount of unrecorded earnout payables outstanding at December 31, 2008 was \$291.5 million related to acquisitions made by Gallagher in the period from 2005 to 2008.

Off- Balance Sheet Debt - Gallagher's unconsolidated investment portfolio includes investments in enterprises where Gallagher's ownership interest is between 1% and 50%, in which management has determined that Gallagher's level of economic interest is not sufficient to require consolidation. As a result, these investments are accounted for using either the lower of amortized cost/cost or fair value, or the equity method, as appropriate, depending on the legal form of Gallagher's ownership interest and the applicable percentage of the entity owned. None of these unconsolidated investments had any outstanding debt at December 31, 2008 or 2007 that was recourse to Gallagher.

At December 31, 2008, Gallagher had posted two LOCs totaling \$7.4 million in the aggregate related to Gallagher's self- insurance deductibles, for which it had a recorded liability of \$5.0 million. Gallagher has an equity investment in a rent- a- captive facility, formed in 1997, which Gallagher uses as a placement facility for certain of its insurance brokerage operations. At December 31, 2008, Gallagher had posted \$5.7 million of LOCs to allow the rent- a- captive facility to meet minimum statutory surplus requirements and for additional collateral related to premium and claim funds held in a fiduciary capacity. These LOCs have never been drawn upon.

Gallagher's commitments associated with outstanding LOCs and funding commitments at December 31, 2008 were as follows (all dollar amounts in table are in millions):

		Compensation	Maximum	Liability
Description, Purpose and Trigger	Collateral	to Gallagher	Exposure	Recorded
Alternative energy investments				
Funding commitment for a production facility for				
Section 45 tax credit generation - expires 2009	None	None	\$ 0.6	\$ -
Trigger - as production facility is built				
Real estate and venture capital investments				
Funding commitments to two funds - expire 2013 and				
2019	None	None	1.0	-
Trigger - Agreed conditions met				
Other				
Credit support (LOCs) for deductibles due by				
Gallagher on its own insurance coverages - expires				
after 2013				
Trigger - Gallagher does not reimburse the insurance	None	None	7.4	5.0
companies for deductibles the insurance companies				
advance on behalf of Gallagher				
Credit enhancement (LOC) for Gallagher's Bermuda				
captive insurance operation to meet minimum statutory				
capital requirements - expires after 2013		Reimbursement		
Trigger - Dissolution or catastrophic financial results	(1)	of LOC fees	3.7	_
of the operation	(1)	of Loc ices	5.7	
Credit support (LOC) for clients' claim funds held by				
Gallagher's Bermuda captive insurance operation in a				
fiduciary capacity - expires after 2013		Reimbursement		
Trigger - Investments fall below prescribed levels	None	of LOC fees	2.0	_
	Tone	of Loc ices	2.0	
			\$ 14.7	\$ 5.0

<sup>(1)</sup> The majority owners of the operation pledge their percentage ownership portion of any draw.

See Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations section of Gallagher's 2008 Annual Report for an analysis of the Off- Balance Sheet Commitments. Since commitments may expire unused, the amounts presented in the table above do not necessarily reflect Gallagher's actual future cash funding requirements.

As more fully described in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements, at December 31, 2008, Gallagher had funding commitments related to its investments.

Litigation - Gallagher is subject to various legal actions related to claims, lawsuits and proceedings, a summary of which is as follows:

On October 19, 2004, Gallagher, along with other major insurance brokerage firms, was named as a defendant in various lawsuits brought by private litigants which relate to contingent commission arrangements. Certain of these lawsuits have been included in a Multi- District Litigation (MDL) proceeding before the U.S. District Court for the District of New Jersey. On December 29, 2006 Gallagher reached an agreement to resolve all claims in the MDL (the MDL Settlement). On September 4, 2007, the court granted final approval of the MDL Settlement. The MDL Settlement provides for Gallagher to distribute \$28.0 million to current and former clients and others that purchased retail insurance through Gallagher or other brokers named as defendants in the MDL during the period beginning on August 26, 1994 and ending on December 31, 2005. As part of the MDL Settlement, Gallagher also agreed to pay up to \$8.9 million in attorney fees, of which Gallagher paid \$8.6 million in November 2007. A notice of appeal has been filed challenging the final approval of the MDL Settlement. A hearing on the appeal is scheduled for April 20, 2009.

Gallagher is the defendant in various other legal actions incident to the nature of its business. Gallagher believes it has meritorious defenses and intends to defend itself vigorously in all unresolved legal actions. In addition, Gallagher is the plaintiff in actions with and relating to former employees regarding alleged breaches of non-compete or other restrictive covenants, theft of trade secrets, breaches of fiduciary duties and related causes of action. Neither the outcomes of these legal actions nor their effect upon Gallagher's business, financial condition or results of operations can be determined at this time.

Contingent Commissions and Other Industry Developments - The insurance industry continues to be subject to scrutiny by various regulatory bodies, including State Attorneys General and departments of insurance, with respect to certain contingent commission arrangements (generally known as contingent commission or placement service agreements) between insurance brokers and insurance carriers.

On May 18, 2005, Gallagher and its subsidiaries and affiliates, except for Gallagher Bassett Services, Inc., entered into an Assurance of Voluntary Compliance (the AVC) with the Attorney General of the State of Illinois and the Director of Insurance of the State of Illinois (collectively, the IL State Agencies) to resolve all of the issues related to certain investigations conducted by the IL State Agencies involving contingent commission arrangements. A copy of the AVC was previously disclosed as an exhibit to Gallagher's Current Report on Form 8- K dated May 18, 2005. As has been described in detail in Gallagher's previous filings, the AVC required Gallagher to pay \$26.9 million into a fund (the Fund) to be distributed to certain eligible policyholder clients. These payments are in full satisfaction of Gallagher's obligations under the AVC and the IL State Agencies have agreed not to impose any other financial obligation or liability on Gallagher in connection with their investigations. No portion of the payments by Gallagher is considered a fine or penalty. At December 31, 2008, \$8.6 million remained in the Fund, which is available to satisfy existing and future AVC related claims and other potential settlement obligations as allowed by the AVC. Gallagher intends to use all amounts remaining in the Fund to satisfy part of its obligation under the MDL settlement.

On or before December 31, 2005, Gallagher undertook certain changes to its business practices, including an agreement not to accept any contingent compensation from an insurer in connection with any retail insurance policy covering U.S. clients or risks, except as provided in the AVC. In addition, the AVC provides that Gallagher may not take or receive any material compensation or consideration from an insurer, except as provided in the AVC. As permitted under the AVC, Gallagher has continued to accept contingent compensation in connection with its international operations and certain non- retail business, including business generated by wholesalers, managing general agents and managing general underwriters. In addition, the AVC allows Gallagher to collect retail contingent compensation related to contracts in place at entities acquired by Gallagher for up to three years from the date of each such acquisition.

Gallagher and its subsidiaries continue to be the subject of state investigations concerning various historical business practices in the insurance industry and are fully cooperating with these investigations.

Contingent Liabilities - Gallagher purchases insurance to provide protection from errors and omissions (E&O) claims that may arise during the ordinary course of business. Gallagher currently retains the first \$5.0 million of each and every E&O claim. Gallagher's E&O insurance provides aggregate coverage for E&O losses up to \$175.0 million in excess of Gallagher's retained amounts. Gallagher has historically maintained self-insurance reserves for the portion of its E&O exposure that is not insured. Gallagher periodically determines a range of possible reserve levels using actuarial techniques that rely heavily on projecting historical claim data into the future. Gallagher's E&O reserve in the December 31, 2008 consolidated balance sheet is above the lower end of the most recently determined actuarial range by \$2.0 million and below the upper end of the actuarial range by \$5.0 million. There can be no assurances that the historical claim data used to project the current reserve levels will be indicative of future claim activity. Thus, the actuarial ranges and E&O reserve level could change in the future as more information becomes known, which could materially impact the amounts reported and disclosed herein.

## 18. Income Taxes

Gallagher and its principal domestic subsidiaries are included in a consolidated Federal income tax return. Gallagher's international subsidiaries file various income tax returns in their jurisdictions. Significant components of earnings from continuing operations before income taxes and the provision for income taxes are as follows (in millions):

		Year Ended	December	31,			
		2008			2007		2006
Earnings from continuing operations before income taxes:							
Domestic	\$		144.1	\$	172.3	\$	142.3
Foreign, principally United Kingdom,	·						
Australia and Bermuda			19.5		27.8		12.2
	\$		163.6	\$	200.1	\$	154.5
Provision for income taxes- continuing operations:							
Federal:			4.0.0	φ.		φ.	20.0
Current	\$		13.9	\$	21.7	\$	39.9
Deferred			16.8		2.9		(31.4)
			30.7		24.6		8.5
State and local:							
Current			10.4		12.0		9.8
Deferred			1.3		2.3		1.5
			11.7		14.3		11.3
Foreign:							
Current			12.5		8.8		1.5
Deferred			(2.7)		(2.2)		4.8
			9.8		6.6		6.3
Total provision for income taxes-							
continuing operations	\$		52.2	\$	45.5	\$	26.1

A reconciliation of the provision for income taxes from continuing operations with the U.S. Federal income tax rate is as follows (in millions):

				Ye	ear Ended Decemb	er 31,		
		2008			2007		2006	
	A	mount	% of Pretax Earnings		Amount	% of Pretax Earnings	Amount	% of Pretax Earnings
Federal statutory								
rate	\$	57.3	35.0	\$	70.0	35.0	\$ 54.1	35.0
State income taxes- net of								
Federal benefit		8.6	5.3		8.9	4.4	7.3	4.7
Foreign taxes		3.0	1.8		(3.2)	(1.6)	2.0	1.3
Low income housing and alternative energy								
tax credits		(3.1)	(1.9)		(28.2)	(14.1)	(50.1)	(32.4)
Amortization expense of low income housing, net								
of tax benefit		-	-		-	-	0.3	0.2
Foreign dividends and other permanent								
differences		4.2	2.6		1.3	0.6	0.9	0.6
Stock compensation		0.6	0.4		0.6	0.3	0.7	0.5

Resolution of							
Federal and state							
audits		(1.4)	(0.9)	-	-	-	-
Net change in							
uncertain tax							
positions		(14.9)	(9.1)	(5.9)	(2.9)	8.9	5.7
Other		(2.1)	(1.3)	2.0	1.0	(2.3)	(1.5)
Impact of sale of the airplane leasing							
company	-			<u>-</u>		4.3	2.8
Provision for							
income taxes-							
continuing							
operations	\$	52.2	31.9 \$	45.5	22.7 \$	26.1	16.9

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances of the total amounts of gross unrecognized tax benefits is as follows (in millions):

	Dec	ember 31,	
	2008	_	2007
Gross unrecognized tax benefits at			
January 1	\$	55.7	\$ 67.2
Increases in tax positions for current year		13.3	7.7
Settlements		(0.4)	(4.3)
Lapse in statute of limitations		(5.0)	(9.5)
Increases in tax positions for prior years		-	2.3
Decreases in tax positions for prior years		(13.9)	 (7.7)
Gross unrecognized tax benefits at			
December 31	\$	49.7	\$ 55.7

The total amount of net unrecognized tax benefits that, if recognized, would affect the effective tax rate was \$45.7 million and \$50.0 million at December 31, 2008 and 2007, respectively. Gallagher accrues interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits in its provision for income taxes. At December 31, 2008 and 2007, Gallagher had accrued interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits of \$3.4 million and \$6.0 million, respectively.

Gallagher and its subsidiaries file income tax returns in the U.S. and in various state, local and foreign jurisdictions. Gallagher and its subsidiaries are routinely examined by tax authorities in these jurisdictions. At December 31, 2008, Gallagher had been examined by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) through calendar year 2005. A number of state and local examinations are currently ongoing. It is possible that these examinations may be resolved within twelve months. Due to the potential for resolution of Federal, state and foreign examinations, and the expiration of various statutes of limitations, it is reasonably possible that Gallagher's gross unrecognized tax benefits balance may decrease within the next twelve months by a range of zero to \$6.2 million.

Deferred income taxes reflect the net tax effects of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes. Significant components of Gallagher's deferred tax assets and liabilities are as follows (in millions):

	December 31,						
		2008	2007				
Deferred tax assets:							
Alternative minimum tax (AMT) and other							
credit carryforwards	\$	151.2	\$ 163.0				
Accrued and unfunded compensation and							
employee benefits		54.1	43.5				
Compensation expense related to stock							
options		18.9	14.8				
Litigation and contingent commission							
related matters		46.8	52.4				
Investment- related partnerships		18.8	28.9				
Accrued liabilities		32.9	27.3				
Accrued pension liability		26.6	-				
Other		9.4	13.1				
Total deferred tax assets		358.7	343.0				
Valuation allowance for deferred tax assets	<u> </u>		<u>-</u>				
Deferred tax assets		358.7	343.0				
Deferred tax liabilities:							
		41.1	29.8				
Nondeductible amortizable intangible assets		41.1	3.9				
Other prepaid items Investment- related partnerships		4.0	4.8				
Prepaid pension cost		0.3	2.4				
Accrued liabilities		0.3	1.8				
Accided liabilities	-	0.2	1.8				
Total deferred tax liabilities		50.5	42.7				
Net deferred tax assets	\$	308.2	\$ 300.3				

At December 31, 2008 and 2007, \$57.8 million and \$50.4 million, respectively, of deferred tax assets have been included in other current assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. At December 31, 2008 and 2007, \$50.5 million and \$42.7 million, respectively, of deferred tax liabilities have been included in other current and noncurrent liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet. AMT credits and other credits have an indefinite and twenty year life, respectively. Gallagher expects to fully utilize the amounts carried forward.

Gallagher does not provide for U.S. Federal income taxes on the undistributed earnings (\$25.1 million at December 31, 2008) of foreign subsidiaries which are considered permanently invested outside of the U.S. The amount of unrecognized deferred tax liability on these undistributed earnings was \$1.5 million at December 31, 2008.

## 19. Quarterly Operating Results (unaudited)

Quarterly operating results for 2008 and 2007 were as follows (in millions, except per share data):

		1st		2nd		3rd		4th
2008		150		Ziid	_	Jiu		7611
Total revenues	\$	375.8	\$	428.9	\$	428.2	\$	412.1
Total expenses		348.9		359.6		378.8		394.1
Earnings from continuing								
operations before income taxes	\$	26.9	\$	69.3	\$	49.4	\$	18.0
Earnings from continuing operations	\$	16.3	\$	41.7	\$	41.7	\$	11.7
Earnings (loss) from	Ψ	10.5	Ψ	71.7	Ψ	71.7	Ψ	11.7
discontinued operations		(22.3)		(0.9)		(3.9)		(7.0)
Net earnings (loss)	\$	(6.0)	\$	40.8	\$	37.8	\$	4.7
Net earnings (1088)	φ	(0.0)	Φ	40.0	Φ	31.0	Φ	4.7
Basic net earnings (loss) per share:								
Earnings from continuing	ф	0.10	ф	0.45	Ф	0.44	Ф	0.12
operations Earnings (loss) from	\$	0.18	\$	0.45	\$	0.44	\$	0.12
discontinued operations		(0.25)		(0.01)		(0.04)		(0.07)
•		_				· · · ·		
Net earnings (loss)	\$	(0.07)	\$	0.44	\$	0.40	\$	0.05
Diluted net earnings (loss) per share:								
Earnings from continuing		0.40			_			0.40
operations Earnings (loss) from	\$	0.18	\$	0.45	\$	0.44	\$	0.12
discontinued operations		(0.25)		(0.01)		(0.04)		(0.07)
Net earnings (loss)	\$	(0.07)	\$	0.44	\$	0.40	\$	0.05
2007								
Total revenues	\$	375.0	\$	427.6	\$	410.7	\$	410.0
Total expenses		351.2		367.6		344.3		360.1
Earnings from continuing								
operations before income taxes	\$	23.8	\$	60.0	\$	66.4	\$	49.9
Earnings from continuing operations	\$	21.3	\$	45.8	\$	52.4	\$	35.1
Earnings (loss) from	Ψ	21.3	Ψ	75.0	Ψ	32.4	Ψ	55.1
discontinued operations		(1.5)		(2.0)		(0.6)		(11.7)
Net earnings	\$	19.8	\$	43.8	\$	51.8	\$	23.4
Basic net earnings (loss) per share:								
Earnings from continuing operations	\$	0.21	\$	0.47	\$	0.56	\$	0.38
Earnings (loss) from								
discontinued operations		(0.01)		(0.02)		(0.01)		(0.13)
Net earnings	\$	0.20	\$	0.45	\$	0.55	\$	0.25
Diluted net earnings (loss) per								

share:

Earnings from continuing				
operations	\$ 0.21	\$ 0.46 \$	0.54	\$ 0.37
Earnings (loss) from				
discontinued operations	 (0.01)	 (0.02)		(0.12)
Net earnings	\$ 0.20	\$ 0.44 \$	0.54	\$ 0.25

## 20. Segment Information

Gallagher has identified three operating segments: Brokerage, Risk Management and Financial Services and Corporate.

The Brokerage Segment is comprised of two operating divisions: Retail Insurance Brokerage and Wholesale Insurance Brokerage. The Brokerage Segment generates revenues through commissions paid by insurance underwriters and through fees charged to its clients. Gallagher's brokers, agents and administrators act as intermediaries between insurers and their customers and Gallagher does not assume underwriting risks.

The Risk Management Segment provides claim settlement and administration services for enterprises that choose to self- insure some or all of their P/C coverages and for insurance companies that choose to outsource some or all of their P/C claims departments. These operations also provide claims management, loss control consulting and insurance property appraisal services. Revenues are generally generated on a negotiated per- claim or per- service fee basis.

The Financial Services and Corporate Segment manages Gallagher's interests in tax- advantaged, clean- energy, venture capital funds and its equity ownership position in an alternative investment fund manager. This segment also holds all of Gallagher's corporate debt.

Allocations of investment income and certain expenses are based on reasonable assumptions and estimates primarily using revenue, headcount and other information. Gallagher allocates the provision for income taxes to the Brokerage and Risk Management Segments as if those segments were preparing income tax provisions on a separate company basis. As a result, the provision for income taxes for the Financial Services and Corporate Segment reflects the entire benefit to Gallagher of the IRC Section 29- related credits because that is the segment which produced the credits. Reported operating results by segment would change if different methods were applied.

Financial information relating to Gallagher's segments for 2008, 2007 and 2006 is as follows (in millions):

				Financial		
		Risk		Services and		
	Brokerage	Management		Corporate		Total
Year Ended December 31, 2008						
Revenues:						
Commissions	\$ 922.		-	\$ -	\$	922.5
Fees	227.	6	461.1	-		688.7
Investment income and						
other - Brokerage and						
Risk Management	37.	7	3.8	-		41.5
Investment income and						
other - Financial						
Services and Corporate	-		-	0.8		0.8
Investment gains						
(losses)				(8.5)		(8.5)
T 1	1 107	0	464.0	(7.7)		1 (45 0
Total revenues	1,187.	<u> </u>	464.9	$\underline{\hspace{1cm}}(7.7)$		1,645.0
Compensation	707.	4	280.6	<u>-</u>		988.0
Operating	247.		126.3	7.5		381.2
Investment expenses	217.	'	-	9.9		9.9
Interest	-		_	28.6		28.6
Depreciation	18.	2.	11.6	0.2		30.0
Amortization	43.		0.5	-		43.7
		<del>-</del>			-	
Total expenses	1,016.	2	419.0	46.2		1,481.4
Earnings (loss) from						
continuing operations						
before income taxes	171.	6	45.9	(53.9)		163.6
Provision (benefit) for	171.		13.7	(53.7)		103.0
income taxes	67.	4	17.7	(32.9)		52.2
meeme taires		·	2,1,,	(821)	_	02.2
Earnings (loss) from						
continuing operations	\$ 104.	2 \$	28.2	\$ (21.0)	\$	111.4
Net foreign exchange						
gain (loss)	\$ 2.	1 \$	4.4	\$ -	\$	6.5
Revenues:						
United States	\$ 1,051.	7 \$	391.0	\$ (7.7)	\$	1,435.0
Foreign, principally	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	•				,
Australia, Bermuda,						
Canada and the U.K.	136.	1	73.9	-		210.0
		<del>-</del>				
Total revenues	\$ 1,187.	8 \$	464.9	\$ (7.7)	\$	1,645.0
At December 31, 2008						
Identifiable assets:						
United States	\$ 1,998.	2 \$	272.5	\$ 472.5	\$	2,743.2
Foreign, principally	ψ 1,990.	<b>∠</b> ψ	212.3	Ψ 472.3	Ψ	2,173.2
Australia, Bermuda,						
Canada and the U.K.	457.	9	68.7	1.5		528.1
California una una Citt.			30.7			320.1
Total identifiable assets	\$ 2,456.	1 \$	341.2	\$ 474.0	\$	3,271.3
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					

Goodwill - net	\$ 586.7 \$	9.7 \$	-	\$ 596.4
Amortizable intangible				
assets - net	458.6	2.6	-	461.2

Table of Contents				Financial		
			Risk	Services and		
Year Ended December 31, 2007 Revenues:	<u>Brokerage</u>	Ma	nagement	Corporate		Total
Commissions	\$ 867.3	\$	-	\$ -	\$	867.3
Fees Investment income and	216.8		439.4	-		656.2
other - Brokerage and						
Risk Management	30.1		4.1	-		34.2
Investment income and other - Financial						
Services and Corporate	-		_	62.4		62.4
Investment gains						
(losses)	-			3.2		3.2
Total revenues	1,114.2		443.5	65.6		1,623.3
Compensation	655.9		255.7	-		911.6
Operating	229.9		112.1	-		342.0
Investment expenses Interest	-		-	95.0 16.0		95.0 16.0
Depreciation	16.1		11.2	2.0		29.3
Amortization	28.8		0.5			29.3
Total expenses	930.7		379.5	113.0		1,423.2
Earnings (loss) from						
continuing operations						
before income taxes Provision (benefit) for	183.5		64.0	(47.4	)	200.1
income taxes	71.2		24.4	(50.1	)	45.5
Earnings from						
continuing operations	\$ 112.3	\$	39.6	\$ 2.7	\$	154.6
Net foreign exchange						
gain (loss)	\$ 0.6	\$	1.0	-	\$	1.6
Revenues: United States	\$ 986.7	<b>¢</b>	375.3	\$ 63.9	\$	1,425.9
Foreign, principally	φ 900.7	Ψ	313.3	ψ 03.9	Ψ	1,423.9
Australia, Bermuda,						
Canada and the U.K.	127.5		68.2	1.7		197.4
Total revenues	\$ 1,114.2	\$	443.5	\$ 65.6	\$	1,623.3
At December 31, 2007						
Identifiable assets: United States	\$ 2,168.2	¢	278.9	\$ 470.5	\$	2,917.6
Foreign, principally	\$ 2,106.2	Ф	210.9	\$ 470.3	Ą	2,917.0
Australia, Bermuda,						
Canada and the U.K.	562.8		73.6	2.8		639.2
Total identifiable assets	\$ 2,731.0	\$	352.5	<u>\$</u> 473.3	\$	3,556.8
Goodwill - net Amortizable intangible	\$ 431.1	\$	9.5	-	\$	440.6
assets - net	312.5		3.1	-		315.6

Table of Contents			Financial	
	Brokerage	Risk Management	Services and Corporate	Total
Year Ended	Diokerage	Wianagement	Corporate	Total
December 31, 2006				
Revenues:				
Commissions	\$ 792.9		\$ -	\$ 792.9
Fees	186.4			583.7
Investment income and	100.1		,	303.7
other - Brokerage and				
Risk Management	27.5	5 4.0		31.5
Investment income -	27.3	т.(	-	31.3
Financial Services and				
Corporate	_		87.1	87.1
Investment gains	-	-	07.1	07.1
			(25.1)	(25.1)
(losses)	<del></del> _	<u> </u>	(23.1)	(23.1)
Total revenues	1,006.8	3 401.3	62.0	1,470.1
Total revenues	1,000.8	401	02.0	1,470.1
Compensation	602.8	3 235.9	-	838.7
Operating	210.5			312.6
Investment expenses	210.3	102	103.7	103.7
Interest	<u>-</u>	-	8.5	8.5
Depreciation	14.1	9.5		30.9
Amortization	20.7			
Amortization	20.7		<u> </u>	21.2
Total expenses	848.1	348.0	119.5	1,315.6
Total expenses	040.1	<u> </u>	117.5	1,515.0
Earnings (loss) from				
continuing operations				
before income taxes	158.7	53.3	3 (57.5)	154.5
Provision (benefit) for	138.7	33	(31.3)	134.3
income taxes	66.0	21.3	(61.2)	26.1
income taxes		21.,	(01.2)	
Earnings from				
continuing operations	\$ 92.7	32.0	3.7	\$ 128.4
continuing operations	Ψ ,2.1	ψ 32.0	<u> </u>	Ψ 120.1
Net foreign exchange				
gain (loss)	\$ 1.8	3 \$ 0.2	2 \$ -	\$ 2.0
•	Ψ 1.0	0.2	- Ψ	Ψ 2.0
Revenues:				
United States	\$ 904.3	346.7	7 \$ 63.6	\$ 1,314.6
Foreign, principally				
Australia, Bermuda and				
the U.K.	102.5	54.0	(1.6)	155.5
TD + 1	Φ 1.00ζ.0	. ф. 401.6	О Ф	Φ 1.470.1
Total revenues	\$ 1,006.8	8 \$ 401.3	8 \$ 62.0	\$ 1,470.1
At December 31, 2006				
Identifiable assets:				
United States	\$ 2,012.9	247.9	9 \$ 502.0	\$ 2,762.8
Foreign, principally				
Australia, Bermuda and				
the U.K.	567.7	60.3	3 29.3	657.3
Total identifiable assets	\$ 2,580.6	5 \$ 308.2	2 \$ 531.3	\$ 3,420.1
Goodwill - net	\$ 307.1	9.5	5 \$ -	\$ 316.6
Amortizable intangible				
assets - net	209.5	3.0	-	213.1

## Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm on Financial Statements

Board of Directors and Stockholders

Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheet of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Gallagher) as of December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the related consolidated statements of earnings, stockholders' equity and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008. Our audits also included the consolidated financial statement schedule of Gallagher listed in Item 15(2)(a). These financial statements and schedule are the responsibility of Gallagher's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements and schedule based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. at December 31, 2008 and 2007, and the consolidated results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also, in our opinion, the related financial statement schedule, when considered in relation to the basic consolidated financial statements taken as a whole, presents fairly in all material respects the information set forth therein.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the effectiveness of Gallagher's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008, based on criteria established in Internal Control Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report, dated February 6, 2009, expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP Ernst & Young LLP

Chicago, Illinois February 6, 2009

## Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Gallagher's management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a- 15(f). Under the supervision and with the participation of management, including Gallagher's principal executive officer and principal financial officer, Gallagher conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting based on the framework in Internal Control Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

In conducting Gallagher's evaluation of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting, Gallagher has excluded sixteen of the thirty-seven acquisitions completed in 2008, which are included in the 2008 consolidated financial statements of Gallagher. Collectively, these acquisitions constituted approximately 2.1% of total assets as of December 31, 2008 and approximately 2.3% of total revenues and 0.6% of earnings from continuing operations for the year then ended.

Based on Gallagher's evaluation under the framework in Internal Control Integrated Framework, management concluded that internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2008. In addition, the effectiveness of Gallagher's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008 has been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report which is included herein.

Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Itasca, Illinois February 6, 2009

/s/ J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.
J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.
Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

/s/ Douglas K. Howell Douglas K. Howell Chief Financial Officer

## Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Board of Directors and Stockholders

Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.

We have audited the internal control over financial reporting of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Gallagher) as of December 31, 2008, based on criteria established in Internal Control Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (the COSO criteria). Gallagher's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting included in the accompanying Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on Gallagher's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit. We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was

maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion. A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

As indicated in the accompanying Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting, management's assessment of and conclusion on the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting did not include the internal controls of sixteen of the thirty- seven acquisitions completed in 2008, which are included in the 2008 consolidated financial statements of Gallagher. Collectively, these acquisitions constituted approximately 2.1% of total assets as of December 31, 2008 and approximately 2.3% of total revenues and 0.6% of earnings from continuing operations for the year then ended. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting of Gallagher also did not include an evaluation of the internal control over financial reporting of these acquired entities.

In our opinion, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. maintained in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2008, based on the COSO criteria.

We also have audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated balance sheet of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. as of December 31, 2008 and 2007 and the related consolidated statements of earnings, stockholders' equity and cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008 and our report dated February 6, 2009 expressed an unqualified opinion thereon.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP Ernst & Young LLP

Chicago, Illinois February 6, 2009

## Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure.

There were no changes in or disagreements with accountants on accounting and financial disclosure.

#### Item 9A. Controls and Procedures.

## **Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures.**

As of December 31, 2008, Gallagher's management, including Gallagher's Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and Chief Financial Officer (CFO), have conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of its disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Rule 13a-15(b) of the Exchange Act. Based on that evaluation, the CEO and CFO concluded that Gallagher's disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of December 31, 2008.

## Design and Evaluation of Internal Control Over Financial Reporting.

Pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes- Oxley Act of 2002, Gallagher included a report of management's assessment of the design and effectiveness of its internal controls as part of this Annual Report on Form 10- K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. Gallagher's independent registered public accounting firm also attested to, and reported on, the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting. Management's report and the independent registered public accounting firm's attestation report are included in Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data," under the captions entitled "Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting" and "Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting."

## **Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting.**

There has been no change in Gallagher's internal control over financial reporting during fourth fiscal quarter ended December 31, 2008, that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, Gallagher's internal control over financial reporting.

## Item 9B. Other Information.

On and effective February 4, 2009, the Board of Directors of Gallagher (the Board) voted to approve and adopt the Amended and Restated Bylaws of Gallagher (the Amended and Restated Bylaws). The following is a summary of the changes effected by the Amended and Restated Bylaws. All section number references are to sections in the Amended and Restated Bylaws.

#### Section 2.4

The Amended and Restated Bylaws clarify that meetings of stockholders shall be presided over by the chairman or by a person designated by the board of directors and provide that the board of directors shall be entitled to make such rules or regulations for the conduct of meetings of stockholders

#### Section 2.9

The Amended and Restated Bylaws revise and clarify certain "advance notice" provisions in connection with stockholder meetings by providing that:

Nominations of persons for election as directors and the proposal of business other than nominations may only be made at an annual meeting of stockholders (i) by or at the direction of the board of directors or a committee thereof or (ii) by any stockholder of record who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who complies with the notice procedures set forth in the Amended and Restated Bylaws. Gallagher's prior bylaws required advance notice only of director nominations.

A stockholder's notice in connection with an annual meeting must be delivered to the secretary at the principal executive offices of Gallagher not later than the close of business on the 90th day nor earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting.

Any stockholder's notice shall set forth: (a) information about each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election or re- election as a director; (b) a brief description of any business desired to be brought before the meeting; (c) the reasons for conducting such business at the meeting and any substantial interest in such business of such stockholder or the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is made; (d) the name and address of such stockholder and such beneficial owner; (e) the class and number of shares of capital stock of Gallagher owned by such stockholder and such beneficial owner and a representation that the stockholder intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to make such nomination or propose such other business; (f) the class and number of shares that are beneficially owned by such

stockholder or beneficial owner as of the date of the notice; (g) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding with respect to the nomination or other business between or among such stockholder or beneficial owner and any other person or persons; (h) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding (including any derivative or short positions, profit interests, options, hedging transactions, and borrowed or loaned shares) that has been entered into as of the date of the stockholder's notice by, or on behalf of, such stockholder or beneficial owner, the effect or intent of which is to mitigate loss, manage risk or benefit from changes in the share price of any class of Gallagher's capital stock, or increase or decrease the voting power of the stockholder or beneficial owner with respect to shares of stock of Gallagher; and (i) a representation whether such stockholder or beneficial owner will engage in a solicitation with respect to the nomination or other business.

Nominations of persons for election to the board of directors may be made at a special meeting of stockholders at which directors are to be elected pursuant to Gallagher's notice of meeting only (1) by or at the direction of the board of directors or a committee thereof or (2) by any stockholder of record who is entitled to vote at the meeting and upon such election and who otherwise complies with the notice procedures set forth in the Amended and Restated Bylaws. In the event Gallagher calls a special meeting of stockholders for the purpose of electing one or more directors to the board of directors, any such stockholder entitled to vote in such election of directors may nominate a person or persons (as the case may be) for election to such position(s) as specified in Gallagher's notice of meeting, if a notice meeting the requirements described above is delivered to the secretary at the principal executive offices of Gallagher not earlier than the close of business on the 90th day prior to such special meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 60th day prior to such special meeting or the 10th day following the day on which public announcement is first made of the date of the special meeting and of the nominees proposed by the board of directors to be elected at such meeting.

Only such persons who are nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 2.9 shall be eligible to be elected at an annual or special meeting of stockholders of Gallagher to serve as directors and only such other business shall be conducted at a meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 2.9.

#### Section 2.10

The Amended and Restated Bylaws provide that if a quorum initially is present at any meeting of stockholders, the stockholders may continue to transact business until adjournment, notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough stockholders to leave less than a quorum.

#### Section 3.12

The Amended and Restated Bylaws clarify that members of the board of directors or any committee may participate in a meeting of the board or committee by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment.

## Sections 4.1 and 4.2

The Amended and Restated Bylaws provide that notice to stockholders may be given by electronic transmission in accordance with Section 232 of the Delaware General Corporation Law and that notice to directors may be given personally or by telephone, mail, electronic transmission or other form of recorded communication.

## **Sections 7.1 to 7.14**

The Amended and Restated Bylaws: (a) clarify that Gallagher will indemnify officers, directors and employees in connection with an action, suit or proceeding initiated by such person only if such action, suit or proceeding was authorized or ratified by the board of directors; (b) provide a director, officer or employee must submit certain documentation or information to receive indemnification; (c) eliminate indemnification for agents of Gallagher; (d) provide that if any claim of indemnification is not paid in full, the officer, director or employee bringing such claim may bring a suit to recover the unpaid amount of such claim and, if successful, may also recover the expense of bringing such suit; (e) provide that in addition to any rights granted under the Amended and Restated Bylaws, the board of directors may grant rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses to any employee or agent of Gallagher; (f) clarify that the indemnification rights granted to directors and officers in the Amended and Restated Bylaws are contract rights that vest at the time a person becomes a director or officer and may not be affected by subsequent amendment to the Amended and Restated Bylaws; (g) provide that Gallagher will not be liable to indemnify any person for any amounts paid in settlement of any action or claim effected without Gallagher's written consent, or for any judicial award if Gallagher was not given an opportunity to participate in the defense of such action; and (h) provide a right of subrogation for Gallagher to any and all rights of an officer, director or employee who receives indemnification.

The foregoing description of the Amended and Restated Bylaws is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of Gallagher's Amended and Restated Bylaws, a copy of which is attached as Exhibit 3.2 to this report and incorporated herein by reference. For a complete understanding, the Amended and Restated Bylaws should be read in their entirety.

#### Part III

## Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers of the Registrant and Corporate Governance.

Information regarding directors and nominees for directors of Gallagher is included under the captions entitled "Corporate Governance - Board of Directors" and "Election of Directors" in the 2009 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference. Information regarding executive officers of Gallagher is included under the caption entitled "Executive Officers of the Registrant" in Part I of this annual report. Information regarding Gallagher's Audit Committee is included under the caption entitled "Corporate Governance - Audit Committee" in the 2009 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

The Board of Directors has determined that William L. Bax qualifies as an Audit Committee financial expert, as such term is defined in rules of the SEC implementing requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. Gallagher's Audit Committee is a separately designated committee of the Board of Directors and is comprised of the following independent directors: William L. Bax, T. Kimball Brooker, Norman L. Rosenthal and James R. Wimmer.

Gallagher has adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to all of Gallagher's employees and directors, including its principal executive officer, principal financial officer and principal accounting officer. Gallagher's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics covers all areas of professional conduct including, but not limited to, conflicts of interest, disclosure obligations, insider trading, confidential information, as well as compliance with all laws, rules and regulations applicable to Gallagher's business.

A copy of Gallagher's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is posted on its website at <a href="www.aig.com">www.aig.com</a>. In the event that an amendment to, or a waiver from, a provision of Gallagher's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to any of Gallagher's officers or directors is necessary, Gallagher intends to post such information on its website.

Gallagher undertakes to provide without charge to any person, upon written or verbal request of such person, a copy of Gallagher's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics. Requests should be directed in writing to Investor Relations, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., Two Pierce Place, Itasca, Illinois 60143-3141, or by telephone to (630) 773-3800.

There have been no material changes to the procedures by which stockholders may recommend nominees to Gallagher's Board of Directors since Gallagher's disclosure of such procedures under the caption entitled "Corporate Governance - Nomination of Directors" in the 2008 Proxy Statement.

## Item 11. Executive Compensation.

Information regarding executive compensation of Gallagher's directors and executive officers is included in the 2009 Proxy Statement under the caption entitled "Compensation of Executive Officers Compensation Discussion and Analysis," and is incorporated herein by reference.

## Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters.

Information regarding beneficial ownership of the Common Stock by certain beneficial owners and by management of Gallagher is included under the caption entitled "Ownership of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Stock by Directors, Officers and Certain Beneficial Owners" in the 2009 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

Information regarding securities authorized for issuance under Gallagher's equity compensation plans is included under the caption entitled "Equity Compensation Plan Information" in the 2009 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

Information regarding the number of shares of Common Stock available under Gallagher's equity compensation plans is included in Item 8, "Financial Statements and Supplementary Data," under the captions Note 11 (Stock Option Plans) and Note 13 (Restricted Stock Awards).

## Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence.

Information relating to relationships and related transactions, and director independence is included under the headings "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions" and "Corporate Governance - Board of Directors" in the 2009 Proxy Statement and is incorporated herein by reference.

## Item 14. Principal Accountant Fees and Services.

Information regarding principal accountant services is included in the 2009 Proxy Statement under the caption entitled "Principal Accountant Fees and Services," and is incorporated herein by reference.

#### Part IV

## Item 15. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

The following documents are filed as a part of this report:

- 1. Consolidated Financial Statements:
  - (a) Consolidated Statement of Earnings for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008.
  - (b) Consolidated Balance Sheet as of December 31, 2008 and 2007.
  - (c) Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008.
  - (d) Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2008.
  - (e) Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements.
  - (f) Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm on Financial Statements.
  - (g) Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting.
  - (h) Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting.
- 2. Consolidated Financial Statement Schedules required to be filed by Item 8 of this Form:
  - (a) Schedule II Valuation and Qualifying Accounts.

All other schedules are omitted because they are not applicable, or not required, or because the required information is included in the Consolidated Financial Statements or the Notes thereto.

## 3. Exhibits:

Included in this Form 10- K.

3.2	Amended and Restated By- Laws of Gallagher.
*10.14.1	Form of First Amendment to Change in Control Agreement between Gallagher and each of its Executive Officers.
*10.15	Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Supplemental Savings and Thrift Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2008).
*10.17	Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Severance Plan (effective September 15, 1997, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009).
*10.30.2	Second Amendment to The Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
21.0	Subsidiaries of Gallagher, including state or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization and the names under which each does business.

- 23.1 Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.
- 24.0 Power of Attorney.
- 31.1 Rule 13a- 14(a) Certification of Chief Executive Officer.
- 31.2 Rule 13a- 14(a) Certification of Chief Financial Officer.
- 32.1 Section 1350 Certification of Chief Executive Officer.
- 32.2 Section 1350 Certification of Chief Financial Officer.

#### Not included in this Form 10- K.

- 3.1 Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Gallagher (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2008, File No. 1- 9761).
- 4.1 Instruments defining the rights of security holders (relevant portions contained in the Restated Certificate of Incorporation and By-Laws of Gallagher and the Rights Agreement in Exhibits 3.1, 3.2, and 3.3, respectively, hereby incorporated by reference).
- 4.2 Amended and Restated Note Purchase Agreement, dated as of December 19, 2007, among Gallagher and the Purchasers (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2007, File No. 1- 9761).
- 10.1 Assurance of Voluntary Compliance between the Attorney General of the State of Illinois and the Director of Insurance of the State of Illinois and Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., dated May 18, 2005 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 8- K Current Report dated May 18, 2005, File No. 1- 9761).
- 10.5 Lease Agreement between Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. and Itasca Center III Limited Partnership, a Texas limited partnership, dated July 26, 1989 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 1989, File No. 1- 9761).
- Amendments No. 1 to No. 15 to the Lease Agreement between Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. and HGC/Two Pierce Limited Partnership, an Illinois limited partnership, as successor to Itasca Center III Limited Partnership, a Texas limited partnership, dated May 20, 1991 to October 15, 2005 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2005, File No. 1-9761).
- 10.5.2 Amendment No. 16 to the Lease Agreement between Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. and Wells REIT- Two Pierce Place, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, dated December 7, 2006 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 8- K Current Report dated December 7, 2006, File No. 1- 9761).
- Amended and Restated Multicurrency Credit Agreement dated as of December 19, 2007 among Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., the Other Borrowers Party thereto, the Lenders party thereto, Harris N.A., as Administrative Agent, Citibank, N.A., as Syndication Agent, and Barclays Bank PLC, as Documentation Agent (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2007, File No. 1- 9761).
- \*10.10 Board of Directors' Resolution from meeting on January 26, 1984 relating to consulting and retirement benefits for certain directors (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form S- 1 Registration Statement No. 2- 89195).
- \*10.11 Form of Indemnity Agreement between Gallagher and each of its directors and corporate officers (incorporated by reference to Attachment A to Gallagher's Proxy Statement dated April 10, 1987 for its Annual Meeting of Stockholders, File No. 0- 13480).
- \*10.12 Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Deferral Plan for Nonemployee Directors (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2007, File No. 1- 9761).
- \*10.14 Form of Change in Control Agreement between Gallagher and each of its Executive Officers (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 1998, File No. 1- 9761).

\*10.16.1 Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Deferred Equity Participation Plan (as amended and restated, effective January 1, 2008) - adopted March 5, 2008 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2008, File No. 1-9761). \*10.25 Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. United Kingdom Incentive Stock Option Plan, Amended and restated as of January 22, 1998 and approved by the Inland Revenue on June 12, 1998 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 1998, File No. 1-9761). Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. 1988 Incentive Stock Option Plan, Amended and restated as \*10.26 of May 19, 1998 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 1998, File No. 1-9761). \*10.26.1 Amendment No. 1 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1988 Incentive Stock Option Plan, Amended as of January 19, 2005 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2004, File No. 1-9761). \*10.27 Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. 1988 Nonqualified Stock Option Plan, Amended and restated as of January 22, 1998 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 1998, File No. 1- 9761). \*10.27.1 Amendment No. 1 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1988 Nonqualified Stock Option Plan, Amended as of January 20, 2000 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2000, File No. 1-9761). Amendment No. 2 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1988 Nonqualified Stock \*10.27.2 Option Plan, Amended as of January 18, 2001 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2001, File No. 1-9761). Amendment No. 3 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1988 Nonqualified Stock \*10.27.3 Option Plan, Amended as of January 17, 2002 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2002, File No. 1-9761). \*10.27.4 Amendment No. 4 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1988 Nonqualified Stock Option Plan, Amended as of January 23, 2003 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2003, File No. 1-9761). Amendment No. 5 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1988 Nonqualified Stock \*10.27.5 Option Plan, Amended as of January 22, 2004 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2004, File No. 1-9761). Amendment No. 6 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1988 Nonqualified Stock \*10.27.6 Option Plan, Amended as of January 19, 2005 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2004, File No. 1-9761). Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. 1989 Non- Employee Directors' Stock Option Plan, \*10.28 Amended and restated as of January 22, 1998 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 1998, File No. 1-9761). \*10.28.1 Amendment No. 2 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1989 Non-Employee Directors' Stock Option Plan, Amended as of January 20, 2000 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2000, File No. 1- 9761). Amendment No. 3 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1989 Non-Employee \*10.28.2 Directors' Stock Option Plan, Amended as of January 18, 2001 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2001, File No. 1-9761). \*10.28.3 Amendment No. 4 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1989 Non- Employee

Directors' Stock Option Plan, Amended as of January 17, 2002 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for

the quarterly period ended June 30, 2002, File No. 1- 9761).

\*10.28.4 Amendment No. 5 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1989 Non- Employee Directors' Stock Option Plan, Amended as of January 23, 2003 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2003, File No. 1-9761). \*10.28.5 Amendment No. 6 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1989 Non- Employee Directors' Stock Option Plan, Amended as of May 17, 2005. (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- O Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2005, File No. 1-9761). \*10.29 Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restricted Stock Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.6 to Gallagher's Form S-8 Registration Statement, No. 333-106539). Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Employee Stock Purchase Plan (incorporated by reference to \*10.30 Exhibit A of Gallagher's Proxy Statement dated April 7, 2003 for its Annual Meeting of Stockholders, File No. 1-9761). \*10.30.1 Amendment No. 1 to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Employee Stock Purchase Plan, Amended as of January 19, 2005 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2004, File No. 1-9761). \*10.31 Form of Agreement for Stock Option Grants under the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1988 Incentive Stock Option Plan (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2004, File No. 1-9761). \*10.32 Form of Agreement for Stock Option Grants under the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1988 Nonqualified Stock Option Plan (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2007, File No. 1-9761). \*10.33 Form of Agreement for Stock Option Grants under the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1989 Non- Employee Directors' Stock Option Plan (Retainer Grant) Plan (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2004, File No. 1- 9761). \*10.34 Form of Agreement for Stock Option Grants under the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restated 1989 Non- Employee Directors' Stock Option Plan (Discretionary Grant) Plan (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2004, File No. 1- 9761). \*10.35 Form of Agreement for Restricted Stock Awards under the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restricted Stock Plan (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2007, File No. 1- 9761). 10.37 Settlement Agreement and Mutual Release Dated as of May 1, 2005 by and between Headwaters Incorporated (formerly known as Covol Technologies, Inc.), Square D Company, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. and AJG Financial Services, Inc. (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2005, File No. 1-9761). 10.38 Operating Agreement of Chem- Mod LLC dated as of June 23, 2004, by and among NOx II, Ltd., an Ohio limited liability company, AJG Coal, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and IQ Clean Coal LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual Report for 2005, File No. 1-9761). 10.40 Operating Agreement of Chem- Mod International LLC dated as of July 8, 2005, between NOx II International, Ltd., an Ohio limited liability company and AJG Coal,

Inc., a Delaware corporation, together with Amendment No. 1 dated August 2, 2005 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10- K Annual

Purchase and Sale Agreement by and between HGC/Two Pierce Limited Partnership, an Illinois limited partnership, and Wells Operating Partnership, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership, dated November 30, 2006 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 8- K Current Report dated December 7, 2006, File No. 1-

9761).

10.41

Report for 2005, File No. 1-9761).

- Share Purchase Agreement by and between AJG Capital, Inc., an Illinois corporation, and Aviacargo 27125/27347, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and Erste Finance Malta Limited Partnership, a Maltese limited liability company, relating to shares in respect of Aviacargo Leasing Limited, dated January 25, 2007 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 8- K Current Report dated January 25, 2007, File No. 1- 9761).
- \*10.43 Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Performance Unit Program (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Gallagher's Form 10-Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2007).
- Asset Purchase Agreement for the Acquisition of Certain Assets of Gallagher Re, Inc. by Aon Re, Inc., dated as of February 22, 2008 (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2008, File No. 1-9761).
- Agreement for the Sale and Purchase of Certain Assets of the UK Reinsurance Business of Arthur J. Gallagher (UK) Limited., dated as of February 22, 2008, among Arthur J. Gallagher (UK) Limited and Aon Limited and Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (incorporated by reference to the same exhibit number to Form 10- Q Quarterly Report for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2008, File No. 1-9761).

All other exhibits are omitted because they are not applicable, or not required, or because the required information is included in the Consolidated Financial Statements or Notes thereto.

\* Such exhibit is a management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement required to be filed as an exhibit to this form pursuant to item 601 of Regulation S- K.

## Signatures

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized on the  $6^{th}$  day of February, 2009.

Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.

By /s/ J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.

J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr. Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below on the  $6^{th}$  day of February, 2009 by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant in the capacities indicated.

Name	Title
/s/ J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr. J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.	Chairman, President and Director (Principal Executive Officer)
/s/ Douglas K. Howell Douglas K. Howell	Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)
/s/ RICHARD C. CARY Richard C. Cary	Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)
*WILLIAM L. BAX William L. Bax	Director
*T. Kimball Brooker T. Kimball Brooker	Director
*Ilene S. Gordon Ilene S. Gordon	Director
*Elbert O. Hand Elbert O. Hand	Director
*David S. Johnson David S. Johnson	Director
*KAY W. Mc Curdy Kay W. Mc Curdy	Director
*Norman L. Rosenthal Norman L. Rosenthal	Director
*James R. Wimmer James R. Wimmer	Director

\*By: /s/ Walter D. Bay

Walter D. Bay, Attorney- in- Fact

# Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Valuation and Qualifying Accounts

	Balance at Beginning of Year		Additions Charged to Earnings		Adjustments		Balance at End of Year	
	 or rear		 Larinings	a	n millions)		 1 cai	
Year ended					,			
December 31, 2008								
Allowance for doubtful								
accounts	\$ 6	.7 5	\$	4.0	\$	(3.4)(1)	\$	7.3
Allowance for estimated	_	_						
policy cancellations Accumulated	5	.5		-		-		5.5
amortization of								
goodwill	_			_		- (2)		_
Accumulated						(-)		
amortization of								
expiration lists,								
noncompete agreements								
and trade names	102	.3	5	57.0		(31.0)(3)	1	28.3
Year ended								
December 31, 2007								
Allowance for doubtful								
accounts	\$ 7	.5	\$	(0.4)	\$	(0.4)(1)	\$	6.7
Allowance for estimated policy cancellations	1	.9		0.6				5.5
Accumulated	4	.9		0.0		-		5.5
amortization of								
goodwill	6	.8		_		(6.8)(2)		_
Accumulated								
amortization of								
expiration lists and								
noncompete agreements	73	.5	4	11.8		(13.0)(3)	1	02.3
Year ended								
December 31, 2006								
Allowance for doubtful	_					44.00.440		
accounts	\$ 6	.7 5	\$	2.6	\$	(1.8)(1)	\$	7.5
Allowance for estimated policy cancellations	1	.9						4.9
Accumulated	т	. )		_		<del>-</del>		7.2
amortization of								
goodwill	6	.8		-		- (2)		6.8
Accumulated								
amortization of								
expiration lists and								
noncompete agreements	51	.3	2	24.6		(2.4)(3)		73.5

<sup>(1)</sup> Bad debt write- offs net of recoveries.

<sup>(2)</sup> Elimination of fully amortized goodwill, intangible asset/amortization reclassifications and disposal of acquired businesses.

<sup>(3)</sup> Elimination of fully amortized expiration lists and non- compete agreements, intangible asset/amortization reclassifications and disposal of acquired businesses.

## Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Annual Report on Form 10- K For the Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2008 Exhibit Index

3.2	Amended and Restated By- Laws of Gallagher.
10.14.1	Form of First Amendment to Change in Control Agreement between Gallagher and each of its Executive Officers.
10.15	Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Supplemental Savings and Thrift Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2008).
10.17	Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Severance Plan (effective September 15, 1997, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009).
10.30.2	Second Amendment to The Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
21.0	Subsidiaries of Gallagher, including state or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization and the names under which each does business.
23.1	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm.
24.0	Power of Attorney.
31.1	Rule 13a- 14(a) Certification of Chief Executive Officer.
31.2	Rule 13a- 14(a) Certification of Chief Financial Officer.
32.1	Section 1350 Certification of Chief Executive Officer.
32.2	Section 1350 Certification of Chief Financial Officer.

## AMENDED AND RESTATED BY- LAWS OF

# ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & CO. ARTICLE I Offices

Section 1.1 The registered office shall be in the City of Wilmington, County of New Castle, State of Delaware.

Section 1.2 The corporation may also have offices at such other places both within and without the State of Delaware as the board of directors may from time to time determine or the business of the corporation may require.

## ARTICLE II Meetings of Stockholders

Section 2.1 All meetings of the stockholders shall be held on such date and at such time as specified in Section 2.2 or as otherwise designated by the board of directors and at such place, within or without the State of Delaware, as designated by the board of directors, all as shall be stated in the notice of the meeting or in a duly executed waiver of notice thereof. The board of directors may, in its sole discretion, determine that a meeting shall not be held at any place, but shall be held solely by means of remote communication, subject to such guidelines and procedures as the board of directors may adopt, as permitted by Section 2.13 of these by- laws and applicable law.

Section 2.2 The annual meeting of stockholders shall be held on such date and at such time as shall be designated from time to time by the board of directors and stated in the notice of the meeting, at which the stockholders shall vote on the election of directors to succeed those whose terms expire and transact such other business as may properly be brought before the meeting. Unless otherwise restricted by applicable law, the board of directors shall have power to postpone the annual meeting of stockholders, without notice other than announcement immediately prior to the annual meeting. Section 2.3 Written notice of the annual meeting stating the place, if any, date and hour of the meeting and the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting shall be given to each stockholder entitled to vote at such meeting not less than ten nor more than sixty days before the date of the meeting.

**Section 2.4** (A) Meetings of stockholders shall be presided over by the chairman of the board of directors, if any, or in the absence of the chairman of the board of directors, by a person designated by the board of directors, or in the absence of a person so designated by the board of directors, by a chairman chosen at the meeting by the holders of a majority of the stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote thereat, present in person or represented by proxy. The secretary, or in the absence of the secretary, a person whom the chairman of the meeting shall appoint, shall act as secretary of the meeting and keep a record of the proceedings thereof.

(B) The board of directors shall be entitled to make such rules or regulations for the conduct of meetings of stockholders as it shall deem necessary, appropriate or convenient. Subject to such rules and regulations of the board of directors, if any, the chairman of the meeting shall have the right and authority to prescribe such rules, regulations and procedures and to do all such acts as, in the judgment of such chairman, are necessary, appropriate or convenient for the proper conduct of the meeting, including, without limitation, establishing an agenda or order of business for the meeting, rules and procedures for maintaining order at the meeting and the safety of those present, limitations on participation in the meeting to stockholders of record of the corporation, their duly authorized and constituted proxies and such other persons as the chairman shall permit, restrictions on entry to the meeting after the time fixed for the commencement thereof, limitations on the time allotted to questions or comments by participants and regulation of the opening and closing of the polls for balloting and matters which are to be voted on by ballot.

Section 2.5 The officer who has charge of the stock ledger of the corporation shall prepare and make, at least ten days before every meeting of stockholders, a complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, arranged in alphabetical order, and showing the address of each stockholder and the number of shares registered in the name of each stockholder. Such list shall be open to the examination of any stockholder for any purpose germane to the meeting, during ordinary business hours, for a period of at least ten days prior to the meeting, either at a place within the city where the meeting is to be held, which place shall be specified in the notice of the meeting, or, if not so specified, at the place where the meeting is to be held. The list shall also be produced and kept at the time and place of the meeting during the whole time thereof, and may be inspected by any stockholder who is present.

Section 2.6 Special meetings of the stockholders, for any purpose or purposes, unless otherwise prescribed by applicable law or by the certificate of incorporation, may be called by the chairman of the board of directors or the president and shall be called by the president or secretary at the request in writing of a majority of the board of directors. Such request shall state the purposes or purposes of the proposed meeting. The board of directors may, in its sole discretion, determine that a special meeting shall not be held at any place, but shall be held solely by means of remote communication, subject to such guidelines and procedures as the board of directors may adopt, as permitted by Section 2.13 of these by-laws and applicable law.

Section 2.7 Written notice of a special meeting stating the place, if any, date and hour of the meeting, the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting and the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called, shall be given not less than ten nor more than sixty days before the date of the meeting to each stockholder entitled to vote at such meeting.

Section 2.8 Business transacted at any special meeting of stockholders shall be limited to the purposes stated in the notice of meeting.

Section 2.9 (A) (1) Nominations of persons for election to the board of directors and the proposal of business other than nominations to be considered by the stockholders may be made at an annual meeting of stockholders only (i) by or at the direction of the board of directors or a committee thereof or (ii) by any stockholder of the corporation who is a stockholder of record at the time the notice provided for in this Section 2.9(A) is delivered to the secretary of the corporation, who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who complies with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 2.9(A).

(2) For nominations or other business to be properly brought before an annual meeting by a stockholder pursuant to clause (ii) of Section 2.9(A)(1), the stockholder must have given timely notice thereof in writing, either by personal delivery or by United States mail, postage prepaid, to the secretary of the corporation and such business must be a proper subject for stockholder action. To be timely, a stockholder's notice must be delivered to the secretary at the principal executive offices of the corporation not later than the close of business on the 90th day nor earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to the first anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting; provided, however, that in the event that the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered not earlier than the close of business on the 120th day prior to such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or the 10th day following the date on which public announcement (as defined below) of the date of such meeting is first made by the corporation. In no event shall the public announcement of an adjournment or postponement of an annu

- (i) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election or re- election as a director: (a) all information relating to such person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of directors in an election contest, or is otherwise required, in each case pursuant to and in accordance with Regulation 14A under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") and (b) such person's written consent to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serving as a director if elected;
- (ii) as to any other business that the stockholder proposes to bring before the meeting, a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the meeting, the text of the proposal or business (including the text of any resolutions proposed for consideration and in the event that such business includes a proposal to amend the by- laws of the corporation, the language of the proposed amendment), the reasons for conducting such business at the meeting and any substantial interest (within the meaning of Item 5 of Schedule 14A under the Exchange Act) in such business of such stockholder and the beneficial owner (within the meaning of Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act), if any, on whose behalf the proposal is made;

(iii) as to the stockholder giving the notice and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination is made or the other business is proposed: (a) the name and address of such stockholder, as they appear on the corporation's books, and the name and address of such beneficial owner, (b) the class and number of shares of capital stock of the corporation which are owned of record by such stockholder and such beneficial owner as of the date of the notice, and the stockholder's agreement to notify the corporation in writing within five business days after the record date for such meeting of the class and number of shares of capital stock of the corporation owned of record by the stockholder and such beneficial owner as of the record date for the meeting, and (c) a representation that the stockholder intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to make such nomination or propose such other business;

(iv) as to the stockholder giving the notice or, if the notice is given on behalf of a beneficial owner on whose behalf the nomination is made or the other business is proposed, as to such beneficial owner: (a) the class and number of shares of capital stock of the corporation which are beneficially owned (as defined below) by such stockholder or beneficial owner as of the date of the notice, and the stockholder's agreement to notify the corporation in writing within five business days after the record date for such meeting of the class and number of shares of capital stock of the corporation beneficially owned by such stockholder or beneficial owner as of the record date for the meeting, (b) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding with respect to the nomination or other business between or among such stockholder or beneficial owner and any other person or persons (naming such person or persons), including without limitation any agreements that would be required to be described or reported pursuant to Item 5 or Item 6 of Exchange Act Schedule 13D (regardless of whether the requirement to file a Schedule 13D is applicable to the stockholder or beneficial owner) and the stockholder's agreement to notify the corporation in writing within five business days after the record date for such meeting of any such agreement, arrangement or understanding in effect as of the record date for the meeting, (c) a description of any agreement, arrangement or understanding (including any derivative or short positions, profit interests, options, hedging transactions, and borrowed or loaned shares) that has been entered into as of the date of the stockholder's notice by, or on behalf of, such stockholder or beneficial owner, the effect or intent of which is to mitigate loss, manage risk or benefit from changes in the share price of any class of the corporation's capital stock, or increase or decrease the voting power of the stockholder or beneficial owner with respect to shares of stock of the corporation, and the stockholder's agreement to notify the corporation in writing within five business days after the record date for such meeting of any such agreement, arrangement or understanding in effect as of the record date for the meeting, and (d) a representation whether the stockholder or the beneficial owner, if any, will engage in a solicitation with respect to the nomination or other business and, if so, the name of each participant (as defined in Item 4 of Schedule 14A under the Exchange Act) in such solicitation and whether such person intends or is part of a group which intends to deliver a proxy statement or form of proxy to holders of at least the percentage of the corporation's outstanding capital stock required to approve or adopt the business to be proposed (in person or by proxy) by the stockholder.

The foregoing notice requirements of this Section 2.9(A)(2) shall not apply to a stockholder if the stockholder has notified the corporation of such stockholder's intention to present a stockholder proposal at an annual meeting only pursuant to and in compliance with Rule 14a- 8 under the Exchange Act and such proposal has been included in a proxy statement that has been prepared by the corporation to solicit proxies for such annual meeting.

(B) Nominations of persons for election to the board of directors may be made at a special meeting of stockholders at which directors are to be elected pursuant to the corporation's notice of meeting only (1) by or at the direction of the board of directors or a committee thereof) or (2) provided that the board of directors has determined that directors shall be elected at such meeting, by any stockholder of the corporation who is a stockholder of record at the time the notice provided for in this Section 2.9(B) is delivered to the secretary of the corporation, who is entitled to vote at the meeting and upon such election and who complies with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 2.9. In the event the corporation calls a special meeting of stockholders for the purpose of electing one or more directors to the board of directors, any such stockholder entitled to vote in such election of directors may nominate a person or persons (as the case may be) for election to such position(s) as specified in the corporation's notice of meeting, if the notice required by Section 2.9(A)(2) shall be delivered to the secretary at the principal executive offices of the corporation not earlier than the close of business on the 90th day prior to such special meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the 60th day prior to such special meeting or the 10th day following the day on which public announcement is first made of the date of the special meeting and of the nominees proposed by the board of directors to be elected at such meeting. In no event shall the public announcement of an adjournment or postponement of a special meeting commence a new time period (or extend any time period) for the giving of a stockholder's notice as described above.

(C) (1) Only such persons who are nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.9 shall be eligible to be elected at an annual or special meeting of stockholders of the corporation to serve as directors and only such other business shall be conducted at a meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.9. Except as otherwise provided by applicable law, the chairman of the board of directors shall have the power and duty to determine whether a nomination or any other business proposed to be brought before the meeting was made or proposed, as the case may be, in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 2.9 (including whether the stockholder or beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination or proposal is made solicited (or is part of a group which solicited) or did not so solicit, as the case may be, proxies in compliance with such stockholder's representation as required by clause (d) of Section 2.9(A)(2)(iv)). If any proposed nomination or other business was not made or proposed in compliance with this Section 2.9, the chairman of the meeting shall have the power and duty to declare that such nomination shall be disregarded or that such other proposed business shall not be transacted. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 2.9, unless otherwise required by applicable law, if the stockholder does not provide the information required under Sections 2.9(A)(2)(iii) and (iv) to the corporation within five business days following the record date for an annual or special meeting or if the stockholder (or a qualified representative of the stockholder) does not appear at the annual or special meeting of stockholders of the corporation to present a nomination or other proposed business, such nomination shall be disregarded and such other proposed business shall not be transacted, notwithstanding that proxies

in respect of such vote may have been received by the corporation. For purposes of this Section 2.9, to be considered a qualified representative of the stockholder, a person must be a duly authorized officer, manager or partner of such stockholder or authorized by a writing executed by such stockholder (or a reliable reproduction or electronic transmission of the writing) delivered to the corporation prior to the making of such nomination or proposal at such meeting by such stockholder stating that such person is authorized to act for such stockholder as proxy at the meeting of stockholders.

(2) For purposes of this Section 2.9, a "public announcement" shall mean disclosure in a press release reported by the Dow Jones News Service, Associated Press or a comparable national news service or in a document publicly filed by the corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Sections 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act. For purposes of Section 2.9(A)(2)(iv), shares shall be treated as "beneficially owned" by a person if the person beneficially owns such shares, directly or indirectly, for purposes of Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and Regulations 13D and 13G thereunder or has or shares pursuant to any agreement, arrangement or understanding (whether or not in writing): (i) the right to acquire such shares (whether such right is exercisable immediately or only after the passage of time or the fulfillment of a condition or both), (ii) the right to vote such shares, alone or in concert with others or (iii) investment power with respect to such shares, including the power to dispose of, or to direct the disposition of, such shares.

Section 2.10 The holders of a majority of the stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote at a meeting of the stockholders, present in person or deemed to be present or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum at any such meeting, except as otherwise provided by applicable law or by the certificate of incorporation. If, however, such quorum shall not be present, deemed to be present or represented at any meeting of the stockholders, the stockholders entitled to vote thereat, present in person, deemed to be present or represented by proxy, shall have power to adjourn the meeting from time to time, without notice other than announcement at the meeting, until a quorum shall be present, deemed to be present or represented. At such adjourned meeting at which a quorum shall be present, deemed to be present or represented any business may be transacted which might have been transacted at the meeting as originally notified. If the adjournment is for more than thirty days, or if after the adjournment a new record date is fixed for the adjourned meeting, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to each stockholder of record entitled to vote at the meeting. If a quorum initially is present at any meeting of stockholders, the stockholders may continue to transact business until adjournment, notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough stockholders to leave less than a quorum.

Section 2.11 When a quorum is present or deemed to be present at any meeting, the vote of the holders of a majority of the stock having voting power, present in person, deemed to be present or represented by proxy, shall decide any question brought before such meeting, unless the question is one upon which by express provision of applicable law, the certificate of incorporation or these by- laws, a different vote is required, in which case such express provision shall govern and control the decision of such question.

Section 2.12 Unless otherwise provided in the certificate of incorporation, or in the case of any series of the corporation's Preferred Stock in the resolution of the board of directors creating such series, each stockholder shall at every meeting of the stockholders be entitled to one vote in person or by proxy for each share of the capital stock having voting power held by such stockholder, but no proxy shall be voted on after three years from its date, unless the proxy provides for a longer period.

Section 2.13 If authorized by the board of directors in accordance with these by- laws and applicable law, stockholders and proxyholders not physically present at a meeting of stockholders may, by means of remote communication, (1) participate in a meeting of stockholders and (2) be deemed present in person and vote at a meeting of the stockholders, whether such meeting is to be held at a designated place or solely by means of remote communication, provided that (i) the corporation shall implement reasonable measures to verify that each person deemed present and permitted to vote at the meeting by means of remote communication is a stockholder or proxyholder, (ii) the corporation shall implement reasonable measures to provide such stockholders and proxyholders a reasonable opportunity to participate in the meeting and to vote on matters submitted to the stockholders, including an opportunity to read or hear the proceedings of the meeting substantially concurrently with such proceedings, and (iii) if any stockholder or proxyholder votes or takes other action at the meeting by means of remote communication, a record of such vote or other action shall be maintained by the corporation.

Section 2.14 Any action required or permitted to be taken by the stockholders of the corporation must be taken at a duly called and held annual or special meeting of the stockholders of the corporation and the power of stockholders to consent in writing, without a meeting, to the taking of any action is specifically denied.

## ARTICLE III Directors

Section 3.1 The number of directors which shall constitute the whole board shall be not fewer than three nor more than fifteen. Within the limits above specified, the number of directors shall be determined by resolution of the board of directors. The directors shall be elected for terms of office as provided in the corporation's certificate of incorporation. Directors need not be stockholders.

Section 3.2 Each director to be elected by stockholders shall be elected by the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast at any meeting for the election of directors at which a quorum is present; provided, however, that if the board of directors determines that the number of nominees exceeds the number of directors to be elected at such meeting (a "Contested Election") by the date that is ten days prior to the date the corporation first files its definitive proxy statement (regardless of whether or not thereafter revised or supplemented) with the Securities and Exchange Commission, each of the directors to be elected at such meeting shall be elected by a plurality of the votes cast at any meeting for the election of directors at which a quorum is present. For purposes of this Section 3.2, a "majority of the votes cast" shall mean that the number of votes cast "for" a director's election exceeds the number of votes cast "against" that director's election. In a Contested Election, stockholders will be entitled to cast votes "for", or to "withhold" votes from, the election of directors but shall not be entitled to cast any other vote with respect to such election of directors.

Section 3.3 Vacancies on the board of directors resulting from the death, resignation or removal of a director or directors, and newly created directorships resulting from any increases in the authorized number of directors, shall be filled, and any director so chosen shall hold office, in each case as provided in the corporation's certificate of incorporation.

Section 3.4 The business of the corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of its board of directors, which may exercise all such powers of the corporation and do all such lawful acts and things as are not by applicable law or by the certificate of incorporation or by these by- laws directed or required to be exercised or done by the stockholders.

## **Meetings of the Board of Directors**

Section 3.5 The board of directors of the corporation may hold meetings, both regular and special, either within or without the State of Delaware. Section 3.6 The first meeting of each newly elected board of directors shall be held immediately following the adjournment of the annual meeting of the stockholders and no notice of such meeting shall be necessary to the newly elected directors in order legally to constitute the meeting, provided a quorum shall be present. In the event such meeting is not held at such time and place, the meeting may be held at such time and place as shall be specified in a notice given as hereinafter provided for special meetings of the board of directors, or as shall be specified in a written waiver signed by all of the directors.

Section 3.7 Regular meetings of the board of directors may be held without notice at such time and at such place as shall from time to time be determined by the board.

Section 3.8 Special meetings of the board may be called by the chairman of the board of directors or the president and shall be called by the president or secretary on the written request of two directors. Notice of each such meeting shall be given in accordance with Section 4.2 of these by-laws. Section 3.9 At all meetings of the board a majority of the then duly elected directors shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business and the act of a majority of the directors present at any meeting at which there is a quorum shall be the act of the board of directors, except as may be otherwise specifically provided by applicable law or by the certificate of incorporation. If a quorum shall not be present at any meeting of the board of directors the directors present thereat may adjourn the meeting from time to time, without notice other than announcement at the meeting, until a quorum shall be present.

Section 3.10 Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation or these by- laws, any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the board of directors or of any committee thereof may be taken without a meeting, if all members of the board or committee, as the case may be, consent thereto in writing or by electronic transmission, and the writing or writings or electronic transmission or transmissions are filed with the minutes of proceedings of the board or committee. Such filing shall be in paper form if the minutes are maintained in paper form and shall be in electronic form if the minutes are maintained in electronic form.

#### **Committees of Directors**

Section 3.11 The board of directors may, by resolution passed by a majority of the whole board, designate one or more committees, each committee to consist of one or more of the directors of the corporation. The board may designate one or more directors as alternate members of any committee, who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of the committee. In the absence or disqualification of a member of a committee, the member or members thereof present at any meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not the member or members present constitute a quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the board of directors to act at the meeting in the place of any such absent or disqualified member. Any such committee, to the extent provided in the resolution of the board of directors, shall have and may exercise all the powers and authority of the board of directors with respect to the business and affairs of the corporation, and may authorize the seal of the corporation to be affixed to all papers which may require it; but no such committee shall have the power or authority in reference to amending the certificate of incorporation, adopting an agreement of merger or consolidation, recommending to the stockholders the sale, lease or exchange of all or substantially all of the corporation's property and assets, recommending to the stockholders a dissolution of the corporation or a revocation of a dissolution, or amending the by- laws of the corporation; and, unless the resolution or the certificate of incorporation expressly so provide, no such committee shall have the power or authority to declare a dividend, to authorize the issuance of stock or to adopt a certificate of ownership and merger. Such committee or committees shall have such name or names as may be determined from time to time by resolution adopted by the board of directors. Section 3.12 Members of the board of directors of the corporation or any committee thereof may participate in a meeting of the board or committee by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other, and such participation shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

#### The Chairman of the Board

Section 3.13 The board of directors shall elect a chairman of the board of directors from among its members. The chairman of the board of directors shall preside at meetings of the board of directors and shall perform such other duties and hold such other titles as may be prescribed from time to time by the board of directors.

#### **Compensation of Directors**

Section 3.14 Unless otherwise restricted by the certificate of incorporation, the board of directors shall have the authority to fix the compensation of directors. The directors may be paid their expenses, if any, of attendance at each meeting of the board of directors and may be paid a fixed sum for attendance at each meeting of the board of directors or a stated salary as director. No such payment shall preclude any director from serving the corporation in any other capacity and receiving compensation therefor. Members of special or standing committees may be allowed like compensation for attending committee meetings.

# ARTICLE IV

#### **Notices**

Section 4.1 Whenever, under the provisions of the statutes or of the certificate of incorporation or of these by- laws, notice is required to be given to any director or stockholder, it shall not be construed to mean personal notice, but such notice may be given in writing, by mail, addressed to such director or stockholder, at his address as it appears on the records of the corporation, with postage thereon prepaid, and such notice shall be deemed to be given at the time when the same shall be deposited in the United States mail. Notice to directors may also be given by telegram.

**Section 4.2** Whenever, under applicable law or the provisions of the certificate of incorporation or of these by- laws, notice is required to be given to any director, such notice may be given personally or by telephone, mail, telecopy, telegraph, electronic transmission or other form of recorded communication. If mailed, such notice shall be addressed to such director at such director's residence or usual place of business and shall be deposited in the United States mail at least five days before the day on which the meeting is to be held. Notice given by any other permitted means shall be given at least 24 hours prior to the time set for the meeting.

Section 4.3 Whenever any notice is required to be given under applicable law or the provisions of the certificate of incorporation or of these by-laws, a waiver thereof in writing, signed by the person or persons entitled to said notice, whether before or after the time stated therein, shall be deemed equivalent thereto.

#### ARTICLE V Officers

Section 5.1 The officers of the corporation shall be chosen by the board of directors and shall be a president, a secretary and a treasurer. The function of chief executive officer and chief financial officer of the corporation shall be discharged by such officer or officers as the board of directors may from time to time designate. The board of directors may appoint such other officers as it shall deem necessary who shall hold their offices for such terms and shall exercise such powers and perform such duties as shall be determined from time to time by the board. Any number of offices may be held by the same person, unless the certificate of incorporation or these by- laws otherwise provide. The board of directors may also designate persons as officers of divisions of the corporation, but such persons shall not be officers of the corporation unless so specified.

Section 5.2 The board of directors at its first meeting after each annual meeting of stockholders shall choose a president, a secretary and a treasurer and shall designate the officer or officers who shall discharge the functions of chief executive officer and chief financial officer.

Section 5.3 Each officer of the corporation shall hold office until such person's successor is chosen and qualified or until such person's earlier death, resignation or removal. Any officer elected or appointed by the board of directors may be removed at any time by the affirmative vote of a majority of the board of directors. Any vacancy occurring in any office of the corporation shall be filled by the board of directors.

#### The President

Section 5.4 The president shall have the general powers and duties of supervision and management of the business and affairs of the corporation and shall see that all orders and resolutions of the board of directors are carried into effect. The president shall exercise such authority and perform such duties as are customarily incident to the office of the president and shall perform such other duties and hold such other titles as may from time to time be prescribed by the board of directors or these by- laws.

#### The Secretary

Section 5.5 The secretary shall attend all meetings of the board of directors and all meetings of the stockholders and record all the proceedings of the meetings of the corporation and of the board of directors in a book to be kept for that purpose and shall perform like duties for the standing committees when required. The secretary shall give, or cause to be given, notice of all meetings of the stockholders and of the board of directors or any committee thereof required to be given by these by- laws or by applicable law, and shall perform such other duties as may from time to time be prescribed by the board of directors, the president or any other supervising officer of the secretary or these by- laws. The secretary shall have custody of the corporate seal of the corporation and shall have authority to affix the same to any instrument requiring it and when so affixed, it may be attested by the secretary's signature. The board of directors may give general authority to any other officer to affix the seal of the corporation and to attest the affixing by such officer's signature.

#### The Treasurer

Section 5.6 The treasurer shall have the custody of the corporate funds and securities and shall keep full and accurate accounts of receipts and disbursements in books belonging to the corporation and shall deposit all moneys and other valuable effects in the name and to the credit of the corporation in such depositories as may be designated by the board of directors. The treasurer shall disburse the funds of the corporation as may be ordered by the board of directors, taking proper vouchers for such disbursements. The treasurer shall perform such other duties as may be prescribed from time to time by the board of directors, the president or any other supervising officer of the treasurer or these by- laws. If required by the board of directors, the treasurer shall give the corporation a bond in such sum and with such surety or sureties as shall be satisfactory to the board of directors for the faithful performance of the duties of the office of the treasurer and for the restoration to the corporation, in case of the treasurer's death, resignation, retirement or removal from office, of all books, papers, vouchers, money and other property of whatever kind in the treasurer's possession or under the treasurer's control belonging to the corporation.

## ARTICLE VI Certificates of Stock

Section 6.1 Shares of the corporation's stock may be certificated or uncertificated in accordance with the DGCL. The issue of shares in uncertificated form shall not affect shares represented by a certificate until the certificate is surrendered to the corporation. Every holder of stock in the corporation represented by certificates shall be entitled to have a certificate, signed by, or in the name of the corporation by the chairman of the board of directors or the president or any other person authorized by the DGCL to sign, and by the treasurer or the secretary or any other person authorized by the DGCL to sign, certifying the number of shares owned by such holder in the corporation. The powers, designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights of each class of stock or series thereof and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions of such preferences and/or rights shall be set forth in full or summarized on the face or back of any such certificates which the corporation may issue to represent such class or series of stock, provided that, except as otherwise provided in Section 202 of the DGCL, in lieu of the foregoing requirements, there may be set forth on the face or back of any such certificate which the corporation may issue to represent such class or series of stock, a statement that the corporation will furnish without charge to each stockholder who so requests the powers, designations, preferences and relative, participating, optional or other special rights of each class of stock or series thereof and the qualifications, limitations or restrictions of such preferences and/or rights.

**Section 6.2** Any or all of the signatures on a certificate may be facsimile. In case any officer, transfer agent or registrar who has signed or whose facsimile signature has been placed upon a certificate shall have ceased to be such officer, transfer agent or registrar before such certificate is issued, it may be issued by the corporation with the same effect as if such person were such officer, transfer agent or registrar at the date of issue. **Section 6.3** Subject to the foregoing Sections 6.1 and 6.2, certificates for stock of the corporation shall be in such form as the board of directors may from time to time prescribe.

Section 6.4 The board of directors may direct a new certificate or certificates or uncertificated shares to be issued in place of any certificate or certificates theretofore issued by the corporation alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the person claiming the certificate of stock to be lost, stolen or destroyed. When authorizing such issue of a new certificate or certificates or uncertificated shares, the board of directors may, in its discretion and as a condition precedent to the issuance thereof, require the owner of such alleged lost, stolen or destroyed certificate or certificates, or such owner's legal representative, to give the corporation a bond in such sum as it may direct as indemnity against any claim that may be made against the corporation with respect to the certificate alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed.

#### **Transfers of Stock**

**Section 6.5** Upon surrender to the corporation or the transfer agent of the corporation of a certificate for shares duly endorsed or accompanied by proper evidence of succession, assignment or authority to transfer, it shall be the duty of the corporation to issue a new certificate to the person entitled thereto, cancel the old certificate and record the transaction upon its books. Uncertificated shares shall be transferred upon the receipt of proper transfer instructions from the registered owner of such uncertificated shares.

#### **Fixing Record Date**

Section 6.6 In order that the corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at any meeting of stockholders or any adjournment thereof, or entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights, or entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of stock or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the board of directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the board of directors, and which record date: (1) in the case of a determination of stockholders entitled to vote at any meeting of the stockholders or any adjournment thereof, shall not be more than sixty nor less than ten days before the date of such meeting, and (2) in the case of any other action, shall not be more than sixty days prior to such other action. A determination of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting; provided, however, that the board of directors may fix a new record date for the adjourned meeting.

#### **Registered Stockholders**

**Section 6.7** The corporation shall be entitled to recognize the exclusive right of a person registered on its books as the owner of shares to receive dividends and to vote as such owner, and shall not be bound to recognize any equitable or other claim to or interest in such share or shares on the part of any other person, whether or not it shall have express or other notice thereof, except as otherwise provided by applicable law.

#### ARTICLE VII

#### Indemnification

Section 7.1 The corporation shall indemnify, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer or employee of the corporation or, while a director, officer or employee is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, penalties, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably

believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the person's conduct was unlawful; provided, however, that, except as provided in Section 7.6 with respect to proceedings to enforce rights to indemnification or advancement of expenses, the corporation shall indemnify any such person in connection with an action, suit or proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person only if such action, suit or proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized or ratified by the board of directors. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe the person's conduct was unlawful.

Section 7.2 The corporation shall indemnify, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that the person is or was a director, officer or employee of the corporation, or while a director, officer or employee is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if the person acted in good faith and in a manner the person reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and except that no such indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery of Delaware or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application, that despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which such Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

Section 7.3 To the extent that a director or officer of the corporation shall be successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding referred to in Sections 7.1 and 7.2 of this Article, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, such person shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection therewith.

Section 7.4 Any indemnification under Sections 7.1 and 7.2 of this Article (unless ordered by a court or required pursuant to Section 7.3) shall be made by the corporation only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination that indemnification of the director, officer or employee is proper in the circumstances because the person has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in said Sections 7.1 and 7.2. Such determination shall be made (1) by a majority vote of the directors who are not parties to such action, suit or proceeding, even if less than a quorum; (2) by a committee of such directors designated by majority vote of such directors, even if less than a quorum, (3) if there are no such directors, or if such directors so direct, by independent legal counsel in a written opinion, or (4) by the stockholders.

To receive indemnification under this Article, a director, officer or employee shall submit to the corporation a written request, which shall include documentation or information which is necessary to determine whether indemnification is payable under this Article and which is reasonably available to the director, officer or employee. Upon receipt by the corporation of such a written request, a determination regarding whether indemnification is payable under this Article shall be made, based upon the facts known at the time. All such indemnification shall be paid in full within 60 days after the corporation receives the director's, officer's or employee's written request therefor, unless a determination is made that the claims giving rise to the director's, officer's or employee's request are not payable under this Article.

Section 7.5 Expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by a director or officer in defending a civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding shall be paid by the corporation in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such director or officer to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined, in a final, nonappealable adjudication, that such person is not entitled to be indemnified by the corporation as authorized in this Article.

Section 7.6 If a claim under Section 7.1 or 7.2 of this Article is not paid in full by the corporation within 60 days after a written request has been received by the corporation, except in the case of a claim for an advancement of expenses, in which case the applicable period shall be 20 days, the director, officer or employee may at any time thereafter bring suit against the corporation in a court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Delaware to recover the unpaid amount of the claim. If successful in whole or in part in any such suit, or in a suit brought by the corporation to recover an advancement of expenses pursuant to the terms of an undertaking, the director, officer or employee shall be entitled to be paid also the expense of prosecuting or defending such suit.

Section 7.7 The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, the other sections of this Article shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any provision of the certificate of incorporation or any by- law, agreement, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action in such person's official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office.

Section 7.8 The board of directors may authorize the corporation, by a vote of a majority of the full board, to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under the provisions of this Article.

Section 7.9 For purposes of this Article, references to "the corporation" shall include, in addition to the resulting corporation, any constituent corporation (including any constituent of a constituent) absorbed in a consolidation or merger which, if its separate existence had continued, would have had the power and authority to indemnify its directors, officers and employees, so

that any person who is or was a director, officer or employee of such constituent corporation, or is or was serving at the request of such constituent corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, shall stand in the same position under the provisions of this Article with respect to the resulting or surviving corporation as such person would have with respect to such constituent corporation if its separate existence had continued.

Section 7.10 For purposes of this Article, references to "other enterprises" shall include employee benefit plans; references to "fines" shall include any excise taxes assessed on a person with respect to an employee benefit plan; and references to "serving at the request of the corporation" shall include any service as a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation which imposes duties on, or involves services by, such director, officer, employee, or agent with respect to an employee benefit plan, its participants or beneficiaries; and a person who acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in the interest of the participants and beneficiaries of an employee benefit plan shall be deemed to have acted in a manner "not opposed to the best interests of the corporation" as referred to in this Article.

Section 7.11 In addition to any rights granted pursuant to this Article, the corporation may, to the extent authorized from time to time by the board of directors, grant rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses to any employee or agent of the corporation to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law.

Section 7.12 The rights conferred upon directors and officers in this Article shall be contract rights that shall vest at the time a person becomes a director or officer and that shall continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director or officer and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person. Any amendment, alteration or repeal of this Article that adversely affects any right of a director or officer or such person's successors shall be prospective only and shall not limit or eliminate any such right with respect to any proceeding involving any occurrence or alleged occurrence of any action or omission to act that took place prior to such amendment, alteration or repeal.

Section 7.13 The corporation shall not be liable to indemnify any person under this Article for any amounts paid in settlement of any action or claim effected without the corporation's written consent, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld, or for any judicial award if the corporation was not given a reasonable and timely opportunity, at its expense, to participate in the defense of such action.

Section 7.14 In the event of payment under this Article, the corporation shall be subrogated to the extent of such payment to all of the rights of recovery of the director, officer or employee, who shall execute all papers required and shall do everything that may be necessary to secure such rights, including the execution of such documents necessary to enable the corporation effectively to bring suit to enforce such rights.

## ARTICLE VIII Conflict of Interests

Section 8.1 No contract or transaction between the corporation and one or more of its directors or officers, or between the corporation and any other corporation, partnership, association, or other organization in which one or more of its directors or officers are directors or officers, or have a financial interest, shall be void or voidable solely for this reason, or solely because the director or officer is present at or participates in the meeting of the board or committee thereof which authorizes the contract or transaction, or solely because his or their votes are counted for such purpose, if:

(i) The material facts as to his relationship or interest and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or are known to the board of directors or the committee, and the board or committee in good faith authorizes the contract or transaction by the affirmative vote of a majority of the disinterested directors, even though the disinterested directors be less than a quorum; or

(ii) The material facts as to his relationship interest and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or are known to the stockholders entitled to vote thereon, and the contract or transaction is specifically approved in good faith by vote of the stockholders; or

(iii) The contract or transaction is fair as to the corporation as of the time it is authorized, approved or ratified, by the board of directors, a committee thereof, or the stockholders.

**Section 8.2** Common or interested directors may be counted in determining the presence of a quorum at a meeting of the board of directors or of a committee which authorizes the contract or transaction.

# ARTICLE IX General Provisions Dividends

Section 9.1 Dividends upon the capital stock of the corporation, subject to the provisions of the certificate of incorporation, if any, may be declared by the board of directors at any regular or special meeting, pursuant to applicable law. Dividends may be paid in cash, in property, or in shares of the capital stock, subject to the provisions of the certificate of incorporation.

**Section 9.2** Before payment of any dividend, there may be set aside out of any funds of the corporation available for dividends such sum or sums as the directors from time to time, in their absolute discretion, think proper as a reserve or reserves to meet contingencies, or for equalizing dividends, or for repairing or maintaining any property of the corporation, or for such other purpose as the directors shall think conducive to the interest of the corporation, and the directors may modify or abolish any such reserve in the manner in which it was created.

#### **Annual Statement**

Section 9.3 The board of directors shall present at each annual meeting, and at any special meeting of the stockholders when called for by vote of the stockholders, a full and clear statement of the business and condition of the corporation.

#### Checks

Section 9.4 All checks or demands for money and notes of the corporation shall be signed by such officer or officers or such other person or persons as the board of directors may from time to time designate.

#### **Fiscal Year**

**Section 9.5** The fiscal year of the corporation shall commence January 1 and end December 31 unless and until the board of directors shall adopt a different fiscal year by resolution duly adopted by it.

#### Seal

Section 9.6 The corporate seal shall have inscribed thereon the name of the corporation, the year of its organization and the words "Corporate Seal, Delaware." The seal may be used by causing it or a facsimile thereof to be impressed or affixed or reproduced or otherwise.

# ARTICLE X

#### **Amendments**

Section 10.1 These by- laws may be altered, amended or repealed or new by- laws may be adopted by the stockholders or by the board of directors, at any regular meeting of the stockholders or of the board of directors or at any special meeting of the stockholders or of the board of directors if notice of such alteration, amendment, repeal or adoption of new by- laws be contained in the notice of such regular or special meeting.

Exhibit 10.14.1

#### FIRST AMENDMENT TO "CHANGE IN CONTROL" AGREEMENT

This Amendment (the "Amendment") is made and entered into as of this 5th day of December, 2008 by and between Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., a
Delaware corporation (the "Company"), and (the "Executive") as an amendment to the "Change in Control" Agreement between the
Company and the Executive, dated as of (the "Agreement"). This Amendment shall be effective January 1, 2009.
"(e) In the event of the termination of Executive's employment as defined in Section 2 hereof, the Company shall pay to Executive (i) any unpaid
salary or other compensation of any kind earned with respect to any period prior to Executive's termination (including a proportionate share of any
bonus for a part of a year in which the termination, as defined in Section 2 hereof, occurs), which shall be paid at the same time such amounts would
have been payable had Executive continued in employment with the Company, and (ii) a lump sum cash payment for accumulated but unused
vacation earned through Executive's termination, payable as soon as it is reasonably practicable, but in no event later than seven days after the date of
such termination."

2. Section 4(b) of the Agreement is amended by deleting the fourth sentence therein, and inserting the following sentence in lieu thereof: "Any Gross- Up Payment, as determined pursuant to this Section 4, shall be paid by the Company to Executive within five days after the receipt by the Company and Executive of the Accounting Firm's determination, but in no event later than the last day of the calendar year immediately following the calendar year in which the related tax is remitted to the applicable taxing authority."

# "15. <u>Section 409A</u>.

- (a) This Agreement is intended to comply with the requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), and shall be interpreted and construed consistently with such intent. The payments to Executive pursuant to Section 3 of this Agreement are further intended to be exempt from Section 409A of the Code to the maximum extent possible, under either the separation pay exemption pursuant to Treasury regulation §1.409A- 1(b)(9)(iii) or as short- term deferrals pursuant to Treasury regulation §1.409A- 1(b)(4). In the event the terms of this Agreement would subject Executive to taxes or penalties under Section 409A of the Code ("409A Penalties"), the Company and Executive shall cooperate diligently to amend the terms of the Agreement to avoid such 409A Penalties, to the extent possible, provided that the Company shall not be responsible for any 409A Penalties that cannot be avoided.
- (b) To the extent any amounts under this Agreement are payable by reference to Executive's "termination of employment," such term shall be deemed to refer to Executive's "separation from service," within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code.
- (c) If Executive is entitled to a severance allowance payment pursuant to Section 3 hereof due to the termination of Executive's employment following a Change in Control that does not constitute a "change in control event," within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code, then Executive shall continue to be entitled to such severance allowance payment, but such severance allowance payment shall not be paid in a lump sum payment, but instead shall be paid in equal installments on the Company's regularly scheduled payroll dates over the 24- month period beginning with the first payroll date occurring after the date of the Executive's termination.
- (d) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, if Executive is a "specified employee," as defined in Section 409A of the Code, as of the date of Executive's separation from service, then to the extent any amount payable under this Agreement (i) constitutes the payment of nonqualified deferred compensation, within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code, (ii) is payable upon Executive's separation from service and (iii) under the terms of this Agreement would be payable prior to the sixmonth anniversary of Executive's separation from service, such payment shall be delayed until the earlier to occur of (A) the sixmonth anniversary of the separation from service or (B) the date of Executive's death.
- (e) Any reimbursement or advancement payable to Executive pursuant to this Agreement shall be conditioned on the submission by Executive of all expense reports reasonably required by the Company under any applicable expense reimbursement policy, and shall be paid to Executive within 30 days following receipt of such expense reports, but in no event later than the last day of the calendar year following the calendar year in which Executive incurred the reimbursable expense. Any amount of expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in- kind benefit provided, during a calendar year shall not affect the amount of expenses eligible for reimbursement, or in- kind benefit to be provided, during any other calendar year. The right to reimbursement or in- kind benefit pursuant to this Agreement shall not be subject to liquidation or exchange for any other benefit."

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused this Amendment to be signed by its duly authorized representative and the Exc	ecutive has signe	ed
this Amendment as of the day and year first above written.		

Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.

By:

Name:

Walter D. Bay Vice President, General Counsel & Secretary Title:

Executive

Page 3 of 3

# ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & Co. SUPPLEMENTAL SAVINGS and THRIFT PLAN As Amended and Restated Effective January 1, 2008

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
Article 1 Introduction		1
1.1.	Purpose of Plan	1
1.2.	Status of Plan	1
Article 2 Definitions		1
2.1.	"Accounts"	1
2.2.	"Board"	1
2.3.	"Cause"	1
2.4.	"Change of Control"	1
2.5.	"Code"	2
2.6.	"Company"	2
2.7.	"Compensation"	2
2.8.	"Effective Date"	2
2.9.	"Elective Deferral"	2
2.10.	"Eligible Employee"	2
2.11.	"Employer"	2
2.12.	"ERISA"	2
2.13.	"Funding Trust"	3
2.14.	"Funding Trustee"	3
2.15.	"Gallagher"	3
2.16.	"Hour of Service"	3
2.17.	"Insolvent"	3
2.18	"LTIC Program"	3
2.19.	"Matching Deferral"	3
2.20.	"Participant"	3

2.21.	"Performance Deferral"	3
2.22.	"Plan"	3
2.23.	"Plan Administrator"	3
2.24.	"Plan Year"	3
2.25.	"Qualified Plan"	3
2.26.	"Retirement"	3
2.27.	"Scheduled Distribution Account"	4
2.28.	"Separation from Service"	4
2.29.	"Separation from Service Account"	4
2.30.	"Unforeseeable Emergency"	4
Article 3 Participation		4
3.1.	Commencement of Participation	4
3.2.	Continued Participation	4
Article 4 Elective, Matching and Performan	ce Deferrals	4
4.1.	Elective Deferrals	4
4.2.	Matching Deferrals	6
4.3.	Performance Deferrals	7
Article 5 Accounts		7
5.1.	Accounts	7
5.2.	Investments	8
Article 6 Vesting		8
6.1.	General	8
6.2.	Change of Control	9
6.3.	Retirement, Death or Disability	9
6.4.	Insolvency	9

Article 7 Payments		9
7.1.	Election as to Time and Form of Payment	9
7.2.	Termination of Employment	11
7.3.	Death	11
7.4.	Withdrawal Due to Unforeseeable Emergency	11
7.5.	Restrictive Covenants; Clawback	11
7.6.	Taxes	13
Article 8 Plan Administrator		13
8.1.	Plan Administration and Interpretation	13
8.2.	Powers, Duties, Procedures, Etc.	13
8.3.	Information	13
8.4.	Indemnification of Plan Administrator	13
Article 9 Amendment and Termination		14
9.1.	Amendments	14
9.2.	Termination of Plan	14
9.3.	Existing Rights	14
Article 10 Miscellaneous		14
10.1.	No Funding	14
10.2.	Non- assignability	15
10.3.	Limitation of Participant's Rights	15
10.4.	Participants Bound	15
10.5.	Receipt and Release	15
10.6.	Compliance With Section 409A of Code	15
10.7.	Governing Law	15
10.8.	Headings and Subheadings	16

#### **ARTICLE 1**

#### Introduction

The Company has adopted the Plan to provide a means by which certain employees may elect to defer receipt of portions of their compensation and to provide opportunities for such individuals to save for retirement on the terms and conditions set forth herein.

1.2. Status of Plan

The Plan is intended to be "a plan which is unfunded and is maintained by an employer primarily for the purpose of providing deferred compensation for a select group of management or highly compensated employees" within the meaning of Sections 201(2), 301(a)(3) and 401(a)(1) of ERISA, and is further intended to comply with the requirements of Section 409A of the Code. The Plan shall be interpreted and administered consistently with such intent. The Plan was initially effective January 1, 1999, and is amended and restated, as set forth herein, effective January 1, 2008.

#### **ARTICLE 2**

#### Definitions

- Wherever used herein, the following terms have the meanings set forth below, unless a different meaning is clearly required by the context: 2.1. "Accounts" mean, for each Participant, the Separation from Service Account and Scheduled Distribution Accounts established for his or her benefit under Section 5.1.
- 2.3. "Cause" means a Participant's gross misconduct or a willful and material breach by a Participant of any agreement between an Employer and the Participant; provided that no act or failure to act on the Participant's part shall be deemed "willful" unless done, or omitted to be done, by the Participant not in good faith and without a reasonable belief that the action or omission was in the best interest of the Employer.
- 2.4. "Change of Control" means: (i) any person or group, as defined in Sections 13(d) and 14(d)(2) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is or becomes the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly of securities of Gallagher representing fifty percent (50%) or more of the combined voting power of Gallagher's outstanding securities then entitled to vote for the election of directors; or (ii) during any period of two consecutive years, individuals who at the beginning of such period constitute the Board of Directors of Gallagher (the "Board") and any new directors whose election by the Board or nomination for election by Gallagher's stockholders was approved by at least two- thirds of the directors then still in office who either were directors at the beginning of the period or whose election was previously so approved cease for any reason to constitute at least a majority thereof; or (iii) the stockholders of Gallagher shall approve the sale of all or substantially all of the assets of Gallagher or any merger, consolidation, issuance of securities or purchase of assets, the result of which would be the occurrence of any event described in clause (i) or (ii) above.

- 2.5. "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time. Reference to any section or subsection of the Code includes reference to any comparable or succeeding provisions of any legislation which amends, supplements or replaces such section or subsection.

  2.6. "Company" means Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Illinois), an Illinois corporation, and any successor to all or a substantial portion of its assets or business that assumes the obligations of the Company (with the consent of the Company if it is still in existence).
- 2.7. "Compensation" shall have the meaning set forth in the Qualified Plan (i) increased by the amount of any Elective Deferrals under this Plan; and (ii) determined without regard to the limit applicable to the Qualified Plan under Section 401(a)(17) of the Code.
- 2.9. "Elective Deferral" means the portion of Compensation which is deferred by a Participant under Section 4.1.
- 2.10. "Eligible Employee," with respect to a Plan Year, means an employee of an Employer if (i) the employee has completed sixty (60) days of employment with an Employer prior to the first day of such Plan Year and (ii) either (A) the Company determines, in its sole discretion, that the employee has received or is expected to receive Compensation in the calendar year ending prior to the first day of such Plan Year in an amount equal to or greater than the dollar amount in effect for such Plan Year under Section 401(a)(17) of the Code or (B) the Company, determines, in its sole discretion, and specifies in a written notice to the employee that such employee is otherwise eligible to participate in the Plan for such Plan Year. In addition to the foregoing, an employee who is hired by an Employer after the first day of a Plan Year shall be an "Eligible Employee" with respect to such Plan Year if (1) the employee has completed sixty (60) days of employment with such Employer after such date of hire and (2) either (x) the Company determines, in its sole discretion, that the employee is expected to receive annualized Compensation in such Plan Year in an amount equal to or greater than the annual dollar amount in effect for such Plan Year under Section 401(a)(17) of the Code or (y) the Company, determines, in its sole discretion, and specifies in a written notice to the employee that such employee is otherwise eligible to participate in the Plan for such Plan Year. If an Eligible Employee's actual Compensation is less than the applicable dollar amount prescribed by Section 401(a)(17) of the Code for two consecutive Plan Years, such Eligible Employee will be suspended from making any additional Elective Deferrals under the Plan for each subsequent Plan Year, until the open enrollment period following the Plan Year in which such Eligible Employee's Compensation is not less than the applicable dollar amount.
- 2.11. "Employer" means the Company and each other entity that is affiliated with the Company and adopts the Plan with the Company's consent.
  2.12. "ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time. Reference to any section or subsection of ERISA includes reference to any comparable or succeeding provisions of any legislation that amends, supplements or replaces such section or subsection.

- 2.13. "Funding Trust" means the grantor trust established by the Company to hold assets contributed under the Plan.
- 2.15. "Gallagher" means Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., a Delaware corporation, and any successor to all or a substantial portion of Gallagher's assets or business that assumes the obligations of Gallagher (with Gallagher's consent if it is still in existence).
- 2.16. "Hour of Service" means an Hour of Service as calculated for purposes of the Qualified Plan.
- 2.17. "Insolvent" means either (i) an Employer is unable to pay its debts as they become due, or (ii) the Employer is subject to a pending proceeding as a debtor under the United States Bankruptcy Code.
- 2.18. "LTIC Program" means a long-term incentive compensation program maintained by Gallagher or the Company.
- 2.19. "Matching Deferral" means a contribution by an Employer for the benefit of a Participant who is an Eligible Employee, as described in Section 4.2.
- 2.20. "Participant" means any individual who participates in the Plan in accordance with Article 3.
- 2.21. "Performance Deferral" means a discretionary contribution by an Employer for the benefit of a Participant who is an Eligible Employee, as described in Section 4.3.
- 2.22. "Plan" means the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Supplemental Savings and Thrift Plan as provided herein and as amended from time to time.
- 2.23. "Plan Administrator" means the person, persons or entity designated by the Company to administer the Plan. If no such person or entity is so serving at any time, the Company shall be the Plan Administrator.
- 2.24. "Plan Year" means the 12- month period ending on December 31.
- 2.25. "Qualified Plan" means the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Employees' 401(k) Savings and Thrift Plan, or any successor thereto.
- 2.26. "Retirement" means the retirement of a Participant from employment with an Employer on or after his or her 65th birthday, or as otherwise determined by the Company in its sole discretion, and excluding terminations for Cause and terminations under such other circumstances as shall be specified by the Participant's Employer.

- 2.27. "Scheduled Distribution Account" means a Scheduled Distribution Account established by a Participant pursuant to Section 5.1.
- 2.28. "Separation from Service" shall have the meaning set forth in Treasury regulations promulgated under Section 409A of the Code.
- 2.29. "Separation from Service Account" means the Separation from Service Account established on behalf of a Participant pursuant to Section 5.1.
- 2.30. "Unforeseeable Emergency "means a severe financial hardship of a Participant resulting from an illness or accident of the Participant or the Participant's spouse or dependent (as defined in Section 152(a) of the Code), a loss of the Participant's property due to casualty (including the need to rebuild a home following damage not otherwise covered by insurance), or any other similar extraordinary and unforeseeable circumstance arising as a result of events beyond the control of the Participant, all within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code.

#### **ARTICLE 3**

#### Participation

An Eligible Employee shall become a Participant in the Plan as of the date on which he or she begins to defer compensation in accordance with Section 4.1 or on the date determined by the Plan Administrator with respect to a Matching Deferral under Section 4.2 or a Performance Deferral under Section 4.3.

#### 3.2. Continued Participation

A Participant in the Plan shall continue to be a Participant so long as any amount remains credited to his or her Account.

#### **ARTICLE 4**

Elective, Matching and Performance Deferrals

#### 4.1. Elective Deferrals

(a) Base Salary. An Eligible Employee may elect to defer a percentage or dollar amount of his or her base salary. An Eligible Employee who desires to elect a deferral described in this Section 4.1(a) shall complete and submit to the Plan Administrator a deferral election which shall designate either (A) the percentage of each payment to be deferred in one percent (1%) increments to a maximum of ninety percent (90%) or (B) the whole dollar amount of each payment to be deferred. Elections pursuant to this Section 4.1(a) to defer base salary earned in a Plan Year must be made prior to the first day of such Plan Year; provided that an individual who first becomes an Eligible Employee following the commencement of a Plan Year and who does not at that time participate in any other deferred compensation plan that is aggregated with the Plan under Section 409A of the Code may submit a deferral election within 30 days after the date such individual becomes an Eligible Employee, and such election shall be effective with

respect to compensation earned after the date of such election. An election to defer a percentage or dollar amount of base salary for any Plan Year shall apply for subsequent Plan Years unless changed or revoked by the Participant by submitting a new deferral election with the Plan Administrator on or before the date on which elections are due with respect to such Plan Year.

- (b) Annual Bonuses and Commissions. An Eligible Employee may elect to defer a percentage or dollar amount of his or her annual bonus or commissioned earnings, to the extent payable to the Eligible Employee in cash. An Eligible Employee who desires to elect a deferral described in this Section 4.1(b) shall complete and submit to the Plan Administrator a deferral election which shall designate either (A) the percentage of each payment to be deferred in one percent (1%) increments to a maximum of one hundred percent (100%) or (B) the whole dollar amount of each payment to be deferred. Elections pursuant to this Section 4.1(b) to defer an annual bonus or commissioned earnings earned in a Plan Year must be made prior to the first day of such Plan Year; provided that (i) an election to defer an annual bonus that is considered performance- based compensation within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code may be made as of a date specified by the Plan Administrator that is at least six months prior to the last day of the applicable performance period and (ii) to the extent the election period described in clause (i) is not available, an individual who first becomes an Eligible Employee following the commencement of a Plan Year and who does not at that time participate in any other deferred compensation plan that is aggregated with the Plan under Section 409A of the Code may submit a deferral election within 30 days after the date such individual becomes an Eligible Employee, and such election shall be effective with respect to the portion of the annual bonus or commission earned after the date of such election. An election to defer a percentage or dollar amount of an annual bonus or commission for any Plan Year shall apply for subsequent Plan Years unless changed or revoked by the Participant by submitting a new election with the Plan Administrator on or before the date on which elections are due with respect to such Plan Year. The annual bonuses that are subject to a bonus deferral election under this Section 4.1(b) shall include all annual, production and performance-based bonuses, but not other types of bonuses, such as sign- on, retention and educational bonuses.
- (c) Restricted Stock Awards. An Eligible Employee who has been granted (or is to be granted) a restricted stock unit award with respect to the common stock of Gallagher ("Gallagher Common Stock") as part of, or in lieu, of an annual bonus award or an award under an LTIC Program, may elect to defer the receipt of the shares of Gallagher Common Stock issuable upon the vesting of such award (a "Share Deferral"). An Eligible Employee who desires to elect a Share Deferral shall complete and submit to the Plan Administrator a deferral election which shall designate the percentage of the award to be deferred in one percent (1%) increments to a maximum of one hundred percent (100%). Share Deferral elections must be made on or prior to the date determined by the Plan Administrator that is not later than 30 days after the date on which the applicable restricted stock unit award is granted or 12 months prior to the date on which such award is first scheduled to vest. In his or her Share Deferral election, a Participant may elect whether restricted stock units, upon vesting, shall remain credited to the Participant's Account as units representing shares of Gallagher Common Stock or whether such restricted stock units shall be converted to other investment options available under the Plan; provided, however, that the Plan Administrator in its sole discretion may restrict the conversion of any Account from or into units representing Gallagher Common Stock. A Participant's Account shall be credited with dividend equivalents pursuant to Section 5.2.

- (d) Long- Term Incentive Compensation Program- Cash Awards. An Eligible Employee who has been granted (or is to be granted) a cash-based award under an LTIC Program may elect to defer the receipt of the amount payable pursuant to such award by completing and submitting to the Plan Administrator a deferral election which shall designate either (A) the percentage of the award to be deferred in one percent (1%) increments to a maximum of one hundred percent (100%) or (B) a percentage of the award to be deferred in one percent (1%) increments, but only to the extent the award exceeds a specified dollar amount. Such deferral elections must be made on or prior to the date determined by the Plan Administrator that is not later than 30 days after the date on which the applicable award is granted or 12 months prior to the date on which such award is first scheduled to vest; provided that an election to defer an award that is considered performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code may be made as of a date specified by the Plan Administrator that is at least six months prior to the last day of the applicable performance period. An election to defer a percentage or dollar amount of an award under this Section 4.1(d) for any Plan Year shall apply only to the award for which such election is made and shall not apply to subsequent awards.
- (e) Suspension of Deferrals. Any election pursuant to this Section 4.1 shall be irrevocable from and after the deadline for such election provided that a deferral election may be terminated, or the amount of the deferral may be reduced, after such deadline in the event of (and consistent with) an Unforeseeable Emergency, as determined by the Plan Administrator.
- (a) Not later than the date required by law for matching contributions under the Qualified Plan (or any later date as of which the need for a contribution hereunder is determined), each Employer shall credit a Matching Deferral to the Account of each Eligible Employee who is employed by such Employer on the last day of the Plan Year or who terminated employment during such Plan Year by reason of death, total and permanent disability (as determined by the Plan Administrator), Retirement, or for any reason other than Cause during the 12- month period immediately following a Change of Control, to the extent described in Section 4.2(b).
- (b) For each Plan Year beginning on or after January 1, 2006, the Matching Deferral for each Eligible Employee shall be equal to the excess of (i) 100% of his or her Elective Deferrals under Sections 4.1(a) and 4.1(b) of the Plan for such Plan Year but taking into account only Elective Deferrals which in the aggregate do not exceed 5% of such Eligible Employee's Compensation for such Plan Year, minus (ii) the maximum amount of matching contributions the Eligible Employee could have received under the Qualified Plan for such Plan Year if he or she had elected to defer the maximum amount permitted under such plan for the full Plan Year; provided, however, that in no event shall such Matching Deferral exceed 100% of the amount of such Eligible Employee's Elective Deferrals under Sections 4.1(a) and 4.1(b) of the Plan for such Plan Year.

Any Eligible Employee may also receive a Performance Deferral in an amount to be determined by the Employer in its sole discretion. All determinations by the Employer with regard to the amount or timing of or the eligibility for a Performance Deferral shall be final.

#### **ARTICLE 5**

#### Accounts

- (a) The Plan Administrator shall establish deferral Accounts for each Participant reflecting the Elective Deferrals, Matching Deferrals and Performance Deferrals made for the Participant's benefit together with any adjustments for income, gain or loss and any payments from the Accounts. Upon the commencement of an Eligible Employee's participation in the Plan or, if later, January 1, 2008, the Plan Administrator shall establish for the benefit of such Participant a Separation from Service Account, which in accordance with Section 7.1 shall be distributed following the Participant's Separation from Service. In addition, at the time a Participant submits an Elective Deferral election pursuant to Section 4.1 with respect to any Plan Year, the Participant may in his or her discretion establish a Scheduled Distribution Account to which such Elective Deferrals shall be credited and which, in accordance with Section 7.1, shall be distributed in the calendar year designated by the Participant at the time such Scheduled Distribution Account is established. No more than three Scheduled Distribution Accounts shall be maintained on behalf of a Participant at any time; provided that as of the first day of the Plan Year in which the distribution of a Scheduled Distribution Account is scheduled to begin, no further Elective Deferrals shall be credited to such Account and such Account shall be disregarded for purposes of the limit on the number of Scheduled Distribution Accounts that may be maintained at any time.
- (b) At the time a Participant submits an Elective Deferral election with respect to a Plan Year, such Participant shall elect that such Elective Deferrals be credited to such Participant's Separation from Service Account, a Scheduled Distribution Account previously established by such Participant, a new Scheduled Distribution Date at that time established by such Participant, or a combination of such Accounts. If a Participant fails to elect the Account to which any portion of his or her Elective Deferrals shall be credited, such Elective Deferrals shall be credited to the Participant's Separation from Service Account.
- (c) All Matching Deferrals credited to the Account of a Participant pursuant to Section 4.2 shall be credited to such Participant's Separation from Service Account.
- (d) At the time an Employer credits a Performance Deferral to a Participant's Account, the Employer shall specify whether the Performance Deferral shall be credited to such Participant's Separation from Service Account, a Scheduled Distribution Account previously established by the Participant or the Employer, a new Scheduled Distribution Account at that time established by the Employer, or a combination of such Accounts. Alternatively, the Employer may permit Participants to elect the Account to which such Performance Deferrals shall be credited, provided that such election is made (i) not later than 30 days after the date on which

such Performance Deferral is awarded or 12 months prior to the date on which such award is first scheduled to vest or (ii) with respect to a Performance Deferral that is considered performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code, as of a date specified by the Plan Administrator that is at least six months prior to the last day of the applicable performance period.

(e) Elective Deferrals shall be credited to the Account of a Participant as soon as administratively practicable after the Elective Deferrals are withheld from the Participant's Compensation. Matching Deferrals and Performance Deferrals shall be credited to the Account of a Participant as of the later of the date related trust contributions are received by the Funding Trustee or the date the Funding Trustee receives from the Plan Administrator such instructions as the Funding Trustee may reasonably require to allocate the amount received among the asset accounts maintained by the Funding Trustee. The Plan Administrator shall make available to each Participant periodic statements of his or her Account reflecting the income, gain and loss, amounts of deferrals, and payments from such Account.

#### 5.2. Investments

- (a) The assets of the Funding Trust shall be invested in such investments as are designated by the Plan Administrator. The Plan Administrator shall provide each Participant with the opportunity to indicate how each of his or her Accounts is apportioned to the investments designated by the Plan Administrator in one percent (1%) increments. A Participant's preference shall not be binding on the Funding Trustee or Plan Administrator. The Plan Administrator has the authority to direct the investment of all the assets held in the Funding Trust and the Funding Trustee shall invest such assets among the investments designated by the Plan Administrator as it deems appropriate.
- (b) Each investment fund's operating expenses will be netted against such investment fund's return for purposes of measuring the earnings and losses credited to each Participant's Account. Other Plan legal, trustee and administrative expenses will be paid by the Employers.
- (c) To the extent a Participant's Account is credited with units representing shares of Gallagher Common Stock, each such unit shall have a value equal to the fair market value of a share of Common Stock. Upon the payment of a dividend by Gallagher on issued and outstanding shares of Common Stock, an amount equal to such per share dividend amount multiplied by the number of share units credited to each Participant's Account shall be credited to the Account within 10 days after the dividend payment date and shall be deemed invested in an investment fund designated by the Plan Administrator for this purpose.

#### **ARTICLE 6**

Vesting

A Participant shall at all times have a fully vested and nonforfeitable right to all Elective Deferrals and Matching Deferrals credited to his or her Account, adjusted for income, gain and loss attributable thereto. Subject to earlier vesting as provided in

Sections 6.2, 6.3 and 6.4, a Participant shall be or become vested in the portion of his or her Account attributable to Performance Deferrals, adjusted for income, gain and loss attributable thereto, as determined by the Employer at the time the Performance Deferral is made. If the vesting or vested percentage is based on the Participant's "Years of Service," the Participant shall receive credit for a Year of Service for each Plan Year (including Plan Years before the date as of which the Performance Deferral is made and the Effective Date only to the extent determined by the Employer) during which he or she completed at least 1,000 of Hours of Service.

Any unvested portion of a Participant's Account shall become fully vested upon a Change of Control.

6.3. Retirement, Death or Disability

Any unvested portion of a Participant's Account shall become fully vested upon a termination of such Participant's employment by reason of the Participant's Retirement, death or total and permanent disability (as determined by the Plan Administrator).

6.4. Insolvency

Any unvested portion of a Participant's Account shall become fully vested immediately prior to the Employer's becoming Insolvent, in which case the Participant will have the same rights as a general creditor of the Employer with respect to his or her Account balance.

#### **ARTICLE 7**

#### Payments

(a) In the deferral election submitted by an Eligible Employee for the first Plan Year in which such Eligible Employee participates in the Plan (or as otherwise permitted in accordance with Section 7.1(c)), the Eligible Employee shall elect the form in which amounts credited to such Eligible Employee's Separation from Service Account are to be distributed, which may be a single lump sum payment or annual installments over a period of not less than two and not more than 10 years. In addition, in the deferral election submitted by a Participant for each Plan Year in which such Participant makes Elective Deferrals under the Plan, the Participant shall elect that such Elective Deferrals be credited to the Participant's Separation from Service Account, a Scheduled Distribution Account previously established by such Participant, a new Scheduled Distribution Account at that time established by such Participant, or any combination of such Accounts. At the time a Participant establishes a new Scheduled Distribution Account, the Participant shall elect (i) the year in which such Scheduled Distribution Account is to be payable, which must be more than two years after the end of the Plan Year during which Elective Deferrals are first credited to such Account and not later than the year in which the Participant will attain age 70 and (ii) the form in which the amounts credited to such Account are to be distributed, which may be a single lump sum payment or annual installments over a period of not less than two years and not more than 10 years. If a Participant fails to elect the form in which any Account is to be distributed, such Account shall be distributed in a single lump sum payment.

- (b) A Participant who is actively employed by an Employer may change the time at which and/or the form in which any of the Participant's Accounts is to be distributed or commence to be distributed by submitting a new election to the Plan Administrator; provided that (i) such new election is submitted at least one year prior to the date on which such Account was previously scheduled to be distributed or commence to be distributed, (ii) such new election shall not take effect for 12 months after it is submitted to the Plan Administrator and (iii) the distribution subject to such new election is scheduled to be made or commence at least five years later than the date on which such distribution was previously scheduled to have been made or commence and not later than the year in which the Participant will attain age 70.
- (c) In accordance with the transition rule set forth in IRS Notice 2005- 1, Q&A- 19(c), and extended in IRS Notices 2006- 79 and 2007- 86, which permits the time and form of payment of deferred compensation and short- term deferrals, within the meaning of Section 409A, to be changed pursuant to an election made prior to January 1, 2009, each Participant may change the time or form of payment of any Account or of any short- term deferral that is deferred under the Plan by making an election on or before December 31, 2008 in accordance with procedures established by the Plan Administrator, provided that (i) no such change made in 2007 shall cause any amount to be distributed in 2007 or shall apply to any amount that otherwise would be distributable in 2007 and (ii) no such change made in 2008 shall cause any amount to be distributed in 2008 or shall apply to any amount that otherwise would be distributable in 2008.
- (d) Each Participant's Separation from Service Account shall be distributed or commence to be distributed on the six- month anniversary of such Participant's Separation from Service. Each Participant's Scheduled Distribution Account shall be distributed or commence to be distributed on July 1<sup>st</sup> of the year of distribution designated by the Participant at the time such Scheduled Distribution Account is established, or at such later date designated pursuant to Section 7.1(b). Each such account shall be distributed in the form elected by the Participant pursuant to Section 7.1(a), (b) or (c), with annual installments distributed on July 1<sup>st</sup> of each year; provided, however, that if the value of such account is \$25,000 or less at the time that distribution of such account is scheduled to commence in the form of installments, then such account instead shall be paid in the form of a single lump sum payment. If a Participant's Separation from Service Account is payable in installments, the first installment shall be paid on the six- month anniversary of the Participant's Separation from Service, and each subsequent installment shall be paid on July 1<sup>st</sup> of each year in the installment period, beginning with the July 1<sup>st</sup> next following the date of such first installment.
- (e) Amounts credited to a Participant's Account in the form of deferred shares of Gallagher Common Stock shall be distributed in shares of Gallagher Common Stock. All other Distributions from a Participant's Account shall be in cash.

Upon the termination of a Participant's employment, the unvested portion of the Participant's Account (excluding any portion that becomes vested pursuant to Section 6.2, 6.3 or 6.4) shall be forfeited and any related amounts held in the Funding Trust shall be used to satisfy the Employer's obligation to make contributions to the Funding Trust under the Plan.

7.3. Death.

- (a) If a Participant dies prior to the complete distribution of his or her Accounts, the balance of each such Account shall be paid to the Participant's beneficiary or beneficiaries, designated in accordance with Section 7.3(b), in a single lump sum payment within 60 days following the date of the Participant's death.
- (b) A Participant may designate a beneficiary at any time before the Participant's death, in the manner prescribed by the Plan Administrator for that purpose. Subject to the last sentence hereof, a Participant may revoke any beneficiary designation or designate a new beneficiary at any time without the consent of a beneficiary or any other person. If no beneficiary is designated or no designated beneficiary survives the Participant, payment shall be made to the Participant's surviving spouse, or, if none, to the Participant's issue per stirpes, in a single payment. If no spouse or issue survives the Participant, payment shall be made in a single lump sum to the Participant's estate. If a Participant is married, any designation of a beneficiary other than such Participant's spouse shall be effective only if the Participant's spouse consents to such designation in writing.
- 7.4. Withdrawal Due to Unforeseeable Emergency.
- If a Participant requests an immediate payment on account of an Unforeseeable Emergency, the Plan Administrator shall pay to the Participant only that portion, if any, of the vested portion of his or her Account which the Plan Administrator determines is necessary to satisfy the emergency need, including any amounts necessary to pay the federal, state or local income taxes reasonably anticipated to result from the distribution. A Participant requesting an emergency payment shall apply for the payment in writing using a form prescribed by the Plan Administrator for that purpose and shall provide such additional information as the Plan Administrator shall decide. If a Participant elects an immediate payment on account of an Unforeseeable Emergency, such Participant's Elective Deferral election shall be cancelled for the remainder of the Plan Year in which such payment is made.
- (a) If, at any time within the later to occur of (i) ten years after a Participant's Separation from Service; or (ii) two years after the final payment of any installment due to the Participant from a Participant's Accounts, the Participant, in the determination of the management of Gallagher, engages in any activity in competition with any activity of Gallagher, or inimical, contrary or harmful to the interests of Gallagher, including, but not limited to: (1) conduct related to his employment for which either criminal or civil penalties against him may be sought, (2) violation of Gallagher policies, including, without limitation, Gallagher's Insider Trading Policy, (3) directly or indirectly, soliciting, placing, accepting, aiding, counseling or consulting in the renewal, discontinuance or

replacement of any insurance or reinsurance by, or handling self- insurance programs, insurance claims or other insurance administrative functions ("insurance services") for, any existing Gallagher account or any actively solicited prospective account of Gallagher for which he performed any of the foregoing functions during the two- year period immediately preceding such termination or providing any employee benefit brokerage, consulting, or administration services, in the areas of group insurance, defined benefit and defined contribution pension plans, individual life, disability and capital accumulation products, investment advisory services and all other employee benefit areas ("benefit services") Gallagher is involved with, for any existing Gallagher account or any actively solicited prospective account of Gallagher for which he performed any of the foregoing functions during the two- year period immediately preceding such termination or, if the Participant has not terminated employment, the date of the prohibited activity (the term Gallagher account as used in this Section shall be construed broadly to include all users of insurance services or benefit services including commercial and individual consumers, risk managers, carriers, agents and other insurance intermediaries), (4) the rendering of services for any organization which is competitive with Gallagher, (5) employing or recruiting any current or former employee of Gallagher, (6) disclosing or misusing any confidential information or material concerning Gallagher, or (7) participating in a hostile takeover attempt of Gallagher, then all Matching Deferrals and Performance Deferrals in the Participant's Accounts, including any income, gain or loss thereon, shall be forfeited, unless terminated sooner by operation of another term or condition of this Plan, and any payments made from a Participant's Accounts consisting of Matching Deferrals and Performance Deferrals to such Participant, including any income, gain or loss thereon, shall be repaid by the Participant to Gallagher. Repayment of any Matching Deferrals and Performance Deferrals by the Participant shall include interest measured from the date of payments made from the Participant's Accounts at the highest rate allowable under Delaware law.

(b) By participating in the Plan, each Participant acknowledges that the Participant's engaging in activities and behavior in violation of Section 7.5(a) above will result in a loss to Gallagher which cannot reasonably or adequately be compensated in damages in an action at law, that a breach of Section 7.5(a) will result in irreparable and continuing harm to Gallagher and that therefore, in addition to and cumulative with any other remedy which Gallagher may have at law or in equity, Gallagher shall be entitled to injunctive relief for a breach of Section 7.5(a) by the Participant. By participating in the Plan each Participant acknowledges and agrees that the requirement in Section 7.5(a) above that Participant disgorge and pay over to Gallagher any payments received from the Participant's Accounts by such Participant is not a provision for liquidated damages. The Participant agrees to pay any and all costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, incurred by Gallagher in enforcing any breach of any covenant in this Plan.

(c) The provisions of Section 7.5 shall only apply to (i) Matching Deferrals credited to a Participant's Accounts with respect to Elective Deferrals made by the Participant for the 2009 Plan Year and succeeding Plan Years; and (ii) Performance Deferrals first granted and credited to a Participant's Accounts by the Employer in the 2009 Plan Year or succeeding Plan Years.

All deferrals and payments under the Plan shall be subject to all applicable federal, state and local tax withholding requirements.

#### ARTICLE 8

#### Plan Administrator

#### 8.1. Plan Administration and Interpretation

The Plan Administrator shall oversee the administration of the Plan. The Plan Administrator shall have complete control and authority to determine the rights and benefits and all claims, demands and actions arising out of the provisions of the Plan of any Participant, beneficiary, deceased Participant, or other person having or claiming to have any interest under the Plan. The Plan Administrator shall have complete discretion to interpret the Plan and to decide all matters under the Plan. Such interpretation and decision shall be final, conclusive and binding on all Participants and any person claiming under or through any Participant, in the absence of clear and convincing evidence that the Plan Administrator acted arbitrarily and capriciously. Any individual(s) serving as Plan Administrator who is a Participant will not vote or act on any matter relating solely to himself or herself. When making a determination or calculation, the Plan Administrator shall be entitled to rely on information furnished by a Participant, a beneficiary, the Employer or the Funding Trustee. The Plan Administrator shall have the responsibility for complying with any reporting and disclosure requirements of ERISA.

#### 8.2. Powers, Duties, Procedures, Etc.

The Plan Administrator shall have such powers and duties, may adopt such rules and tables, may act in accordance with such procedures, may appoint such officers or agents, may delegate such powers and duties, and shall follow such claims and appeal procedures with respect to the Plan as it may establish.

To enable the Plan Administrator to perform its functions, the Employer shall supply full and timely information to the Plan Administrator on all matters relating to the compensation of Participants, their employment, Retirement, death, termination of employment, and such other pertinent facts as the Plan Administrator may require.

#### 8.4. Indemnification of Plan Administrator

The Employer agrees to indemnify and to defend to the fullest extent permitted by law any of its officer(s) or employee(s) who serve as Plan Administrator (including any such individual who formerly served as Plan Administrator) against all liabilities, damages, costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees and amounts paid in settlement of any claims approved by the Employer) occasioned by any act or omission to act in connection with the Plan, if such act or omission is in good faith.

#### **ARTICLE 9**

#### Amendment and Termination

The Company shall have the right to amend the Plan from time to time, subject to Section 9.3, by an instrument in writing which has been executed on its behalf by a duly authorized officer.

The Plan is strictly a voluntary undertaking on the part of each Employer and shall not be deemed to constitute a contract between the Employer and any Eligible Employee (or any other employee), as consideration for, or an inducement or condition of employment for, the performance of the services by an Eligible Employee (or other employee). The Company reserves the right to terminate the Plan at any time, subject to Section 9.3, by an instrument in writing which has been executed on its behalf by a duly authorized officer. Upon termination, the Company shall continue to maintain the Funding Trust to pay benefits hereunder as they become due as if the Plan had not terminated; provided, however, that if the Plan is terminated in connection with a Change in Control Event, within the meaning of regulations or other guidance promulgated under Section 409A of the Code, Gallagher's Compensation Committee, as constituted immediately prior to such Change in Control Event, may elect, in its sole discretion, to pay out all Accounts to Participants and beneficiaries within 12 months after the occurrence of such Change in Control Event to the extent permitted under Section 409A of the Code. For purposes of the preceding sentence, the Account balance of each Participant who is in the employ of the Employer at the time the Funding Trustee is directed to pay such balance shall become fully vested and nonforfeitable. After Participants and their beneficiaries are paid all Plan benefits to which they are entitled, all remaining assets of the Funding Trust attributable to Participants who terminated employment with the Employer before they were fully vested in their Accounts under Article 6 at that time shall be returned to the Employer.

9.3. Existing Rights

No amendment or termination of the Plan shall adversely affect the rights of any Participant with respect to amounts that have been credited to his or her Account prior to the date of such amendment or termination except as provided in Section 9.2 or to comply with the requirements of applicable law.

#### **ARTICLE 10**

## Miscellaneous

The Plan constitutes a mere promise by the Employer to make payments in accordance with the terms of the Plan and Participants and beneficiaries shall have the status of general unsecured creditors of the Employer. Nothing in the Plan will be construed to give any employee or any other person rights to any specific assets of the Employer or of any other person. In all events, it is the intent of the Employer that the Plan be treated as unfunded for tax purposes and for purposes of Title I of ERISA.

None of the benefits, payments, proceeds or claims of any Participant or beneficiary shall be subject to any claim of any creditor of any Participant or beneficiary and, in particular, the same shall not be subject to attachment or garnishment or other legal process by any creditor of such Participant or beneficiary, nor shall any Participant or beneficiary have any right to alienate, anticipate, commute, pledge, encumber or assign any of the benefits or payments or proceeds which he or she may expect to receive, contingently or otherwise under the Plan.

#### 10.3. Limitation of Participant's Rights

Nothing contained in the Plan shall confer upon any person a right to be employed or to continue in the employ of the Employer, or interfere in any way with the right of the Employer to terminate the employment of a Participant in the Plan at any time, with or without cause.

#### 10.4. Participants Bound

Any action with respect to the Plan taken by the Plan Administrator or the Funding Trustee or any action authorized by or taken at the direction of the Plan Administrator, the Company or the Funding Trustee shall be conclusive upon all Participants and beneficiaries entitled to benefits under the Plan.

#### 10.5. Receipt and Release

Any payment to any Participant or beneficiary in accordance with the provisions of the Plan shall, to the extent thereof, be in full satisfaction of all claims against the Employer, the Plan Administrator and the Funding Trustee under the Plan, and the Plan Administrator may require such Participant or beneficiary, as a condition precedent to such payment, to execute a receipt and release to such effect. If any Participant or beneficiary is determined by the Plan Administrator to be incompetent by reason of physical or mental disability or other legal disability (including minority) to give a valid receipt and release, the Plan Administrator may cause the payment or payments becoming due to such person to be made to another person for his or her benefit without responsibility on the part of the Plan Administrator, the Employer or the Funding Trustee to follow the application of such funds.

#### 10.6. Compliance With Section 409A of Code.

This Plan is intended to comply with the provisions of Section 409A of the Code, and shall be interpreted and construed accordingly, and the timing of all payments under the Plan shall be modified as necessary to comply therewith.

#### 10.7. Governing Law

The Plan shall be construed, administered, and governed in all respects under and by the laws of the State of Illinois. If any provision shall be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, the remaining provisions hereof shall continue to be fully effective.

Headings and subheadings in this Plan are inserted for convenience only and are not to be considered in the construction of the provisions hereof.

# ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & CO. (ILLINOIS)

By:

/s/ Susan E. McGrath Susan E. McGrath Vice President Human Resources

# ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & CO. SEVERANCE PLAN

(effective September 15, 1997,

as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009)

**ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & CO. (ILLINOIS)** previously adopted the **ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & CO. SEVERANCE PLAN** (hereinafter the "Plan"), effective September 15, 1997 for the benefit of eligible employees of the Employer. The Plan is hereby amended and restated, effective January 1, 2009. For purposes of this Plan, "Employer" means Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (the "Company"), each United States affiliate of the Company, and each wholly- owned United States subsidiary of the Company which adopts this Plan with the written consent of the President of the Company.

The Plan is an unfunded welfare benefit plan for purposes of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (hereinafter "ERISA") and a severance pay plan within the meaning of United States Department of Labor regulations section 2510.3- 2(b). The Plan supersedes any prior Employer severance plans, programs or policies covering eligible employees, both formal and informal.

#### 1. PURPOSE OF THE PLAN

The purpose of the Plan is to provide an "eligible employee" (as hereinafter defined) with severance pay for a specified period of time in the event that his/her employment is involuntarily terminated by the Employer for lack of work, rearrangement of work, or reduction in workforce, as determined in the sole discretion of the Company's Vice President & Chief Human Resources Officer. As used herein, the term "Vice President & Chief Human Resources Officer" shall include any person serving as the officer of the Company principally responsible for the Company's human resource or personnel functions.

#### 2. ELIGIBLE EMPLOYEES

"Eligible employee" means a person in an employee- employer relationship with the Employer who is classified by the Employer as either a regular full- time employee or a regular part- time employee, but excluding (i) any employee covered by an agreement with the Employer which provides for the payment of severance or salary continuation (whether such terms are used or not in such agreement) in the event of the termination of the employment of the employee, (ii) any independent contractor, (iii) any consultant, (iv) any person performing services for the Employer under an independent contractor or consultant agreement, purchase order, supplier agreement or any other form of agreement which the Employer enters into for services, (iv) any "leased employee" as defined in Section 414(n) of the Internal Revenue Code, (vi) any contract employee, temporary employee, or any employee classified by the

Page 1 of 9

Employer other than as a regular full- time employee or regular part- time employee, or (vii) any employee covered by a collective bargaining agreement unless such collective bargaining agreement provides for their coverage under the Plan. For all purposes of the Plan, **'regular part- time employee'** means an employee regularly scheduled to work less than thirty (30) hours per week.

# 3. CONDITIONS OF INELIGIBILITY

An otherwise eligible employee shall not be eligible for severance pay under the Plan if:

- (a) an eligible employee ceases to be an eligible employee as defined in the Plan;
- (b) the eligible employee's employment with the Employer terminates by reason of death, conduct leading to immediate termination or discharge for good reason, as determined in the sole discretion of the Company's Vice President & Chief Human Resources Officer;
- (c) the eligible employee's employment with the Employer terminates due to retirement, resignation, job abandonment, or failure to complete three (3) months of employment;
- (d) employment with the Employer is involuntarily terminated after the eligible employee refuses a position at the same Employer location at which the eligible employee is then employed or some other location of the Company or any other Employer provided that such position (i) is located within fifty (50) miles from the Employer location at which the eligible employee is then employed and (ii) pays similar base pay (i.e., the current base pay level or a greater base pay level or within ten percent (10%) of the current base pay level if the eligible employee is changed to a lesser base pay level);
- (e) the eligible employee is employed in an Employer operation, facility, business segment or part thereof which is sold, leased or otherwise transferred. In each such situation, a severance arrangement, if any, may be provided in the sole discretion of the Vice President & Chief Human Resources Officer of the Company;
- (f) the eligible employee is entitled to a benefit from a disability benefit plan sponsored by the Company;

(g)	the eligible employee remains on an authorized leave of absence, provided however, that an eligible employee who returns from an authorized leave of absence of three (3) months or less and who cannot be placed in employment with the Employer shall be eligible for severance pay under the Plan;
(h)	the eligible employee leaves employment with the Employer prior to the date authorized by the Employer;
	Page 2 of 9

- (i) the eligible employee's employment with the Employer is terminated under the terms of any form of group reorganization/restructuring benefit plan or program sponsored by the Employer; or
- (j) the Plan is terminated.

The foregoing list of conditions is intended to be illustrative and may not be all inclusive; the Plan Administrator will determine in the Plan Administrator's sole discretion whether an eligible employee is eligible for severance pay under the Plan.

## 4. <u>SEVERANCE PAY</u>

In exchange for providing the Company with a valid Waiver and General Release Agreement, an employee who is eligible for severance pay under the Plan will receive severance pay in accordance with the following table; provided that in no event shall the amount of severance pay payable to any employee exceed 52 weeks of pay:

#### Eligible Employee's Complete Years of Service

At least three (3) months, but less than three (3) years At least three (3) years, but less than five (5) years At least five (5) years, but less than ten (10) years Ten (10) or more years

#### Weeks of Severance Pay

Two (2) weeks of pay One (1) week of pay for each year of service One and one- half ( $1^{1}/2$ ) weeks of pay for each year of service

Two (2) weeks of pay for each year of service

An eligible employee's "years of service" for all purposes of the Plan shall be determined from the eligible employee's last date of hire, including the date of hire of the employee by a previous employer that was acquired by the Company, in either case as determined in accordance with the Employer's personnel records, and equal to the number of whole years of service between such date and the date of the employee's termination of employment.

For all purposes of the Plan, (i) a "week of pay" for a regular full- time or regular part- time salaried eligible employee shall be determined by using his/her regular base salary compensation rate on his/her date of termination of employment with the Employer, and (ii) a "week of pay" for a regular full- time or regular part- time hourly paid eligible employee shall be determined by using his/her hourly pay rate on his/her date of termination of employment with the Employer multiplied times his/her regularly scheduled number of work hours per week in accordance with the records of the Human Resources Department.

The Vice President & Chief Human Resources Officer of the Company may, in his/her sole discretion, in writing, enhance the amount of severance pay which an eligible employee is eligible to receive over the amount of severance pay described above and/or make available one or more forms of supplemental severance benefit.

The consideration for the voluntary Waiver and General Release Agreement shall be the severance pay (and, if applicable, any enhancement thereto and/or any supplemental severance benefit) which the eligible employee would otherwise not be eligible to receive.

#### 5. PAYMENT OF SEVERANCE PAY

Severance pay generally will be paid in a lump sum within 60 days after the eligible employee's date of termination of employment; provided that the seven (7) day revocation period for a signed Waiver and General Release Agreement has passed. The Employer reserves the right in its sole discretion to pay severance pay in accordance with the Employer's regular payroll payment schedule beginning within 60 days after the eligible employee's date of termination of employment and payable only if the seven (7) day revocation period for a signed Waiver and General Release Agreement has passed; provided that such discretion shall not apply to any portion of severance pay that would be considered deferred compensation within the meaning of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"). All legally required taxes and any sums owing to the Employer shall be deducted from Plan severance pay payments.

In the event that an eligible employee who is receiving payment of severance pay under the Plan is reemployed by an Employer, the payment of severance pay under the Plan shall cease as of the date his/her reemployment begins. Also, if an eligible employee has received his/her severance pay in one lump sum and is reemployed by an Employer during a period of time during which he/she would have been receiving severance pay if paid to him/her in installments, he/she shall be required to repay to the Employer that portion of the lump sum payment attributable to the period of time from the date his/her reemployment begins to the date he/she would have received his/her last installment payment of severance pay.

#### 6. WAIVER AND RELEASE AGREEMENT

In order to receive the severance pay (and, if applicable, any enhancement to severance pay and/or any supplemental severance benefit) available under the Plan, an eligible employee must submit a signed Waiver and General Release Agreement form to the Plan Administrator on or within forty-five (45) days of his/her date of termination of employment. The required Waiver and Release Agreement shall be substantially in the form attached hereto as Attachment I. An eligible employee may revoke his/her signed Waiver and Release Agreement within seven (7) days of his/her signing the Waiver and General Release Agreement.

Any such revocation must be made in writing and must be received by the Plan Administrator within such seven (7) day period. An eligible employee who timely revokes his/her Waiver and General Release Agreement shall not be eligible to receive any severance pay under the Plan. An eligible employee who timely submits a signed Waiver and General Release Agreement form and who does not exercise his/her right of revocation shall be eligible to receive severance pay under the Plan.

Eligible employees shall be advised to contact their personal attorney at their own expense to review the Waiver and General Release Agreement form if they so desire.

#### 7. PLAN ADMINISTRATION

The Company's Vice President & Chief Human Resources Officer shall serve as the "Plan Administrator" of the Plan and the "named fiduciary" within the meaning of such terms as defined in ERISA. The Plan Administrator shall have the discretionary authority to make final determinations of eligibility for Plan benefits and to construe the terms of the Plan, including the making of factual determinations. The decisions of the Plan Administrator shall be final and conclusive with respect to all questions concerning the administration of the Plan. The Plan Administrator may delegate to other persons responsibilities for performing certain of the duties of the Plan Administrator under the terms of the Plan and may seek such expert advice as the Plan Administrator deems reasonably necessary with respect to the Plan. The Plan Administrator shall be entitled to rely upon the information and advice furnished by such delegates and experts, unless actually knowing such information and advice to be inaccurate or unlawful. The Plan Administrator shall establish and maintain a reasonable claims procedure, including a procedure for appeal of denied claims. In no event shall an eligible employee or any other person be entitled to challenge a decision of the Plan Administrator in court or in any other administrative proceeding unless and until the claim and appeals procedures established under the Plan Administrator, the Plan Administrator or its designee shall furnish affected eligible employees with such additional information as may be required by law.

#### 8. AMENDMENT/TERMINATION/VESTING

Eligible employees do not have any vested right to severance pay under the Plan and Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Illinois) reserves the right in its sole discretion to amend or terminate the Plan at any time, retroactively or otherwise, either by resolution of its Board of Directors or in a writing signed by the President or Chief Executive Officer of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Illinois).

#### 9. NO ASSIGNMENT

Severance pay payable under the Plan shall not be subject to anticipation, alienation, pledge, sale, transfer, assignment, garnishment, attachment, execution, encumbrance, levy, lien, or charge, and any attempt to cause such severance pay to be so subjected shall not be recognized, except to the extent required by law.

### 10. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

Eligible employees may have access to trade secrets and other confidential and proprietary information (hereinafter "Confidential Information") with regard to the business of the Employer. Confidential Information includes without limitation, trade secrets, financial results and other information relating to the Employer's practices in human resources, personnel, including salary programs, accounting, marketing, advertising, promotion, selling and distributing, price lists, customer lists, and research. Recognizing that the disclosure or improper use of such Confidential Information will cause serious and irreparable injury to the Employer, eligible employees with such access acknowledge that (i) they will not at any time, directly or indirectly, disclose Confidential Information to any third party or otherwise use such Confidential Information for their own benefit or the benefit of others, (ii) payment of severance pay under the Plan shall cease if an eligible employee discloses or improperly uses such Confidential Information, and (iii) retention of severance pay under the Plan is conditioned upon the eligible employee not disclosing or improperly using such Confidential Information.

### 11. RECOVERY OF PAYMENTS MADE BY MISTAKE

An eligible employee shall be required to return to the Employer any severance pay payment, or portion thereof, made by a mistake of fact or law.

#### 12. REPRESENTATIONS CONTRARY TO THE PLAN

No employee, officer, or director of the Company or any other Employer has the authority to alter, vary, or modify the terms of the Plan except by means of an authorized written amendment to the Plan. No verbal or written representations contrary to the terms of the Plan and its written amendments shall be binding upon the Plan, the Plan Administrator, the Company, or any other Employer.

### 13. NO EMPLOYMENT RIGHTS

The Plan shall not confer employment rights upon any person. No person shall be entitled, by virtue of the Plan, to remain in the employ of the Employer and nothing in the Plan shall restrict the right of the Employer to terminate the employment of any eligible employee or other person at any time.

### 14. PLAN FUNDING

No eligible employee shall acquire by reason of the Plan any right in or title to any assets, funds, or property of the Company or any other Employer. Any severance pay benefits which become payable under the Plan are unfunded obligations of the Employer and shall be paid from the general assets of the Employer. No employee, officer, director or agent of the Company or any other Employer guarantees in any manner the payment of Plan severance pay.

### 15. APPLICABLE LAW

The Plan shall be governed and construed in accordance with ERISA and in the event that any reference shall be made to State law, the internal laws of the State of Illinois shall apply.

#### 16. SEVERABILITY

If any provision of the Plan is found, held or deemed by a court of competent jurisdiction to be void, unlawful or unenforceable under any applicable statute or other controlling law, the remainder of the Plan shall continue in full force and effect.

#### 17. PLAN YEAR

The ERISA plan year of the Plan shall be the twelve month period commencing on January 1 of each year.

#### 18. MANDATED PAYMENTS

The severance pay and, if applicable, any supplemental severance benefit, available under the Plan are the maximum made available by an Employer in the event of involuntary termination of employment. To the extent that a federal, State or local law may mandate an Employer to make a payment to an eligible employee because of involuntary termination of employment or in accordance with a plant closing law, the severance pay and, if applicable, any supplemental severance benefit, available under the Plan may, in the sole discretion of the Plan Administrator, be reduced by the amount of such mandated payment.

## 19. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

All Employer property (including, but not limited to, computers and computer related equipment, Confidential Information, keys, credit cards, documents and records, identification cards, equipment, car/mobile telephones, parking stickers, and Company cars) must be returned by an eligible employee as of his/her date of termination of employment with the Employer in order for such eligible employee to commence receiving severance pay under the Plan.

All pay and other benefits (except Plan severance pay) payable to an eligible employee as of his/her date of termination of employment with the Employer according to the established policies, plans, and procedures of the Employer shall be paid in accordance with the terms of those established policies, plans, and procedures. In addition, any benefit continuation or conversion rights which an eligible employee has as of his/her date of termination of employment with the Employer according to the established policies, plans, and procedures of the Employer shall be made available to him/her.

### **20. SECTION 409A**

The payments pursuant to this Plan are intended to be exempt from Section 409A of the Code, to the maximum extent possible, under either the separation pay exemption pursuant to Treasury regulation §1.409A-1(b)(9)(iii) or as short- term deferrals pursuant to Treasury regulation §1.409A-1(b)(4), and for such purpose each payment under the Plan shall be considered a separate payment. All references in the Plan to an employee's "termination of employment" shall be deemed to refer to such employee's "separation from

service," within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code. Notwithstanding any other provision in the Plan, if an employee is a "specified employee," as defined in Section 409A of the Code, as of the date of the employee's separation from service, then to the extent any amount payable under this Plan (i) constitutes the payment of nonqualified deferred compensation, within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code, (ii) is payable upon the employee's separation from service and (iii) under the terms of the Plan would be payable prior to the six- month anniversary of the employee's separation from service, such payment shall be delayed until the earlier to occur of (a) the six- month anniversary of the separation from service or (b) the date of the employee's death.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Severance Plan (effective September 15, 1997, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2009) has been executed the  $31^{st}$  day of December, 2008.

# ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & CO. (ILLINOIS)

By /s/ J. Patrick Gallagher J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.

President

Page 9 of 9

**Exhibit 10.30.2** 

### SECOND AMENDMENT TO THE ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & CO. EMPLOYEE STOCK PURCHASE PLAN

WHEREAS, Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (the "Company") has heretofore adopted and maintains the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "Plan"), an employee stock purchase plan within the meaning of section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"); and

WHEREAS, the Company desires to amend the Plan to change the manner in which the purchase price is determined under the Plan.

NOW, THEREFORE, pursuant to the power of amendment contained in Section 8 of the Plan, Section 5 of the Plan is hereby amended, effective January 1, 2009, by deleting the first sentence thereof, and by inserting the following sentence in lieu thereof:

The purchase price (the "Purchase Price") per share of Common Stock hereunder for any Purchase Period shall be the lesser of (i) 95% of the Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock on the first day of such Purchase Period and (ii) 95% of the Fair Market Value of a share of Common Stock on the last day of such Purchase Period.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Company has caused this instrument to be executed by its duly authorized officer on this 15th day of December, 2008.

ARTHUR J. GALLAGHER & CO.

/s/ J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr. J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr. Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

State or Other

State or Other

## **Subsidiaries of Gallagher**

In the following list of subsidiaries of Gallagher, those companies that are indented represent subsidiaries of the corporation under which they are indented. Except for directors' qualifying shares, 100% of the voting stock of each of the subsidiaries listed below, other than those indicated by footnote, is owned of record or beneficially by its indicated parent.

	Jurisdiction of
Name	Incorporation
Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Registrant)	Delaware
Arthur J. Gallagher Latin America, LLC	Illinois
Arthur J. Gallagher Service Company	Delaware
Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Illinois)	Illinois
Gallagher Mauritius Holdings	Mauritius
Gallagher Offshore Support Services Private Limited	India
Third Group Services, LLC	Delaware
Arthur J. Gallagher Brokerage & Risk Management Services, LLC	Delaware
Arthur J. Gallagher Risk Management Services, Inc.	Illinois
Gallagher Healthcare Insurance Services of Kansas City, LLC	Missouri
Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. of New York, Inc.	New York
Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Insurance Brokers of California, Inc.	California
Charity First Insurance Services, Inc.	California
Manning & Smith Insurance, Inc.	Kansas
Commonwealth Premium Finance Corporation	Kentucky
Artex Risk Solutions, Inc.	Delaware
Western Litigation, Inc.	Texas
Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Canada) Ltd.	Canada
AJG Canada ULC	Canada
AJG North America ULC	Canada
Gallagher Lambert Group	Canada
Risk Placement Services, Inc.	Illinois
Edwin M. Rollins Company.	North Carolina
Risk Placement Services of Nevada, Inc.	Nevada
Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. (Bermuda) Limited	Bermuda
Arthur J. Gallagher Intermediaries (Bermuda) Limited	Bermuda
Arthur J. Gallagher Management (Bermuda) Limited	Bermuda
Artex Risk Solutions, Inc. (Cayman) Limited	Cayman Islands
SEG Insurance Ltd.	Bermuda
Artex Insurance Company Ltd. (1)	Bermuda
Artex Risk Solutions (Bermuda) Ltd.	Bermuda
Protected Insurance Company	Bermuda
Gallagher Holdings (UK) Limited	England
Arthur J. Gallagher (UK) Limited	England
Gallagher London Limited	England
No Return Ltd.	England
Strand Underwriting Limited	England
Risk Management Partners Ltd.	England
Alesco Risk Management Services, Ltd.	England
Arthur J. Gallagher Asia Limited	Hong Kong
Gallagher Holdings Two (UK) Limited	England
OIM Underwriting Limited	England
Connor Hale Kerslake Limited	England

Jurisdiction of Incorporation Arthur J. Gallagher Australasia Holdings Pty Ltd. Australia Australis Group (Underwriting ) Pty Ltd. Australia Interpacific Underwriting Agencies Pty Ltd. Australia Arthur J. Gallagher Reinsurance Australasia Pty Ltd Australia Arthur J. Gallagher (Aus) Pty Ltd. Australia Gallagher Bassett Services, Inc. Delaware Gallagher Bassett of New York, Inc. New York Gallagher Bassett International Ltd. (UK) England Gallagher Bassett Canada Inc. Canada

1

Gallagher Bassett Services Pty Ltd

Gallagher Bassett Services Workers Compensation Victoria Pty Ltd

Gallagher Bassett Services NZ Pty Ltd

AJG Financial Services, Inc.

AJG Capital, Inc.

AJG Investments, Inc.

AJG Coal, Inc.

Gallagher Clean Energy, LLC.

Gallagher Holdings Bermuda Company Limited.

MG Advanced Coal Technolgies- 1 LLC

Advanced Energy Systems LLC (2)

AJG Coal Indiana LLC AJG Two Pierce, Inc.

Gallagher Benefit Services, Inc.

GBS Retirement Services, Inc.

GBS Insurance and Financial Services, Inc.

GBS Administrators, Inc.

GBS Investment Consulting, LLC

(1) 76% of the Common Stock of this subsidiary is owned by two third parties.

(2) 15% of the Membership Interests of this subsidiary is owned by an unrelated party. Australia Australia Australia Delaware Illinois Delaware Delaware Delaware Bermuda Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware Delaware New York Delaware Washington Delaware

### Exhibit 23.1

### Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statements (Form S- 8, No. 33- 604 and Form S- 8, No. 33- 14625) pertaining to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Incentive and United Kingdom Incentive Plans, in the Registration Statements (Form S- 8, No. 33- 24251, Form S- 8, No. 33- 38031 and Form S- 8, No. 33- 57155) pertaining to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. 1988 Incentive and 1988 Nonqualified Stock Option Plans, in the Registration Statement (Form S- 8, No. 33- 30816) pertaining to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Non- Employee Directors' Stock Option Plan, in the Registration Statements (Form S- 8, No. 33- 64614 and Form S- 8, No. 33- 80648) pertaining to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. 1988 Incentive, 1988 Nonqualified, and Non- Employee Directors' Stock Option Plans, in the Registration Statements (Form S- 8, No. 333- 06359, Form S- 8, No. 333- 40000, Form S- 8, No. 333- 87320 and Form S- 8, No. 333- 106535) pertaining to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. 1988 Nonqualified and Non- Employee Directors' Stock Option Plans and the Gallagher Healthcare Insurance Services, Inc. 2001 Nonqualified Stock Option Plan, in the Registration Statement (Form S- 8, No. 333- 106534) pertaining to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Employee Stock Purchase Plan, in the Registration Statement (Form S- 8, No. 333- 106539) pertaining to the Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. Restricted Stock Plan, in the Registration Statements (Form S- 3, No. 333- 84139, Form S- 4, No. 333- 55254, Form S- 4, No. 333- 75197, Form S- 4, No. 333- 84896 and Form S- 4, No. 333- 152710), and in the related Prospectuses, of our reports dated February 6, 2009, with respect to internal control over financial reporting and the consolidated financial statements and schedule of Gallagher included in this Annual Report (Form 10- K) for the year ended December 31, 2008.

/s/ Ernst & Young LLP Ernst & Young LLP

Chicago, Illinois February 6, 2009

### POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that each of the undersigned being a director of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), does hereby constitute and appoint WALTER D. BAY and DOUGLAS K. HOWELL, with full power to each of them to act alone, as the true and lawful attorneys and agents of the undersigned, with full power of substitution and resubstitution to each of said attorneys, to execute, file and deliver any and all instruments and to do any and all acts and things which said attorneys and agents, or any of them, deem advisable to enable the Company to comply with the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and any requirements of the Securities and Exchange Commission in respect thereto, relating to the annual report on Form 10- K for the year ended December 31, 2008, including specifically, but without limitation of the general authority hereby granted, the power and authority to sign his or her name in the name and on behalf of the Company or as a director of the Company, as indicated below opposite his or her signature, to the annual report on Form 10- K for the year ended December 31, 2008 or any amendment or papers supplemental thereto; and each of the undersigned does hereby fully ratify and confirm all that said attorneys and agents or any of them, or the substitute of any of them, shall do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have subscribed these presents this 4th day of February, 2009.

Signature	Title
/s/ William L. Bax William L. Bax	Director
/s/ T. Kimball Brooker T. Kimball Brooker	Director
/s/ ILENE S. GORDON Ilene S. Gordon	Director
/s/ Elbert O. Hand Elbert O. Hand	Director
/s/ DAVID S. JOHNSON David S. Johnson	Director
/s/ Kay W. Mc Curdy Kay W. Mc Curdy	Director
/s/ Norman L. Rosenthal Norman L. Rosenthal	Director
/s/ James R. Wimmer James R. Wimmer	Director

### Rule 13a- 14(a) Certification of Chief Executive Officer

### Certification

I, J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr., certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10- K of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a- 15(e) and 15d- 15(f)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a- 15(f) and 15d- 15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a.) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b.) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c.) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d.) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - (a.) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - (b.) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 6, 2009

/s/ J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.
J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.
Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
(principal executive officer)

### Rule 13a- 14(a) Certification of Chief Financial Officer

### Certification

I, Douglas K. Howell, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10- K of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a- 15(e) and 15d- 15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a- 15(f) and 15d- 15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a.) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b.) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c.) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d.) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - (a.) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - (b.) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 6, 2009

/s/ Douglas K. Howell
Douglas K. Howell
Vice President
Chief Financial Officer
(principal financial officer)

Exhibit 32.1

# Section 1350 Certification of Chief Executive Officer

I, J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr., the chief executive officer of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., certify that (i) the Annual Report on Form 10- K of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2008 (the "Form 10- K") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and (ii) the information contained in the Form 10- K fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. and its subsidiaries.

Date: February 6, 2009

/s/ J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.
J. Patrick Gallagher, Jr.
Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
(principal executive officer)

Exhibit 32.2

# Section 1350 Certification of Chief Financial Officer

I, Douglas K. Howell, the chief financial officer of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co., certify that (i) the Annual Report on Form 10- K of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. for the twelve month period ended December 31, 2008 (the "Form 10- K") fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and (ii) the information contained in the Form 10- K fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of Arthur J. Gallagher & Co. and its subsidiaries.

Date: February 6, 2009

/s/ Douglas K. Howell
Douglas K. Howell
Vice President
Chief Financial Officer
(principal financial officer)